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FRAUDS AGAINST THE ELDERLY: BUSINESS 
AND INVESTMENT SCHEMES 

FRIDAY, SEPTEMBER 11, 1981 

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SELECT COMMITTEE ON AGING, 

Washington, D.C. 
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:08 a.m., in room 

2167, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Claude Pepper (chair­
man of the committee) presiding. 

Members present: Representatives Pepper of Florida, Bonker of 
Washington, Mica of Florida, Rinaldo of New Jersey, Marks of 
Pennsylvania, Shumway of California, Fenwick of New Jersey, 
Daub of Nebraska, and Hendon of North Carolina. 

Also present: The Honorable David Pryor, a U.S. Senator from 
the State of Arkansas. 

Staff present: Charles H. Edwards III, chief of staff, Val Hala­
mandaris, senior counsel, and Walter Guntharp, minority staff di­
rector. 

OPENING STATEMENT 01;' CHAIRMAN CLAUDE PEPPER 
The CHAIRMAN. The hearing will come to order. 
We would like to welcome you to this hearing by the House 

Committee on Aging to examine business and investment frauds 
perpetrated against the elderly. We shall reveal today some tragic 
examples of man's inhumanity to man, in frauds perpetrated upon 
many of the elderly people of this country. 

As you know, senior citizens make up 11 percent of the popula­
tion, but almost 30 percent of the victims of crime in the United 
States. The fastest growing area is economic crime, which is to say 
fraud. . 

On the basis of answers to our recent questionnaire to police 
chiefs, we have every reason to believe the incidence of frauds 
against the elderly is a widespread and growing problem. 

Today's hearing relates to one kind of such fraud. Our concern 
today is with fraud in the guise of a legitimate investment or 
business opportunity. 

The frauds we are examining today are particularly cruel be­
cause they prey on .the fears of the retired and the soon to be 
retired that they will not have enough income to support them­
selves. 

This fear is real since 25 percent of the elderly have incomes 
placing them at or near below the poverty line. In general, those in 
retirement can expect substantially less than half of the income 
they had while they were working. Recent publicity about cuts in 
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social security has served to fuel the fears of the aged about their 
fJConomic security. 

As a result, it is not uncommon for seniors to pay $25 in answer 
to an ad which says they can make money stuffing envelopes or 
knitting baby booties at home. They all are proud people. They 
look to be independent and they think, here is an opportunity to 
make some money, in spite of the fact I am confined to my home. 
So they scrape up the $25 or whatever it is and send it to these 
unscrupulous people. If they have a few more dollars they might 
invest in a jewelry distributorship or a plant-growing franchise. 
The problem is that many of these opportunities advertised in local 
newspapers are frauds. 

Take the case of Nita Brumley of Lubbock, Tex. She is a nurse 
who retired from hospital work. She was looking for something she 
could do. She scraped together some $3,475 for a jewelry distribu­
torship. She was supposed to receive several display cases and the 
jewelry to fill them in order that she might make sales. The 
problem is she received nothing at all for her money. 

Mr. and Mrs. Barney Dial who live outside of EI Paso, Tex., took 
out .a mortgage on t!Ieir home to buy a plant-growiDlg franchise. 
TheIr efforts to prOVide employment for Barney when he retired 
and to provide a means of support for their 42-year-old handi­
capped daughter went up in smoke. They paid $6,500 for a green­
house, plants, and supplies, and the promise of the firm that it 
w,?uld buy bac~ the :plants they grew. The greenhouse they re­
ceIved leaked like a SIeve and the company went out of business 
without buying a single plant. Mr. and Mrs. Dial are still paying 
off the mortgage at the rate of $153 a month. 
Th~se seniors with a little more money might invest in vending 

machines. Arthur Shaffer of Columbia, S.C., a retired captain in 
the Army who served in World War II and Korea and Vietnam 
had recently suffered a heart attack and was looking for some way 
~ provide income to his family in the event of his death. He 
Invested $9,000 and received nothing. They make no distinction 
between the heroes and the patriots of their country in their fraud. 
. Tho~e ~lder America~s. who are a little better off might try 
In~estI!lg In the commodIties ma!ket. ~r. D. H. Brinson, age 73, of 
ReIdsville, N.C.,. thought he was Investmg !lls money with a reputa­
ble deal~r. He.did !lot .see any way that things could go wrong since 
he was mvestmg m silver. The problem was he was dealing with 
con men and he lost over $52,000. 

I am looking forward to the testimony of witneses who will give 
us their firsthand experiences. I am particularly pleased that two 
men who were convicted of perpetrating these kinds of schemes 
against the elderly have agreed to appear before us and tell us 
what they did and how and what might be done to protelct the 
elderly. These men who are serving terms in prison have agreed 
voluntarily, to come here and tell us how they perpetrated thes~ 
frauds in the hope that maybe people might be alerted to such 
dangers and might avoid being victims. 

My distinguished minority leader here, Mr. Rinaldo. 

STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE MATTHEW J. RINALDO 
Mr. RINALDO. Thank you very much, Mr.' Chairman. 
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Many elderly citizens have deprived themselves throughout their 
working years to save for their financial security in retirement. 

Now, tens of thousands of them find this security threatened by 
inflation, and desperate financial conditions make many of the 
elderly easy prey for swindlers and con artists who fleece them 
with fraudulent moneymaking schemes. 

In many cases, these schemes appeal not to greed or to the 
prospect of sudden wealth, but to the simple and honorable desire 
of the victim to earn a little extra money for honest labor. As 
packaged by the con artist, however, the investment is never recov­
ered. 

In other cases, venture capital is solicited for securities, commod­
ities, franchises, or other attractive transactions which appear to 
be sound investments, but are in fact outright swindles designed to 
fleece the trusting victim. 

These schemes, mostly conducted through the mails, are against 
the law. Typically, however, they are fly-by-night activities which 
operate so briefly under a single name and address that current 
legal procedures are often too slow to catch them. . 

I am, for that reason, pleased to join the chairman in cosponsor­
ing H.R. 3973, which would expedite and strengthen the investiga­
tory and enforcement powers of the Postal Service by granting 
inspection authority and by providing for civil penalties for infrac­
tion of the laws pertaining to the use of the mails for fraudulent 
purposes. 

The con artist who victimizes the elderly is stealing more than 
money. He is stealing security and the dignity of human independ­
ence. Our language is not adequate to vilify such a criminal, but 
our laws should be adequate to stop him. I therefore hope and trust 
that the remedial legislation which we propose will soon be enacted 
so that this type of crime can be effectively deterred and prosecut­
ed vigorously to the full extent of the law. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Rinaldo, Thank you for your 

usual fine cooperation by your staff and associates on the commit­
tee in our bipartisan effort to help the elderly of our country. 

Now, I am very much pleased to have a gentleman to whom this 
committee is very much indebted. 

In the House a few years ago, there was a very fine handsome 
Member from Arkansas, where I had the privilege of teaching law 
for a year after I left law school, and incidentally taught a man 
named J. William Fulbright, who later distinguished himself here 
in the Senate . 

This young man from Arkansas of whom I spoke was the first 
one to try to get the House to establish a Committee on Aging, a 
Select Committee on Aging. He did not succeed, but he planted the 
seed that grew later into the effort that created our committee. 

We are very grateful that he is now a distinguished Member of 
the U.S. Senate from the great State of Arkansas. He is still 
immensely interested in the subject of the elderly, and he is cooper­
ating with us in every way he can. He is a senior member of the 
Senate Aging Committee. 

As a member of the Post Office and Civil Service Subcommittee 
of the Senate, as a ranking Democrat there, he is the sponsor of 
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the bill our committee is sponsoring here in the House, H.R. 3973, 
which would upgrade the authority of the Postal Service to crack 
down on frauds perpetrated through the mail. 

We hope this is a successful approach, because one way or an­
other these crooks use the movement of the mail in their schemes. 

We are happy to have with us the Honorable David Pryor, the Senator from Arkansas. 

STATEMENT OF HON. DAVID PRYOR, A U.S. SENATOR FROM 
THE STATE OF ARKANSAS 

Mr. PRYOR. I am honored to have been invited to appear today 
with you and my distinguished colleagues on the House side. There 
is perhaps no other Member of Congress who has more thoroughly 
established himself as an advocate for the elderly of our Nation as 
the distinguished chairman of this committee, Congressman 
Pepper, and we all in the Senate wish you a happy birthday, Mr. Chairman. 

Since I first became actively involved in issues which affect the 
elderly over a decade ago, the incidence of mail fraud has grown in 
epidemic proportions, but the seriousness of their effect on the 
elderly American has been brought home to us in unexcelled pro­
portions in the last several months and years. The adverse effect it 
has on elderly America has been brought to our attention from not 
only our colleagues, but certainly our constituents. 

Ongoing investigations done by staff of the House Select Commit­
tee on Aging under the able direction of Chairman Pepper have 
uncovered numerous examples of this type of fraud, including ad­
vertisements for phony gold coins, bogus land deals, worthless 
work-at-home schemes, pills and products to restore sexual potency, 
and cures for cancer, glaucoma, rheumatism-and practically any 
other ill you can imagine. Unfortunately, I am sure we could all go 
on and on here listing examples of this type of fraud. 

I have long been concerned about these fraudulent mail prac­
tices, but the seriousness of their potential effect on our elderly 
citizens was brought home when a member of my staff who was on 
the mailing list for several aging publications began to receive 
fliers for all types of products which were specifically geared 
toward the aging segment of our population. The claims made by 
these fliers were so outrageous that it seemed highly unlikely that 
they could be true. My immediate concern was for the thousands of 
senior citizens who might fall prey to such sensationalism and is 
brought to light in legislation I am honored to sponsor on the 
Senate side in conjunction with your legislation. 

Followup contact with the office of the attorney general of Ar­
kansas revealed that his office is inundated with calls and letters 
from within the State of Arkansas, as well as from the 49 other States, regarding these schemes. 

One common scheme was based in Georgia, and was instituted 
under the direction of two businessmen from Houston. These "en_ 
trepreneurs" purchased advertiSing space in small-town newspa­
pers throughout the country, promising a 50-cent Government 
rebate on each gallon of gas purchased during the previous year. 
The only requirement was that individuals had to fill out a ques­
tionnaire and send it, along with $5, to a post office box in Georgia. 
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The individual's name would then be placedt~n a list ofd~ersoni' to 
receive a rebate as soon as the Gove.rnment . reedal~!~me~f~~~: 
overpricing. Needless to s.~y, the .chums of thIS a ve d that little 

m letely false By the t!.me thIS scam was uncovere,. f ~sloffice box ht Georgia was receiving upwards of 2,000 pIeces 0 

mail per day. . h " . a letter I would like. to put into the ~ecord, Wit y:our permISsIon, 
from a constituent. Her name IS On~ M. EllIS. fi 11 'J 

[The letter and attachments submItted by Senator Pryor 0 ows. 

. , , 
" 

.@l 
',.:--.: 

I~ti 

j 
.;,. I' 

li\!i: ,~~ , 

. ~,.'. ; 
I J 

;t,. : 

'" 

\ 



.) 

,. ~ 

! -. ..~,. • 

.--.... ~.'-~;;. .- - ., .'. • -'-" . ...::1-___ . ___ . ___ . __ ._, ,_._:r""'":c ..... ~,_ 

Senator David Pryor 
U.S. Senate 
Washington, D. G. 

Dear Senator: 

6 

Eureka Springs, Ark. 72632 
5 Prospect 

18 August 1981 
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Yesterday I received in the mail this correspondence 
which I am inclosing to you. 

This sort of thing is wicked •••••••• 
Please do something about this ••••••••• 

Respectfully, 

({),~{-C~. 711 / 2:i:!,{~ 
Ona M. Ellis 

I am 80-yr old woman ••••. 
I read and study a lot ••••• 
I type this letter ~yself at h0me 
I buy books and subscribe to things so I do not 
- kn~w where they got my name ••••• l draw small 

eSA annuity and minimum Soc Security ••••• 
I live in small cottage, have garden and do my own work. 
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{~.; Franklin House 
~ .::; Su~te 204 
~~ 185 Cross Street 
.... :.:~ Fort Lee; N.J. 07024 

Enclosed is your 

··GOVERNMENT 
CASH" 

REQUEST 
FORM #436 
open and use at once! 

Mr o. M. Ellis 

5 Prospect Street 

Eureka Sps 

-- ,..------I 9c 
-- Ui 
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~ MONEY • BACK, ~ I 
~ NO·RISK GUARANTEE! ~ I 
,.:; You are fully protected by this no-risk, '~I 
~ money-back GUARANTEE: ~ 
~ 1) If you don't like "GOVERNMENT ~ I 
~ CASH" when it arrives; if in the first 24 ~ I 
~ hours you don't find surprise ways to cash ~ I 
~ in for at least $500.00 in cash or benefits; ~ 
~ return the book for a full refund-no ,"'\ I 
(;., questions asked. ~ I 
~ 2) Or, keep and use "GOVERNMENT ~ 
~ CASH" for a full year. You are still pro- ~ I 
~ tected. You MUST be 100% delighted or ~ I 
~ return it next year. You still get your ~ I 
~ money back in full without quibble or ("'\ I 
~ question. ~ 
~ r~J<. ~i)~ ~I 
~~~~~~~~ 1~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

UGovernment CaSh" ReqUest Form =If: 'f~ " 
YES! I WANT "GOVERNMENT CASH" RIGHT A WAYl Please 
rush me my guaranteed copy @i your book complete with 130 perfectly 
legal ways to get a check or profit from Washington, D.C. Here is my 
payment of $12.95 complete. Also send me my FREE BONUS de­
scribed on the other side. I MUST be 100% delighted or you will return 
my money without quibble or question. 

Print Name ______________________________________ ___ 

Address, ________________________________________ _ 

City State Zip #--------­
Make check payable and mail to: Frankli" House, Suite 204, 185 Cross 
Street, Fort Lee, New Jersey 07024. Use the enclosed postage-free 
envelope for your order. 

" 

, ".1 

00 

, 

I 
f 

,I 

:1 

i' 

, 0 

i , 
I , 

, I 

I 
, , 

, ' 

,1 

\ 



.' , ' 

. , 

f' 

/ 

" . 

Fre8 Bonus When You Order! 
Yes! When you order your GOVERNMENT CASH book within the next five days you get 

a powerful FREE EXTRA BONUS- a copy of "How You Can Make Other People Do Exactly 
What YOU Want Them To Do!" 

Haven't you often wished that you possessed the RARE POWER to COMMAND OBEDI· 
ENCE from others with just a casual word, a brief glance? Haven't you wished you could DOM· 
INATE other people with your inner force. NOW, YOU CAN! 

J,~st imagine what it would be like to have it within your personal power to "force" your boss 
to give you a big raise- to "force" someone YOU love to love YOU-to "force" your friends, fam­
ily and business associates to give you admiration and respect. What a wonderful power to have. 
You'll discover how in your FREE BONUS. But, the 'ONL Y way to get your free copy of "How To 
Make Other People 'Do Exactly What You Want Them To Do!" is to complete and mail the 
Form on the other side . 
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Unless YOU order NOW, YOu Will 
never haveanolher chancel 
Yes! That's the truth. You have been carefully selected to receive-this offer 

of our GOVERNMENT CASH book because you have clearly demonstrat,ed in the past that 
you are interested in EXTRA CASH. It has not been sent to you willy nilly or at 
random. 

But, believe me when I tell you that it costs a great deal o~ money to send 
it to you and other men and women just like you. 

So, let me make one thing perfectly clear. If you do not take advantage of the 
enclosed Government Cash Request Form NOW -- you will NOT get a ?econd chance. 

Therefore, read every word of the enclosed material before you decide. 
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~~GoveJrnmenlt Ca§h~~ Report 
How To Claim ,Your Share of the Giveaway Bonanza 

Volume 3, Number 2 Fori Lee, New Jersey 07024 

SPECIAL REPORT # 'f31. FOR AMERICAN HEN AND WONEN 

Oear Friend, 

Yes, It's true. 

There ~ 130 perfectly legal ways to get money or profit from Washington, D.C. 

Tne enclosed announcement has appeared in dozens of newspapers across 
America. 

Read it right now in case you missed it to discover: 

~ ~ !!. ~ good ~ ~ ~ something coming from the 
U.S. Government. There is an even better chance you don't know 
WWI the Government owes you, HOW HUCH the Government owes you, 
HOW .:!:9. ~ what the Government OWeS you. 

Here are just three examples -- you'll find many more in the enclosed 
announcement: 

1) Are you under 65? Even if you are you may be able to start 
getting Social Security without waiting. if you know how. 

2) Did you earn less than $10,000 last year. You may be eligible 
to receive payment of an earned income credit of up to $500. 

3) Are you a renter? How would you like a good part of your rent 
paid by the government. It's possible when you qualify and when 
you know how to apply. 

Unfortunately, you probably don't know how to cash in on everything that the 
Government owes you. Till now, there Was no practical way to find out about these 
little-known cash benefits and other giveaway bonanzas. , 

NOW, there is ~~. Now there is "Government Cash l• that tells you about liQ. 
perfectly legal ways .!:2. ~ money 2£ benefits ~ Uncle Sam. It is simple and easy 
to read. It tellS you who qualifies, who to contact, what to ask and say. It gives 
you addresses and Government telephone numbers. 

Will "Government Cash" help you? Will it help make sure that you are one of the 
taxpayers that does not get cheated? Here is how you can find out without any risk 
at all. 

Use the enclosed "Government Cash" Request Form # 431, to order the book. Start 
reading it as soon as you get it. In the first ~ hours if ~ ~ ~ out surprise 
ways to ~ in 2!!. ~ least $500.00 in ~ 2£~, ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ 
~ ~ your money ~,,~. 

Sincerely, 

~1.~ 
Frank Young, Director 

,. 
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Advortisomont , AdvertIsement 

HERE ARE 130 PERFECTLY LEGAL WAYS TO GET MONEY OR PROFIT FROM WASHINGTON, D.C. 

The Amazing 
Lost Money-Secret 
Of The U.S. Government 
Does Uncle Sam Owe You Money You Don't Even Know About? 

By lohD D. Morgan 

DATELJNE WASHINGTON - Thet'C I. a vcr)' good 
chance ),ou have something coming (rom the U,S. Govern­
ment. There is nn even better chance that y,;,u don't know 
WHY the Government o ..... es you, HOW MUCH the Oov· 
ernment owe, ),011, HOW TO CLAIM whlll the Govern· 
ment owes )'ou. 

The amoUnt available mny surprise )'ou, It could enslly 
be a 101 more than )'OU would eVer Imagine. Specially when 
you counl NOT ONLY Governmcni ched,s mode oul 10 
you, but loans, grnnts, UOt rerunds Ilnd doouctions, free 
Government services, And, let me make one thing per· 
fectly clenr: ..... hen you arc eligible THE U,S. GOVERN. 
MENT MUST Ll:.i' YOU CASH IN. 11lere Is nn honest 
chance you mllY baVe enough coming to retire on for 
the n:5t or your lite more C(Intronlibly than you thoushl 
possible. 

Actulllly, the U.S. Government gives away so much 
evcry year It Clln hardly keep track of everything. Imagine 

~I:~ t~~~c~b~~~s~l:~i1~I~~ ~~I~~~ I~~~~n~~iil~~edbbeucla~;: 
the men ullll women ..... ho could have )Iad the money for 
the asking, simply didn't know il was avollllble or how to 
gel It, And Ihlll happened in just one U.S. Government 
Program, lust Imagine how much goes unclaimed In ALL 
the dlrrerent Programs. 

The amount Is IlStronomleal, 
Some of it may Well belong 10 you, ~ouse It docsn'l 

mailer if you are young or old, it doesn't m:1l1er If you are 
male or female, it docln't mailer Ir you are cmployed or 
unemployed, black or white, rich or poor, mamed or 
single or whatever, whether you live In a big city, a smaIl 
lown or a farm - when you are eligible the U.S. Govern· 
ment must let you collect your rightful share. To make a 
long ItOry shorl, there'. the cbanee you've got a tax,free 
bonanza coming from the Government that'. jua! litUng 
there waiting to be claimed. 

Dut don't worry. Uefore you finish reading Ihls pagt 
you'JJ lelm how to lind out ror lure. In the meantime, 
please k::~p an open mimi. l'\t leasl don't disqualify your-­
lelf belore )'011 know some of the (acts. 

The first thing tlllil you n«d to know IJ that there art 
alll:lL~t 130 perfeclly legal ways to Kef a check or bcnefUs 
from Undt Sam, Somc U.s. Go,'crnrnent Programs are 
common knol,ledllt, but Ulan)' or them are almost un· 
knoltn to Ihe IIvel1lJ;e AmerIcan, Nol onC! person In 1,0(10 
!mows about them all. IIcre are some ell:ampltS of "hal's 
available to mcn and womcn who are ellglblel 

• Are you on Social Security? With the right Information 
and eJlgiblIily you may be able h,' Jllck up )'our payments 
to a maximum family package of S935.70 per month, 

• Me you under !i5? Even if you are you may be able 10 
"1Ir1 gelling Social Security without waiting, If you lonow 
how, 

• Do )'ou want to buy a home? One Government omce 
can help you meet mortsage paynlents al high as 
S32,OOO, when you qualify and know hoW to apply. 

• Would )'ou rather fix up your current home? If you've 
round It almon impossible to raise: the money, the Gov· 
ernment may well help ),ou to the tunc of SIO,ooo. 

• Would you like to slllrt your OWI1 slllall bUllnesl? One 
Government omce may well be willing to loan or Invcst 
as much al Sloo,ooo. 

• Do your children ..... antlo continUe thelredue:ation after 
high )chonl? The. U,S. Government pmvides ll. serl.:s ot 
baS/c grants that range from $200 to $1900, Ilntl guar· 
anteed stUdent loans Ihllt may lotal as high III 525,000. 

• Arc )'011 a renter having trouble kffording Ihe hiSh rents, 
When ),OU meel ceftaln requin:menll, a certaln.Oovern. 

84-243 0-81--2 

mellt agency will help )'ou, In fact, they won't Jet you 
pay more than 25% of your Income toward rent. 

• Did you cum leu than S10,ooO Illst yenr1 You rna)' be 
eligible 10 re:elYe payment (If an carned income credit 
of up 10 $500.00 In you are single with dependent child. 

• Do you want to cut your fuel bill.? J( ),ou earn 1«. than 
515,600, you may be able to gel SI,500 at low Interest 
to weatherize your home, 

• Do you wanl to write a play or paint a picture or make 
a film? Maybe you can get a check for $2,000 to 58,000 
to help you out. 

• Arc you a 'Veteran or the lurv/vor of a veteran? You 
may stili be able 10 get monlhly payments for yourself 
and/or your chililn:n-perhaps from S65 to 5120 per 
month. 

It gocs on and on. The above examples are just for 
openers. There ate manYI many othcr wnys (all legal) 10 
cash In rrom the Government, SOllie checks are for as 
little as $35.00. Dut some of them are for as much lIS 
51,500.00 or $5,000.00, Now you can tlntl out about )'our 
share. 

This h bol welfare or chlrlty. The GonlD01enl owes 
),ou this mone)'. rree lenlea aud olher 'blocs. Thlt .. 
",bl' you ri&htruUy have coming 10 )'ou ror hewl a Rood 
cltheD and plying )'our tzleS. II you do nol iet ),our Ihlre. 
yOD are ouly cbeallna youneU. 

And, here's [(ally the whole polnl of what I am saying. 
"'s rather easy to cash In, hut lirst you must know what Is 
avall:.ble, then you must know when )'011 quallry. then 
you mU5t know how 10 apply Ilnd cltdm your rightful 
Ihare. • 

So mllny people are In the dark about all this. TIltlt', 
why so much of What is availahle gocs unclaimed. In fllct, 
Illost people don't hnve any Idea how to get whut they 
have coming, eVen from Ihe vcr)' Well known U.s. Gov, 
ernment Programs. 

Tllke Social Security for Instance: did you know that 
mnny people can start collecting from Social Security be· 
(arc age 65, and skip the wailing? 

Hete's \\hother thing. Are you one of the nlen or women 
who have overpaid social Security? J[ )'00 are, you've. sot 
some money coming. 

There's more, Do )'ou know htlw students between Ihe 
ages of 18 and 22 can get Social Securil)' benefits? Do you 
know how to make your Whole family eligible for Socl:!.1 
Sc:curily _ eVen your youngen children? Do you kuow 
how to cilsh In on Sod:.1 Securily even if you've never pllid 
a peOl')· into It? Do yOU know how 10 gel the special Social 
Security benerttS Ihlll arc only for veterans? Do you know 
how to Increase the amOl1l1t of your payment If you .Ire 
alrcOldy on Social &-curlty? As you've already read, with 
thC' rl&ht InJormat!on you ml)' be Ible to Jack up your 
p.ymC'nb e\'er')' month Just by filling out a simple rorml 

II goes on and on. It ..... ould Ix: easy to 1111 up this enl1re 
page just on Social Security. Uut let', move on. "here ate 
many other US. Ciovernment Programs you should know 
nboUI. 

Are }'flu Il ",cternll? Dltl )'011 know )'011 might bo able 10 
get a~ mudl I!.$ $350.00 c .. ch month for schooling? 1"'IIH 
the GQvemmen m~} bI! willing to lend )'ou II. gn!lIt d('nl 
of money !r "II\' )'uur home or nx YOllr prcJent hor,le: 

Yt'.; know, il\rormatlon abOut how you can c sh 10 Is 
e'pcdilJly im,l<1!f.mt ir\-l'lU are retired orplannmu to rellre. 
AI )'ou l..now, pn::cs ~:ecp going up and up. There ,eem~ 
to be. 110 enll 111 . ll!ht 

Tbisls e\P':l.iA'y baJ l( you ate on a Rlted Income. HoW· 
c\'er if '0'011 /c..tIl hoW fa get your rishtful shllrc frtJIn the. 
gov~!llmellt It ~nl1 hell' a lot. 111 SOOlI! cases where medical 
e,l:pense. lin: concerned, it coulll Illnke the: difference be· 
tween tiro: dJ'af dealh. At Ihe vcr)' Ic:all, some of Ihe elttm 

, , , 

government c:uh or benefits could mllkc your retirement 

4 'Atb~~~!~e&n~rlorcd _ Ir you hue the riahi lnloml· 
lion aud you are alRlidy retlmJ, you rna)' be Iblc to Id 
cItra !lIODe), el'Cr)' daale moalh DYer aud .&on )'our 
Soclal St~lIrlty ~beek Just like '0 mau, other people are 
dOWI .... ht ao,,' 

All this Is just the tip of the !eeberg. The U.S. Govern­
ment hllndlel so much moncy nnd 51) mllny Progrnms all 
the time thnt it seems like a miracle thai anything eVer getl 
done right. In an), casc, here arc a few- more rncts for your 
consideration: 
• In IUlt one U.S, QOYernment Program over 300 thou· 

land Amerie:an. get a check evelY month, 
• In another, over 167 Ihousand more get monthly money. 
• 10 yet another, 29$ thousand get money In the mall just 

like clo;:kwork, 
There lue mllny 1I10re enmplC's Just like these. 1'lease 

remember-Ultre are at leB~t 130 perfectly legQI WII)'S to 
J;eI money or benefits rrom the Government and you d~ 
5C't"Ve 10 know about every 01111 of them, 

Guess who pOlys for all this? The answer, of coune, Is 
you. \'ou have paid for every one of these pfOgl':lms wlt~ 
yOllr taxes nilihese ),enrs. You de5erve to cash in 50 don t 
be bllshful about going after what is rigbtrully youn, 

AI )'ou know, Innation Is now Ii lerious problem. There 
If II. real danger of higher lind higher unemployment, Some 
people believe ..... e are headed for a depression. Who knO\\I5? 
OUI one thing Is lure: while lome spending programs will 
be cancelled or changed the U,S. Government Is never 
going to stop spending money entirely. Please do~'t chent 
yourself. It Is really quite simple to get your faIr share. 
You'll learn how In a moment. Out above all, don't make 
the mi5take of guessing if you qualify, No maller who 
or whnt you lire (liS long as you ore D. U.S. citizen) you 
can probllbly get n lurprlse nmount of government eash 
and benert15 sooner thlln YOII think. 

Un{ortunllldy, Ihe average citlun doesn't know about 
all this. Up till now there wu simply no practical w:.y 
he could find out aboulall these IInle-known cash benefits 
and other givea ..... ay bonanlal. 

Now, there Is a Way, Now thue Is "Government Cash" 
that tells you nbout 130 perfectly legal ways to cash in on 
the glveway of money and bendits from Uncle Sam. 

"Gonmmenl Cash" hat mn checked aud round to be 
Iccurale as of 6/81. It Is simple IJ;nd easy 10 read, It lells 
you wbo qualutes, "bo to tonlae4 whit to ask Ind say. 
WbUe It would not be possible to Include Cl'ery dtfaD and 
ronn, It wlU clelrly dlred yOIl to Ibe rigbt &ovemmenl 
omce or publlcallon, It ,ITes you addruscs and Go't'Crn .. 
menl telephone numbers. 

Will ''aovernmenl C,uh" help ),ou? WiI! It help make 
IUn:- 10 get your rightful sh:.ft? Here Is how you can find 
out wlthout any ris" at all. 

Go ahead and onler the book by man. Start rudin, as 
10lln AS you iet It. In the flrsl 24 bours lr YOIl don" flDd 
0111 Iluprue wal'l to cash In on alleast $500.00 In cub or 
benenb you can scnd the book blck and the publlshcr "W 
return your payment 10 you q .. ~Uy and without question! 

If you are extra skepllcal, you clln postdate your check 
or hloney order by .30 dllYS, J( you do this, the publisher 
rt"0misel nnd guarantees nOI 10 deposilit for at least that 
amou/lt or time. Then, j[ you decide 10 n:tum the book, 
the puhllsher ..... ill send back your uncashed check or money 
order with no questions IIsked. 

To order, prinl your name lind .IIddn:u on the ene:los.ed 
"Government Cllsh" Request Form and send It With 
$IV;)St~: .1 

..... ~. \ Fr~nldil1 House 
_ . ,,:; SUite 204 
~~ 185 Cross Street 
'-:_~_:,~ Fort Lee, N.J. 07024 
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Mr. PRYOR. This, of course, Mr. Chairman, is .one of those typical 
claims, "Government Cash Report, How to Clalm Your Share of a 
Giveaway Bonanza' 130 Perfectly Legal Ways to Get Money or 

, 11 

Profit from Washington, D.C. . 
Another of my constituents, and I hope this will no~ e~barr~s 

anyone, Mr. Chairman, sent this to me recently. ThIS IS a flIer 
advertising a vital discovery for men, women, 40, 5~, and 60 and 
beyond: "Enjoy sexual relations with anyone you deSIre as often as 

'h" you WlS . . f 't . 
I cannot attest to the veracity of this. It is my behe 1 IS 

fraudulent, per se, and it is this sort of thing with which our 
elderly are preyed upon on a daily basis. 

Another of these frauds, I am almost embarrassed to admit, 
originated in Trumann, Ark., and involved a .woman who adver­
tised in several national literary-type magazmes that her firm 
could help indi 1iduals publish their manuscripts, poems, and such. 
The ad instructed those interested to send their manuscript along 
with a $25 fee to the firm. To add credibility to the operation, the 
"publishing company" was incorporated in the State of Delaware, 
under the name of the woman's deceased father, although all the 
work was done out of the woman's home in Trumann. It is estimat­
ed that the woman received somewhere between 200 and 300 
manuscripts, and many of these would-be writers were then solicit­
ed for additional funds on the grounds that the manuscript had 
"real promise" but the publishing firm needed some useed money." 
Ohe taxicab driver from New York City had written a short story 
about his work hacking cabs in the Big Appl(;!. This driver was 
taken for an additional $1,000 beyond his initial $25 fee, Even after 
the Attorney General's office and the Federal Postal Inspector 
were successful in shutting down this woman's shop and began 
prosecution of this case, it was learned that she had changed the 
name of her business and had reopened her shop. This case is 
currently in litigation. . 

The fact that our current law is powerless to prevent companies 
faced with discovery and prosecution from merely closing their 
doors and opening up a new shop across the State line is one of the 
primary reasons legislation to reform this state of affairs is so 
desperately needed. The 100-year-old statute under which the 
Postal Service Inspector is forced to operate simply leaves him 
helpless to do anything in many cases. . 

I have received countless letters from constituents requesting 
information on a wide variety of schemes with which they have 
been approached. Some write to find out if the offers are legiti­
mate. Many more who write are outraged that this type of fraudu-
lent solicitation continues through the mails. . 

Perhaps some of the most loathsome of these schemes are those 
that promise greater fmancial security. This is an issue of particu­
lar concern to the elderly beeamse of their overwhelming desire to 
remain active, self-sufficient, and independent members of society. 
Proposed cutbacks in retirement benefits and fear over the finan­
cial soundness of the social security system are factors which make 
these elderly even more vulnerable. I know that through the testi­
mony of our witnesses today we will hear heartbreaking stories of 
financial devastation which resulted from such frauds. 
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. T~le 'office of the Chief Postal Inspector has done a laudable job 
m lts attempt to curb fraudulent mail practices. However, it is 
clear that much more must be done. Legislative approval of meas­
ures s';1ch as S. 1407 and H.R. 3973 will certainly make monumen­
~ strIdes toward easing of the restrictions now limiting the effec­
tiveness of the Chief Postal Inspector, and I intend to do all within 
my power to see that swift action is taken on this legislation in the 
Senate. . 

I am ~o~!ul that, i!l addition to rallying support for this impor­
tant legISls.caon, we will be able today to make some positive head­
way toward identifying some steps individual citizens and citizens' 
groups can take to help eradicate this epidemic. 

Once again I would like to thank you, Mr. Chairman, for inviting 
me to be present here today. I look forward to hearing what our 
witnesses have to say. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you for your very excellent and able 
presentation, Senator Pryor. Those are very pertinent materials 
that you have put into the record, and we appreciate it. 

We are talking about the use of the mails. I had rather a novel 
use of the mails that I experienced myself not long ago. On the 
Fou~h ~f July I made speeches at a c~>uple of different places in 
my dIstrIct. But when I got home I noticed my billfold was gone. I 
was very much upset about it, I only had $45 in it, but I had 
pictures very dear to me of my late wife, mother, and so on. I was 
quite hurt about it. . 

Some of the Latin TV and r~dio stations put out an appeal for 
people to return my wallet if they found it, and I put an ad in the 
pap~r. S~veral da~s ~assed, then I J.1ad ,a call from one of the postal 
offiCials m my distrIct and he saId, 'Mr. Pepper, we have your 
wallet." Somebody had taken the money out, left everything intact, 
put my wallet which had cards in it indicating my identity, put it 
in the mailbox, and the Postal Service delivered my wallet to me. 

Now I would like to call upon another of our fine members, Mr. 
Marks. 

STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE MARC L. MARKS 
Mr. MARKS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I commend you for holding these hearings today. Because of 

their potentially vulnerable economic position, the elderly are ex­
amining ways to take a limited income and expand it as much as 
possible. Unfortunately, in their quest for extra income the elderly 
are not always as careful as they should be with their investments. 
They have become easy targets for "get rich quick" schemes. 

We will hear today about a number of schemes which have been 
perpetrated against the elderly. These include phony securities 
deals, phony fast-food franchises, phony distributorships, and so 
forth. We also will hear from some of those who were responsible 
for the crimes against the elderly. Finally, we will hear from the 

. U.S. Postal Inspector, the Federal Trade Commission, and the Com­
modities Futures Trading Commission. 

It is my hope that based on this "expert" testimony we will be 
able to devise methods which will reduce the vulnerability of the 
eldedy and severely punish those who continue to ply such vicious 
crimes against the elderly. 
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'I'he CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Marks. 
Mr. Shumway. 

STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE NORMAN D. SHUMWAY 

Mr. SHUMWAY. When this meeting was first br?ught to my ~tten­
tion, I thought it out of order. A~~ ,of us are subject to the kin? of 
fraud which will be brought to lIght today" but upon analysIs, I 
determined it was an appropriate subject for thi~ ~ubc?mII?-ittee to 
delve into. For that reason, I am here and partICIpatmg m these ' 
hearings. .. f h' ki d f 

I think it is obvious all of us can be VIctIms 0 t IS n 0 
scheming, but the elderly are. more so, simI;>ly because they have 
the time, the money, the desIre, and experIence to put all these 
things together. This makes them prey, more than others: There­
fore, I think it appropriate we consider t?ese cas~s. It WIll chal­
lenge the intellect of us all to come up WIth solutIOns, but I. hope 
during the course of the testimony we can apply some solutIon to 
the problems that will be brought to our attention. I comme~d you 
for scheduling these hearings and look forward to the testImony. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Shumway. 
Now, my good friend and colleague, Mr. Mica. 
Mr. MICA. No comment at this time. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 
Mr. Daub. 

STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE HAL DAUB 
Mr. DAUB. Thank you. 
First, I sincerely commend the chairman for holding this signifi­

cant hearing in a continuing effort to expose various manners by 
which the elderly in America are victimized by corrupt elements in 
our society. This forum will focus national attention on a severe 
problem a.nd hopefully serve as a catalyst for change-an expose 
that leads to concern; concern that leads to action. 

In preparing for this hearing, yesterday I contacted numerous 
people and agencies in my State which deal with frauds in Nebras­
ka against the elderly. One person I spoke with was Evelyn 
Runyon, who is the ombudsman for our eastern Nebraska office on 
aging. I am deeply troubled by the cases she reported. 

I cannot help but feel the desire to try to use our role, that of 
legislator, a Representative, to try to help these innocent victims. 
So today, I would like to take this opportunity to inform the 
chairman that he can add my name to his timely and critically 
needed legislation, H.R. 3973, which makes an effort to curtail the 
use of the largest media for fraud against the elderly, the Postal 
Service. 

From. the eXP9sure I have had to these frauds, it appears to me 
that there are three basic causes of the vulnerability and suscepti­
bility of our older generation to this sort of abuse. First, and I 
believe most importantly, the elderly are isolated. Isolation and 
independence are interrelated, and however independent we all 
would like to say we are, we have basic needs for friendship, love, 
and people in our lives. Older people often live alone, do not go out 
often, and have few contacts. Therefore, any person willing to take 
the special effort of personal contact is so easy to befriend. When 
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the family is gone, and there is no one to turn to, an older person 
finds a mere acquaintance a new "friend" who can be trusted­
trusted to handle their savings, their valuables, and their most 
meaningful life treasures. 

Second, elderly are not conversant with new technologies, and 
therefore can be taken advantage of easily by what they perceive 
to be their lack of adequate abilities to function in a world with 
foreign and unfamiliar computers, language, and values. 

Last, older people are what others may refer to as "gullible"-:-I 
think it is better phrased as "trusting." They were brought up m 
an era where it was an insult to your neighbor when you locked 
your door at night. It is hard for us to imagine such a society 
today. -

We can see where, taken together, these three factors make older 
Americans particularly susceptible to fraudulent schemes imposed 
on an innocent and nonsuspecting group of our society. Those who 
would commit such atrocities and purposely deceive and victimize 
the elderly must be punished accordingly. The fines must be high, 
the sentences must be long. The convicts here today should bear 
their past actions with sincere shame and regret. However, I also 
appreciate the fact that they are here to teach us, to teach older 
Americans how to protect themselves against crimes such as they 
have committed. 

The solution is twofold, Mr. Chairman, one of treatment and one 
of prevention. Evelyn, our very special ombudsman, is a . "treater," 
the Legal Aid Society is a "treater," and H.R. 3973, m a most 
appropriate and effective way, is a "treater." For those who have 
gone through the disillusionment of such a devastating abuse of 
their trust, as well as their material belongings . . . these people 
need treatment, they need retribution, and they need assistance in 
the most meaningful way. 

Prevention takes education, and, Mr. Chairman, this hearing 
today, attended by so many of the local and national. media, will be 
a significant step in our educational efforts on thIS matter. But 
perhaps even more important is the need to build on the strength 
and resources in individuals, in families, in communities, so that 
we can realize a real reduction in the incidences. of such atrocious 
frauds. The Government is capable of doing just so much and I join 
you Mr. Chairman, in trying to most fully meet our responsibility 
fro~ the Federal perspective. However, the local communities and 
neighborhoods must join with us in an effort to solve the personal 
and human weaknesses which make these sorts of occurrences 
possible on the local level. 

The development of a society must be measured by the steps it 
takes to prevent every form of preventable misfortune, and I com­
mend you, Mr. Chairman, most personally for the efforts you make 
today in a continuing effort to improve the quality of life for our 
older Americans, and am pleased to be a part of your movement. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Daub. 
We have with us today a panel who were victims of the phony 

schemes we have been discussing. We will hear from Hon. Kenneth 
Fletcher, Chief Postal Inspector of the United States; Mrs. Mabel 
Nord, Licking, Mo.; Mr. Edward Seinleitner, Allentown, Pa.; Mr. 
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Sidney Marcus, Jr., Lusby, Md.; Mrs. Bay~rd Moore, McKeesport, 
Pa' and Mr William E. Waters, San AntonIo, Tex. 

We are v~ry much pleased to ~ave all of you with ,us today and 
look forward to hearing your testimony. 

Mr. Fletcher. 

A PANEL CONSISTING OF KENNETH FLETCHER, CHIEF 
POSTAL 'INSPEC1'OR OF THE UNITED STATES; MABEL NORD, 
LICKING, MO.; EDWARD STEINLEITNER, ALLENTOWN, PA.; 
SIDNEY MARCUS, JR., LUSBY, MD.; MRS. BAYARD MOORE, Mc­
KEESPORT, PA.; AND WILLIAM E. WATERS, SAN ANTONIO, 
TEX. 
Mr. FLETCHER. Mr. Chairman, my name is Kenneth H. Fle~cher, 

and I am the Chief Postal Inspector. I welcome the opportumty to 
appear before this committee to discuss our efforts to prevent and 
combat crimes against the elderly. .. . . 

As you are aware, Mr. Chairman, thIS IS th~ SIXth ~earmg y:our 
committee has held during the past year relatmg to crImes agamst 
the elderly, and I want to thank you for ~he opportunity you have 
afforded us to testify at each of these. hearmgs. . 

The hearing today focuses on busmess opportunIty fraud and a 
little later in my testimony I will. be discussing ~ctual c~e files 
which are representative of busmess opportunIty mall fraud 
schemes where the elderly are victimized. . . . . 

Senior citizens are heavy users of the mall; It IS co~venIent for 
them. It provides an ideal way by which ~hey c!ln obtam. gOO?~ and 
services at minimal cost and effort. The mtegrity of senIor CItIZens 
as a group is superb-they are honest and trusting. Unfortunately, 
these very factors make the elderly prime targets for the ~ail 
order swindler. Recognizing this, we have designated postal crImes 
against the elderly as one of our highest priority programs .. 

Let me here insert a cautionary note of what I am saym~: The 
vast majority of mail-order ~rms are legitimate. I am focusmg o.n 
the relative few who have distorted and used the system for theIr 
own illegal gains. While we feel successful criminal prosecution in 
these types of cases serves as a deterrent to others, this is of little 
solace to those who lost their investments. The ideal solution is, of 
course, to prevent individuals from being victimized in the first 
place. 

We believe a reduction in crime can be accomplished through 
public awareness, and 'Ye want to comIllend this committee for its 
efforts to heighten publIc awareness. 

Where frauds have been committed, we use a two-pronged 
attack. Criminal prosecution is considered, for each investigation 
under title 18, United States Code, section 1341, which is the mail 
fraud statute. It is one of this Nation's oldest consumer protection 
laws. The law is quite simple but very broad. Essentially, whoever 
uses or causes the mails to be used in an effort to defraud is in 
violation of the mail fraud statute. 

Additionally, we can take civil action under title 39, United 
States Code, section 3005. This section permits the Postal Service, 
upon proper showing before an administrative law judge, to with­
hold and 'return to the sender mail addressed to anyone who solic­
its moneys through the mail by false representations. In addition, 
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the Postal Service can request the U.S. district court in the State 
where the promotion receives, mail to issue a .temporary z:es~raining 
order under title 39, United States Code, section 3007. ThIS m effect 
stops the delivery of mail until the administrative law judge ren­
ders a decision. 

There are several types of business opportunity.frau? promotions 
which by their nature, tend to focus on our senIor CItIzens. They 
include distributorships and franchises, various investment pro­
grams, vending machines, and a variety C?f .~ork-at-home pro;ID<?­
tions. During the past 21 months, we have InItIated over 900 CrimI­
nal investigations of business opportunity fraud and to date, we 
have made over 200 arrests relating to these investigations. 

Work-at-home schemes affect senior citizens probably more than 
any other segment of our society. Although the most common 
offering in these so-called work-at-~bme schemes are for envel?pe 
stuffing, they also include the making. of a product or the gro~ng 
of plants and raising earthworms. It IS usually alleged there IS a 
market for such products wh~n there is none, or tha~ the prom~ter 
will buy the products when, m fact, the promoter wIll not. I th~nk 
you are all familiar with the kind of advertisements I am talking 
about. "Earn $400 or more per month in your own home, no 
investment necessary, choose your own hours," and that kind of 
come-on. 

In an effort to expose these operations, we have develope~ a 
brochure which describes the typical work-at-home schemes WIth 
cautions for the consumer. It also asks the consumer to notify us of 
suspicious advertising an? has a tearoff card for this purpo~e .. Since 
we issued the brochure m June 1980, we have been receIvmg 50 
reply cards a week identifying numerous promotions. In the last 6 
months we have put out of business, through false, representation 
orders, ~onsent agreements, or criminal proceedings, about 3,500 of 
these phony work-at-home promotions. 

I might add, Mr. Chairman, we recently received a call from Mr. 
Bob Tuttle National Council of Better Business Bureaus. He ad­
vised the d~ta they keep or work-at-home complaints show that for 
the first 6 months of last year, they received over 153,000 com­
plaints; for the first 6 mont.hs of this year, they received only 
45,000. So I think we are making some progress through the efforts 
our service, this committee, and other senior citizen groups are 
making. 

The CHAIRMAN. The 153,000 figure, was that from within the 
United States? . 

Mr. FLETCHER. Yes, it is from the National Council of Bu.siness 
Bureaus, which coordinates all the better business bureaus m the 
country. So, complaints are down about two-thirds. 

A recent work-at-home scheme involved a promoter who enticed 
over 25,000 persons acr!lss the country to invest $12 each wj.th 
promises of income rangmg from $180 to $50.0 per we~k. Op~ratI~g 
through 15 different company names and addresses m CalIfornIa, 
Lawrence Phillips placed classified advertisements in daily and 
weekly newspapers from ~he west coast to the east coas.t. ~nd 
mailed promotional materIal throughout the country solIcItmg 
homeworkers to join his program in which they would earn a 
weekly salary by just stuffing envelopes. For a $12 application fee, 
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investors received a booklet such as the one displayed here which 
explains how to "Make Money in Mail Order" by being a distribu­
tor for the Phillips Envelope Co. This required the placing of 
classified advertisements similar to the ones which enticed them to 
invest in publications and mailing circulars· soliciting additional 
people tojoin the pyramiding fraud scheme. 

False representation orders were issued on Febr.uary 27, 1981, 
and JUly 15, 1981, to encompass all 15 promotions operated by 
Phillips. '. 

In yet another case, an Ohio-based work-at-home promoter was 
sentenced on April 16, 1981, to 2 years in prison for defrauding 
10,000 persons of over $200,000. 

The CHAIRMAN. Excuse me, I would like the audience to be able 
to see ~his. Would you move it so they can see it and we can, too? 
Mr. MIC~, can you all see from out. there? If not, when you put it 
up, hold It up so the people can see It. I. would like everybody to see 
these charts. Go ahead. 

Mr. FLETCHER. Although the individual monetary investments 
are small, the number of victims and total monies lost to work-at­
home schemes are substantial. 

Another e~ample involves a promoter operating in Palmer, 
Tenn. AdvertIsements were placed in pUblications announcing that 
over $200 a week could be earned, part-time, by' taking short tele­
phone m.essages at home. Investors' were told that all they had to 
do was sImply take names and addresses for the American Switch­
board. 4ssociation. For a $20 application fee, they received a kit 
contammg four booklets describing procedures for setting up their 
own t~lephone B;ns~ering' service. Essentially, this was to place 
advertisements SImIlar to those placed by American Switchboard 
Association, with a telephone number, and have. people call them 
for orders. No salary was paid-the only income generated was 
money taken from additional victims. Approximately 3,500 individ­
~als, many of who~ were elderly or disabled and looking for part­
~:une employment, mvestedmore than $72,000 in this fraud before 
It was put out of business. 

In a~other case,' a. cemetery plot salesman from Adrian, Mich., 
a?vertISed three different work-at-home promotions in nationally 
circu.lated newspapers and magazines which promised earnings 
ran~ng fr?m $900 per ·week to $60,000 per month. His so-called 
get-!ICh:<IUICk p.lans included monitoring TV commercials and fol-
10WI~p m~tructlOns ,in a book entitled "The Happy Man's Money 
P~an whICh he described as a "formula for success" written by 
hIms~lf, "a leading financial motivator throughout the Western 
~emISphere.:' For.al?plication fees r.angin~ ~rom $20 to $30, vi~tims 
dId ~ot .receive the plans" they had enViSIOned, but rather mfor­
ma~IOn on how to sell the same plah.and materials to others. An 
estimated 7,500 victims lost approximately $200,000 to this prompt­
er before he was placed out of business. by a false representation order. 

National Worm-Growers Exchange, Smyrna, Tenn., placed ads in 
nu~~~ous. ne.w~papers throughout the United States an~ Canada 
sohcItmg mdiVIduals 'on retirement or fixed income to rruse el;irth­
'Y0~ms in their backyards. Interested customers were told by Na- .' 
tIonal Worm Growers Exchange's sales representatives that be-
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cause of an earthworm's many uses, worms were in huge demand 
and that National Worm Growers Exc~lange despera~elr needed 
growers to help satisfy the overwhelmmg market. VIctIms were 
promised that .very little work. was req~ired-that earthworms 
multiplied so rapidly, they practically grew themselves-and that 
National Worm Growers Exchange was re~dy to buy back aU 
worms at a large profit to the grower. . . . 

For an initial investment of $2,000, Victims receIved 30 pounds of 
worms, some newsletters acclaiming. the many suc~esses of worm 
farms and an earthworm cake reCIpe-and th~t 18 all they re­
ceived. Over 2,000 victims lost $3.5 million to thIS fraud. The five 
individuals responsible for this scheme were sentenced last year to 
3 years in prison with probation ~anging from ~ to 5 year~. 

A similar promotion occurred m Tucson, ArIZ., exc~pt mstead of 
offering worms, this operation involved the ~owmg o.f house 
plants Tom Thumb Plant Centers placed advertISements m news-

. :paper~ throughout tJ:t.e ~<?uthwest. offering earnings of $9,000 to 
$20,000 per year to mdiVIduals WIllmg to grow house .plants for 
their centers. Investors were promised greenhouse.s, startmg .plants, 
fertilizers, and other necessary items to start theIr own busmess­
and also that all grown plants would be repurchased. Some people 
received a few plants and a shabbily cons~ruc~ed .~eenhouse-but 
most got nothing for their investm.ent. ThIrty mdIv~duals, most on 
retirement or fixed incomes, made mvestments ran~~ll~g from $~,?OO 
to $9,250 in this enterprise, with a few of the VIctIms ob~ammg 
second mortgages on their homes in order to come up With. the 
necessary cash. The two 'princi~als in ~h~s scheme !eceived pnson 
terms in July 1981 follOWIng theIr conY1ctIon for mall fraud. . 

Another growing problem area whIch a~ec~s the elderly .IS the 
broad spectrum .of i~vestment s~dles. ThIS ~volves a varIety of 
schemes includmg mvestments m stocks, coms, gems, preCIOUS 
metals, ~nd commodities. .. . . . 

Many of these opportumtIes are legItIma~e, but. thIS <?nly serves 
to give the mail fraud operator a better clImate In WhICh to con-
duct a fraudulent· promotIOn.. . 

A sophisticated investment SWIndle was carned out by the ~ro­
gressive Farmers Association-PFA-an invt:st!llent ~o~poratIon 
formed in the State of Missouri by ~ussell P~lllhps .. PhillipS alleg­
edly organized the cOl"p~ration to. rru~e workmg capItal for a new 
type of cooperative WhICh would brmg farmers an~ consumers 
together, eliminati?g the. middlem~n, and would rruse crop and 
livestock prices whIle ~u~tIng food prIc~~. " . 

To raise capital, PhIllIPS sold securIties known ~ estate bu~ld­
ers" to individuals, the majority of whom ,,:ere retue.d or ~emIre­
tired farmers. Salesmen convinced people to Inves~ theIr saVings by 
promising they would double th~ir money .. These mvestments were 
to be used to establish farmer s cooperatIve markets throughout 
Missouri. However, none of the promised markets were opened. 
Instead, the operators of PF ~ used the ~oney to pay themselves 
exorbitant salaries and for Investments In other personal enter­
prises. In May 1977 PFA filed bankrupt?y~ bu~ not ~efore they had 
convinced 6,000 people to invest $12 mIllIon In thIS venture. O?e 
72-year-old man invested $70,000. A~other ~l~erly farmer who ~­
vested approximately $50,000 commItted SUICIde as a result of hIS 
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lost investment. A Federal grand jury indicted 22 individuals on 
176 counts of mail fraud and other Federal statute violations. 
Twelve pleaded guilty, and in August 1980, after a 10-month trial, 
one of the longest trials in our history, Phillips and the remaining 
defendants were found guilty. Prior to sentencing, Russell Phillips, 
the mastermind of this operation, spoke for nearly an hour on his 
own behalf, attempting to explain to the. court the business failures 
of the corporation and how he never mtended to cheat anyone. 
After hearing Phillips' comments, the sentencing judge stated that 
it was now evident that Phillips could not be rehabilitated, and 
sentenced him to 15 years in prison with 5 years' probation and 
fined him $20,000. 'The other defendants received sentences ranging 
from 5 to 10 years in prison. 

With the current interest in gold and silver, some investors are 
being convinced to place their savings in precious metals. With this 
in mind, six promoters operating as Federal Gold and Silver, Min­
neapolis, Minn., placed advertisements in newspapers and maga­
zines offering investment opportunities in gold and silver. Investors 
were promised that their money would be used to purchase gold 
and silver and kept in vaults for safekeeping or invested in the 
commodities futures market-whichever the customer preferred. 
When the customer decided to sell, any profit would be taken in 
either gold and silver or cMh. In fact, the company never pur­
chased any gold or silver but instead used their victims' money to 
make short-term speculative investments for their own personal 
gains. As gold and silver prices continued to climb, and victims 
began demanding liquidation of their investments, Federal Gold 
and Silver closed its doors, causing 270 investors throughout the 
country, many of whom were elderly, to lose over $2.5 million. One 
retired man invested his entire savings and has had to seek reem­
ployment. All six defendants were subsequently convicted bf mail 
fraud and sentenced to prison terms ranging from 2 to 10 years. 

In another similar swindle, Consolidated Gold and Silver, Inc., 
used the mails to solicit over a half-million dollars from investors 
for nonexistent gold contracts. Operating from a quickly organized 
"boiler room" in Miami, the promoters falsely represented them­
selves as established and reputable commodities salesmen and of­
fered a unique deferred payment and future delivery plan. For a 
minimum investment of $4,000 per contract, investors were guaran­
teed the right to purchase a specified quantity of gold at invest­
ment date market price anytime prior to the expiration date of 
their contract, normally within the next 6 months. Consolidated 
Gold and Silver would then promise to sell their contracts without 
any additional payment and mail them any profit resulting from 
the sale. Victims were not told their initial investments were non­
refundable, nor were they told that payments, usually between 
$18,000 to $25,000 in addition to the initial $4,000 investment, 
would be required before they could realize any profit. When inves­
tors could not or would not remit the additional money, their 
contracts were considered to be in "default" and Consolidated 
would pocket all the money. Some investors would send Consoli­
dated additional money; however, they were either told they were 
too late and their contracts were already in default, or were told . 
even more payments were necessary. Consolidated's salesmen kept. 
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bilking their victims until they ran out of funds. A third of the 
yictims . in this sche~e. were retired or elderly individuals attempt­
Ing to Increase theIr Incomes through the rapidly rising price of 
gold. One 67-year-old man invested $83,000 and received nothing. 
Another 63-year-old man invested $66,000 and was then told he 
would not make a penny until he came up with $300,000 more. An 
elderly lady who is employed as a nurse and housekeeper for the 
mother of U.S. Senator John Danforth lost $15,000 in this scheme. 
Th~ mastermind behind this fraud was subsequently convicted of 
mail fraud and sentenced to serve 10 years in prison and fined 
$10,000. We c01)sider this sentence to be significant since he was 73 
years old at the time of sentencing. 

Then there are those business-opportunity frauds which involve, 
the sale of a distributorship or "franchise." 

A t~ical ~ist~ibutorship swin~e involved the sale of jewelry 
franchISes, WIth Its base of operatIon in the Hartford, Conn., area. 
Investment Services International was formed by Brad Kniedl and 
Raymond. Morrissey. They hired sales representatives to travel 
across the United States convincing people to invest in their distri­
butorships by painting gl<?wing pictures of high profits and money­
back guarantees. For an Investment of about $3,500 victims were 
told they would receive five jewelry showcases, each ~ontaining 100 
pieces ?f fine costume. jewelry. The showcases would be placed in 
good, hIgh-traffic locatIOns, guaranteed to produce at least 100 sales 
per week. Victims were shown photographs like this one of the 
showcases and jewelry they would be receiving, and, as you can. 
se~, they ar~ i~pressive. At least 160 people invested $600,000 in 
thIS. enterprise In the 6 short months it was in operation. After 
c~osmg down Investment Services International, Kniedl and Mor­
rIs.sey then started simila~ schemes, independent of each other, 
usmg the same sales techmqu:es, but different products. In a little 
over a year, over 400 peopl4~ throughout the country lost $1.6 
million to these swindles. 

Knied! and Morrissey were convicted of mail fraud and received 
prison sentences ranging from 18 months to 2 years. Ten other 
people were also indicted for their involvement in these operations. 

A hus?an~-and-wife teaI?l ope~ating. in Broadway, N.C., promoted 
a .franchise Investment sw~n~le In WhICh over 1,500 persons nation­
WIde l?st more ~han $~ mIllIon: Thomas and Ann Williams placed 
~dvertIse~ents m natIonally CIrculated pUblications which prom­
Ised earnIngs of $3,000 per month to those willing to manufacture 
and sell a subs.tance and device used to exterminate cockroaches . 
~or an in,:estme~t ~anging from $175 to $600, investors were prom­
Ised. supplIes, tramIng, crew managers, advertisements, and an es­
tablIshed market. No one !eceived anythi:qg but a few samples of 
the roach product, Sure Kill, Roach Kill. They were arrested and 
convicted of mail fraud. Mr. Williams was sentenced to 18 months 
in jail with 5 years' probation, and Mrs. Williams was sentenced to 
5 years' probation. 

Two individuals operating in Cincinnati, Ohio, as Jerlor Market­
ing placed advertisements in the Wall Street Journal and hundreds 
o.f other newspapers throughout the country promising a substan­
tIal return on an investment in a coin-operated video game, called 
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the "Circle of Fun." These game units consisted of six separate 
video games and cost between $14,700 and $16,950. 

. Investors were promised the delivery and installation of high­
quality machines,_ maintenance, and profitable locations in theater 
chains, roller skating rinks, shopping cen,ters, and airports. All the 
buyer had to do was collect money from the machine every few 
days. Only a few buyers ever received a machine at all, and they 
had to install the machine themselves in poorly selected locations. 
Several individuals, including Mr. William Waters here on my 
right, lost more than $230,000 to the operators of this scheme. Mr. 
Waters lost about $18,000-money he invested to supplement his 
retirement income-and he received nothing but promises. The 
promoters were so successful with the sale of the "Circle of Fun" 
that they began selling another distributorship} this time involving 
photo-supply vending machines. Similar misrepresentations were 
made causing additional investors to lose thousands of dollars. 
Both individuals responsible for this fraud were convicted of mail 
fraud and sentenced in June 1981 to 4 years in prison. 

~n a similB;r operation a Palo Alto, Calif .. , promoter, described by 
a Juror as bemg able to sell freezers to Eskimos, advertised the sale 
of gum, ci~arette, and popcorn vend~ng machine distributorships 
fo! a~proxImately $6,000 each. Operatmg under the name Sentinal 
DIstrIbutors, Robert Donovan falsely described his business as a 
multimillion-dollar industry associated with manufacturers of na­
tionally advertised products 'such as Wrigley's chewing gum and 
~everal ~ell-known bl~ands of. cigarettes. Although' delivery and 
mstallatIon of top-quahty machmes, profitable locations, and main­
tenan.ce were guaranteed, half of ~~e investors did not receive any 
~achmes at all, and those that aId found that the locations pro­
Vided were worthless and unprofitable. A total of 82 victims lost a 
half a million dollars to this fraud. One of the victims, a 70-year-old 
double amputee who had faith in Donovan's promises that he 
w~u~d recover his $5,000 investment in his vending machines 
WIthm a matter of months, wrote a letter to the U.S. district court 
jud~e pr.esiding at Donovan's trial for mail fraud. He stated, "I' 
don t think Robert Donovan should go unconvicted as he * * * 
preYt::d on people like me." Donovan was later sentenced to 3 years 
m prIson, fined $1,000, and 5 years 'probation, with the stipulation 
that he make restitution. If restitution is not made Donovan's 
prison sentence will be increased to 8 years. ' 

In yet ~o~her vending m~chine swindle based in Birmingham, 
Ala., ~6 VICtims lost approXImately $304,000 after responding to 
B;dvertIseII?-ents placed m the business opportunity section of na­
tlOna~ly c~rcul~te~ ne~spapers. by Mohawk Marketing. Mohawk 
pr~mIsed Its VIctims high-quahty gum, candy, and cigarette ma­
chmes, good locations, and high returns on their investment· how­
ever, most of the victims did not receive machines and thos~ that 
did received inferior machines, some of which required the place­
ment of 100 pounds of sand in the base for support. The promoter 
of Mohawk was convicted of mail fraud and sentenced to 2 years in 
prison, 10 years' probation, and fined $10,000. 
Ov~r 150 vict~ms lost more than $750,000 to another vending 

machine promotion operated by Telstar Enterprises, Inc. The pro-
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motel' in this swindle was subsequently convicted of mail fraud and 
sentenced to 3 years in prison. 

Mr. Chairman, we have with us some of the machines received 
by victims in the cases that I have just discussed. If you do not 
mind, we would like to have you step down and take a closer loo.k 
at these machines, and see just how these promoters cheated theIr 
victims. 

The CHAIRMAN. What am I promised now? 
Mr. FLETcHER. Inspector Wayne Kidd will tell you about the 

promises. 
The first machine was one of 10 candy vending machines pur­

chased from Mohawk Marketing by Ms. Alinda Alexander of En­
glewood, Colo., for $7,495. As you can see, it is a typical machine 
used to vend candy, and in relatively good condition. Ms. Alexan­
der did not experience any problems until she tried to place candy 
in the machine for sale. The machine would not vend candy. The 
manufacturer's flyer which was packed inside this unit indicated 
that it was designed to only dispense Fruit of the Loom pantyhose . 
We have nothing against pantyhose, but it can be quite disappoint­
ing when you are expecting a Hershey bar with almonds. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do they have this packed inside the base warn­
ing you must fill with sand or crushed stone for ~tability and safety 
on location? 

Mr. FLETcHER. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. It looks like a thin, tin, cheap box. 
Mr. FLETCHER. She paid $7,500 for that. 
The next machine was purchased by Ms. Shirley Lovejoy of 

Dundee, Ill., and is 1 of 5 she received for $3,747. This machine 
comes in two separate parts, and it will dispense gum; howt::ver, to 
avoid having the machine tip over, purchasers were reqUIred to 
place 100 pounds of sand in the base of each. Ms. Lovejoy made the 
following statement in a letter of complaint, "Instructions state 
that 100 pounds of .'3and must be placed in each base for support. 
How am I, as a single 52-year-old woman, suppose to haul 100 
pounds of sand to each location?" . 

The CHAIRMAN. It is cheap. How much did they have to pay? 
. Mr. FLETCHER. $3,800. Again, they do not get locations; they are 

not placed where they can have any kind of return. 
The CHAIRMAN. It cost $25, maybe. . 
Mr. FLETCHER~ Yes, very shabby. ' 
William and Jean Hammill of Erie, Pa., took out a second mort­

gage on their home to purchase 10 of these cigarette machines, for 
$12,000. They were promised the delivery of "deluxe" m~del ma­
chines and were guaranteed to earn $700 a week as full-time ven­
dors. The machines they received were not the "deluxe" m~els 
and were of such inferior quality that cigarettes could be obtamed 
from the machines by simply jiggling the levers. The Hammills 
spent over $3,000 in maintenance fees trying to correct this prob­
lem; however, they continued.t~ malfunction and lose mon~y. They 
are now stored in the HammIll s basement as a harsh remmder of 
their lost investment. 

The CHAIRMAN. $12,000. 
They would pay the regular price for cigarettes? 
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Mr. FLETCHER. You could get a wholesale. price for the cigarettes, 
but part of these schemes, Mr. Chairman, IS that they ~o not h~ve 
locations to put them in. People can do yery well m VendI?g 

. machines that 'are placed in the: right locatIO?S and have qualIty 
machines and quality merchandIse. But that IS not ~he case h~re. 

This' next unit is .one of five photo-supply vendmg machlI~es 
urchased fr~m Jerlor·Marketing by Mr. Anthony Venuto of. Cm­

~innati, Ohio, for $5,000. Jerlor promised ~r. Venuto the delIvery 
of "high quality merchandise." I do not. t~mk I need to sar .mu~h 
more about this machine, except that thIS IS the ex~ct condItIon m 
which it was received. The units were packed only m garbage bags 
and are totally inoperable. The only way you can get film from the 
machine is take the door off, lift the film box up and out of the 
slots. 

The CHAIRMAN. What was he supposed to get? . 
Mr. FLETCHER. High-quality machines, good locatIOns, the mer-

chandise at discount. 
The CHAIRMAN. What did the machines dispense? 
Mr. FLETCHER. Film. h 
The CHAIRMAN. I do not see any way they can come out t e 

bottom.. . tall' hI Mr. FLETCHER. No, they cannot come out. It IS to y mopera e. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for your assistance. . . 
As you can see the variety of fraudulent schemes IS seemmgly 

endless. We feel ~ery strongly about our oblig:ations t~ keep. the 
mails as free from abuse as possible. Phony mall order promotions 
are a small percentage of the total ~ail order industry, but ~he 
substantial dollar losses and the cost m terms of hu~an suffermg 
caused by the dishonest promoters dese:ve our attention. 

I will be pleased to answer any questIons you may have. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. ~letche~, for a very 

able and comprehensive statement. If t~e commIttee will agree, we 
will go through the panel and ask questions of the panel. .. 

The CHAIRMAN. The next witness is Mrs. Mabel Nord of LIcking, 
Mo. 

STATEMENT OF MABEL NORD 
Mrs. NORD. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee: 
My name is Mabel Nord and I live in Licking, Mo. Before his 

death a few months ago at age 70, my husband Albert ~as a 
farmer. He worked hard all of his life. I am here this mornmg to 
tell you what happened to us with the hope that you will take 
action to prevent other senior citizens from being defrauded. 

In November of 1973 a salesman from a corporation called Pro­
gressive Farmers Association (PFA) came to our house and. enco~r­
aged us to invest. He was selling what he called estate buIlders m 
order to finance the construction and operation of farmers' co-op 
grocery stores. The idea was to cut out the middleman. He said we 
would be able to raise crop and livestock prices while cllttiI?-g food 
prices. He said that as members, we would be able to get a dIscount 
on the food that we purchased. 

The salesman showed us blueprints and drawings of the proposed 
buildings. He stressed that we would become one of the first 1,000 
charter members which would bestow certain additional benefits. 

!'I' .', 

27 

He told us that we would get one-thousandth of 1 percent of the 
gross sales after the "first $100,000 had been deducted and that 
there would be great tax benefits to us because of our age. 

We found out later that the estate builder they were selling was 
nothing more than an unsecured promissory note which was evi­
dence of their debt to us. The way it worked, we had our choice of 
paying $360 a year for 12 years or three installments of $1,440 or 
one installment of $4,000; In addition to all the benefits described 
we were promised an excellent return on our money. At the end of 
the 20 years the company promised to pay us $15,791 for each 
estate builder that we purchased. 

We bought three estate builders and gave our check for $1,080 to 
the salesman for the first year's premium on them. 

A year later another salesman from PF A came by our house and 
used an elaborate sales manual to influence us into buying bonds 
being offered by them. They told us the bonds were different than 
the estate builders and were protected just like those of banks. 
They also told us that the rate of interest was much higher than 
banks and that we could withdraw our money from the bonds at 
any time that we wanted. We bought three bonds with a face value 
of $4,000 each, making the total amount $12,000 for the three 
bonds. , 

In April of 1975, almost a year later, yet another salesman 
arrived at our house who told us the company was trying to sell 
152 shares of stock in the organization to each estate-builder 
holder. The salesman told us how well the company was doing and 
how fast they were growing. He told us that if we took out 10 more 
estate builders at $360 each and kept them for just a year, we 
could keep the 152 shares of stock as a bonus. We paid them $3,600 
for the 10 additional estate builders. 

In 1976 we received notice that we had been credited with 
$1,077.18 in interest on the three bonds that we bought, but at no 
time did we receive this money or any return on our investment. 
Finally after several calls they told us the interest on the bonds 
had been applied toward the second-year payments on the estate 
builders we purchased initially. This was contrary to our wishes 
and the company knew it. 

In July of 1976 we went to the company's office in Springfield 
and told them we wanted to cash in the 10 estate builders we 
bought a year ago. We also told them we were planning on keeping 
the 152 shares of stock they had promised to give us for taking 
them out. The company's president told us we could not cash in 
these notes because we had only paid one year's premiums. He told 
us that if we paid the second year's premiums we could borrow 
against the certificates as stated in the agreement. This did not 
seem right but we paid $3,600 rather than lose our investment. 

In May of 1977 we heard that the company had gone bankrupt. 
At the trial that took place last year we learned that over 6,000 

people had been taken in this elaborate scheme for a total of $12 
million. As for the proposed markets promised, a few scattered 
here and there did open, enough to keep people thinking that the 
entire plan would materialize. We learned that the money we paid 
went to pay commissions for the salesmen who visited us, and the 
remainder was divided up by the four principals who thought up 
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. h Th Justice Department documented that the four 
thIS sc erne. e d b t $2 5 million to their own use. 
principles cOdv:r~ 60 o~rce~t of the victims were seni~r citizens 

We.learne d a" k I hard all of their lives to make thIS countr! 
who 11; ui hf $21

0
360

e 
at a time in our lives when we can afford It 

great. e os ~o Ie lost more. A 75-year--old "man from Green­
the least. Oth~r$i4 ObO Another senior citizen who had .1~st about 
field, Mo., 10hs~. h" . securities racket committed SUIcIde as a $50,000 in t IS . pony . " 

result .of t~e l<d.Sthat the principals who 'perpetrated this securities 
I unders anonyjcted of racketeering, obtaining .m~>ne.y by false 

fraud weret . c . d fraud and securities fraud. This IS fme, but w.e 
representa Ions,· an d' me of our investment. When It 
have not been able to recover 0: Ihad only $191,000 which could 
declari~ bdkhuPtc~l trhefro~set.~ were sold to satisfy cre~itors. 
be Mea Ch~ir=a~nand members of the committee, you cfannotf: Im1g-

r. . ht this was for all the members 0 our amI y. 
ine what a mg mare . hts than I care to tell you about. 7rhe 
There were mord slee1l~~:1~d I feel this experience was a con­
effect was very ~vas a h 'b d's having a stroke in 1976, the 
~~:~ii~:ti~~~to~f ~hi~ti re~:lt:d in his death this Ph't tuly. I c:i! 
sad that these kinds of frauds ~an take place o~lsub a. ~!g~ s d I 

d th t any older AmerIcans can so easl y e VIC ImlZe . 
. :auld be :~ful for anything you could do to make such frauds 

impossible in the fUwture. d t d Mrs Nord That is the reason 
The CHAIRMAN e un ers an , . . 1 f d . 

we are having thls hearing, to try to :prevent ~coundre s rom omg 
that kind of thing to other people hke you m the future. Thank 
you very much. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Steinleitner. 

STATEMENT OF EDWARD STEINLEITNER 

Mr STEINLEITNER. Mr. Chairman and members of the. eomJ?ittee: 
My' naL 9 is Ed Steinleitner. I am 54 years of ~ge. I h~e .WIth m~ 

wife Maril.fll in Allentown, Pa. I work as an mspecto.r m a ~a 
chin~ shop. I ~uffer from a disability which prev:entsfi me :fro~ dom,. 
a eat many jobs. In March of 1979, I was lookin~ . or s~me YP7 0 
b!iness which I could run from my home. I antl.cIPatec~ ~hrt~lm~ 
work on my part and then later, if upon my retlremen e USl-
ness did well I would give it my full-time efforts. d 

My wife ~nd I answered an ad in. our l~cal ~ape~ an soon 
thereafter went to one of several semmars gIven m 0d[ tt<?~.b~ 
two eople who alleged to be owners of an earthworm. s rl ~ m 
com$any. We were told that earthworms were a lucratlveTbhusfiess 
and that the firm could not keep' up with the demand. e lrm 
said that it wanted to employ people like us to grow earthworms 
which they would buy back from us. . . . 

We were told that our bus~ness woul~: (a). be mexpenslvidto r~r' 
(b) did not require much capItal to begm WIth; ~d (c) cou . easl y 
be operated in our backyard. I have strong feelmgs about Im~~v­
ing the environment and leaving the generations who come eI us with as much of the natural beauty of this country ~s we can. 
felt that in my own small way in this business I ~ould be generat­
ing good topsoil and turning a nice profit on the SIde. 
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We paid the firm $12,000. For this money we purchased not only 
the earthworms and supplies needed to get started but we bought 
exclusive rights to sell earthworms to the company from the five 
counties in Pennsylvania nearest our home; we bought the terri­
tory. We also purchased the right to sell other people on getting 
into the business. Supposedly, we were to get 2 percent of the 
company's profits from the sales of each of the franchises we 
placed. We were to give the company's guarantee of success and 
the guarantee that they would repurchase the grown earthworms 
from those who bought into the company through us. 
. We received our starter .kit and began to /iP"QW earthworms as 
mstructed. The company saId they would buy th:['!'n back from us at 
whatever they said was the going rate. My husband made two sales 
persuading two more people to grow worms for the firm. Unfortu­
nately, the principals in the company skipped town and cannot be 
located to this very day. 

The company did not honor any of their promises to us. They did 
not buy back any earthworms. Not only that, we were left in a 
very bad situation. Since the principals could not be located, one of 
those who we had sold on the company brought suit against us for 
$127,000. Needless to say we were heartsick. We were morally 
injured by the experience. We were emotionally distraught. Our 
health suffered from the anxiety and the sleepless nights. Our 
names made the front page of the newspaper under large headlines 
which proclaimed "Earthworm Fraud", and the natural conclusion 
was that we were among the conspirators, which is 180 degrees 
from the truth. We just settled the suit. against us this past March 
for $10,000. In the meantime, we had to pay legal fees and carry 
the burden of this tragedy with us for more than 2 years. 

In short, we have lost some $30,000 plus interest on this sum. We 
have become very disillusioned and perhaps a little cynical. We are 
not the same trusting people that we were before these con men 
came into our lives. We are happy for this chance to set the record 
straight. Perhaps by telling our story in public we can warn others 
who are this very minute being approached by con men touting 
various work-at-home schemes from earthworm, mink, and chin­
chilla raising, to envelope stuffing and knitting baby booties for 
profit. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Steinleitner. That is 
another tragic story. 

Next, Mr. Sidney Marcus, Jr., of Lusby, Md. 

STATEMENT OF SIDNEY O. MARCUS, JR. 

Mr. MARCUS. Chairman Pepper and members of the committee: 
My llame is Sidney O. Marcus, Jr. I am a retired oceanographer, 

age 63, and live in Lusby, Md. 
My troubles began in November 1979 after I read an advertise­

ment in the Wall Street Journal by First Guaranty Metals Co. for 
the sale and purchase of precious metals. I telephoned a Boston 
office salesman for the company. It was during this initial conver­
sation that the salesman informed me that my only costs in buying 
and selling silver and gold would be commissions of 1 ¥2 percent for 
getting "in", and 1 % percent for getting "out" of the market, plus 
the interest on my investment. The contract would last for 25 
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y~ars. In addition, .to ~eass~re me, ~e told me, untruthfully that 
FIrst Guaranty mamtruned Its own mventory of precious metals 
transacting .2 bi~lio~ dollars' worth of business annually. ' " ' 

. After haVIng mspIred my confidence and with the assurance that 
FIrst Guaranty- was an established and reputable company, I in­
vest~d app~oxIma~ely $9,000 f<?r the purchase of silver and gold 
bullIOn. durI!lg a tIme when prIces for both had been experiencing 
apprecIable mcreases. 

On December 15, 1979, in another telephone conversation with 
the:: Boston salesman, I was told that First Guaranty trades in the 
Chicago marke~, a stB:tement I sh?rtly thereafter found to be total­
ly untrue. Durmg lthI~ conversatIon, my suspicions were initially 
aroused when he aJ.so mformed me that I could not establish First 
G?aranty's repurchase price, through whom I had to sell because 
FIrst quar:mty figured its own market prices, despite the 'fact that 
he mruntamed that the company traded on the Chicago market 
O~ December 21, 1979, First Guaranty's 'scheme of fraud and 

deceIt started to become quite apparent when I ordered the sale of 
80 ounces of gold, from which I should have received $10,000. When 
the Boston ~alesman tran.sacted my sales order, he related that I 
sho~ld receIve my cash m ? 'Yorking days .. ~ot only did I not 
receIve the $10,000 due me WIthm the 5-day lImIt stipUlated in our 
contract, but I have, to this day, never received any of it. After 5 
days, I threatened t<? go to the CFTC, but the Boston salesman told 
~~ to first speak WIth the company's attorney in Florida. When I 
did~ . the lawyer told me he ,did. not understand why I had not 
~eceIved the money and to call him back in a couple of days. I felt 
It should have been his responsibility to get back to me. But I 
cB:lled the la~er back on December 31, when he related that 
wildly fluctuatm~ markets hB:d delayed my cash payment and 
made me susceptIble to a margIn call. This seemed quite implausi­
ble to me because my .current equity position of 32.3 percent 
seemed an .ad.equate cus~l1on, being more than 25 percent above the 
7 percent lImIt for margIn calls, the company's policy. 

On January 15, 1980, my problem became compounded when I 
ordered the sale of 4,000 ounces of silver. It was at this time that 
what the Boston. sa~esII?-an had told me on December 15 about First 
Guaranty esta~lIshmg Its own price really hit home. 

My .sales prI~e was to be $5 less than the price First Guaranty 
establ~shed ~ Its c?rrent sales price to prospective purchasers-an 
elxcessIvely hIgh bId-cash spread which was never previously dis­
c osed to me. 

E,:en at thi~ reduced. price, I should have received $15,000, 
making my equIty al?proXlmately $40,000, a 19-percent position and 
well abo,:e the r~qUlred 7-percent margin limit. Not only did the 
money fall to arrIve once again in the 5-day working limit but the 
Boston salesm~ also told me that I might receive less than the 
$15,000, dependmg on how the Miami office figured it 

Of ,course, J?-eitl;ter the Boston salesman, nor an u~named sales­
man m the MIamI office, could explain to me how the price s reads 
~ my resal~s were derived. They both admitted they dId not 

ow, and neIther one made any effort t~ find the answer for me. 
On .January 22, 1980, I called the MIami lawyer insisting on 

adhermg to the 5-day contractual limit, but he just put me off by 
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saying there was a backlog of paperwork.. On January 24, another 
call to the Miami lawyer reproduced the same irrational and fraud­
ulent ploy which affected my gold transaction-nonpayment of 
cash due to wildly fluctuating markets. which threatened me with a 
possible margin call. , 

In one of my January conversations with the Boston salesman, I 
was told that CFTC agents had visited First Guaranty around the 
first of the year, and that the company was glad to have the CFTC 
visit and inspect because the company frowned on shady or illicit 
business and was glad to have a strong regulatory agency. The 
Boston salesman further warned me against dealing with so-called 
boiler room operators. 

I understand that on June 12, 1981, the Commodity Futures 
Trading Commission obtained a permanent injunction against the 
officers of First Guaranty Metals and its parent company, Trending 
Cycles. The CFTC says that the firms ran an elaborate boiler room 
operation based in Miami and Boston and that the offices marketed 
so-called leverage and cash forward contracts through the use of 
long-distance telephone solicitations and the mail which were false, 
deceptive, and misleading. They said the firm targeted unsophisti­
cated and unknowledgeable investors, while omitting material facts 
in their sales pitches. For example, CFTC said that the officers 
failed to inform customers that the firm sold commodities at one 
price and bought them back at a second price which was always 
lower, often significantly lower than the original selling price. This 
is exactly what happened to me. The court appointed a receiver 
and sought to bring about the disgorgement of unlawfully obtained 
profits. Some 800 other people were taken, and total losses may 
approximate $10 million. My personal loss was about $58,000. That 
is the equity, when I tried to close out. My entire investment was 
$9,000. If I had been dealing with a reputable firm, my profits 
could have been this amount or more. 

Thank you for allowing me to share this story with you. I hope 
this committee will be able to develop reform measures to protect 
others from these types of abuses. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Marcus. Has there 
been any indictment of these people for fraud? 

Mr. MARCUS. Yes, there has been, and at the request of the 
Commodity Futures Trading Commission I went to Miami. 

Let me correct myself-there is an indictment procedure against 
them in Chicago. In Miami there was a hearing on the bankruptcy 
for the trustee to determine what could be done with the little hit 
of assets it did get ahold of. I was a witness for the Government 
there in Miami. That has not been completed yet. They are waiting 
on the indictment in Chicago to be finished with, and then the 
defendants will be able to submit by mail their side of the story. 

The CHAIRMAN. It would seem to me, in Boston, Chicago, or 
Miami, there ought to be indictments returned against these 
people, and the Miami lawyer should certainly be disbarred from 
the law practice. 

Mr. MARCUS. I should think so, but it is being litigated. In other 
words, the decision has not come yet. But they do not have much to 
stand on in their arguments. I suppose they are delaying as much 
as they can. 
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I went to Miami to testify--
The CHAIRMAN. Has there been any grand jury consideration? 
Mr. MARCUS. In Chicago, yes. I do not know what the results of it 

are yet. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, you have been paid nothing. You received 

nothing back? 
Mr. MARcus. I received nothing back. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, ~pparently it.l<>?ks as though this is a very 

clever scheme. They trIed to put It In such form where they 
thought they could get by with it. 

Mr. MARCUS. If there had been some way the Commodity Fu­
tures Trading Commission could tell someone all they could tell 
without waiting, it would have helped me. 

The CHAIRMAN. They determined they were not a bona fide 
organization. 

Mr. MARCUS. After my investments. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Marcus. That is 

another tragic aspect of this drama. 
The CHAIRMAN. Next we will hear from Mrs. Bayard Moore. 

STATEMENT OF MRS. BAYARD G. MOORE 

Mrs. MOORE. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee: 
I am pleased to be here today and have the opportunity to tell 

you my story. I am Betty Moore. I live with my husband who is 
. disabled, in McKeesport, Pa.· , 

In the summer of 1977 my husband and I read an ad in the 
"Bu~iness Opportuniti~~" s~ction of our local newspaper. The ad­
yertISeme~t was a solICItatIOn for investors interested in purchas­
Ing !i bUSiness franchise specializing in selling pies tarts and 
cookies. ' , 

We responded to the ad and met with the principals of the 
c?mpany. They made the franchise sound like a "no lose" proposi­
~Ion. They assured us we had an opportunity of a lifetime-to' get 
In on the ground floor of a franchise that would expand as rapidly 
and succ~ssfully as ¥cDo~alds. The principals further assured us 
that our Investment In theIr company would be an ideal way for us 
to p~epare for ou~ retirement years. They also suggested we should 
consIder purchasing a franchise for each of our children just as 
soon as .the profits from our first franchise permitted it. That 
sounded Ideal; ev:eryone would have a business to run. 

We. checked ~th our lawyer, who agreed that an investment in 
the pIe franchise would be a sound decision. So, in September of 
1977 ~y husband and I mortgaged our house and purchased a pie 
franchIse for about $25,000. 

The CHAIRMAN. You say, "We checked with our lawyer who 
agr~t:d that an investment in the pie franchise would be a ~ound 
deCISIon." 

Your lawyer was taking a big risk with your--
Mrs. MOORE. He was also the attorney for the bank a small city 

bank, and th~:r are not ve~y ready to dispense mon~y to people. 
They. really d~(l help. They Investigated everything and could come 
ul? With nothing wrong about it, because everything about it was 
still so good. 

The CHAIRMAN. Go right ahead. 
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Mr. MOORE. Our franchise agreement called for actions and serv­
ices to be performed by the franchisor too numerous to completely 
itemize today. I shall just try to make you aware of a few of their 
more flagrant violations. 

To begin with, the company projected an annual net profit of 
about $26,000. To achieve its profit, about 100 pies were to be sold 
daily. In the beginning, we did that. Later, as we were about to 
close, if we sold 10 pies we were doing good. The company promised 
an advertising budget of 2 percent of their gross income. At first, 
. the advertising was provided. After a few months, the advertising 
stopped. We contacted the media and sought to purchase advertis­
ing out of out own pockets. We were refused and were told the 
company had not paid for past advertisements. After that, we were 
never successful in getting the newspaper, radio, or other media 
sources to advertise for our pie franchises. 

The company promised to train my husband and 1. They never 
did. 

If I had not been an insuran(;e accountant before that of books­
we kept very good records. 

What essentially killed our business was the quality of the pies 
the company provided. The pies delivered became increasingly poor 
in texture and in taste-to the point where the company, by letter, 
invited the franchise owners to find another supplier for pies and 
then close their bakery. We attempted to confront the principals 
with their many broken promises, but they simply refused to 
return our calls. 

I could go on and on about broken promises, but you could only 
get the full picture by also talking to the 27 other pie franchises in 
our tristate area and dozens nationwide who invested in this 
scheme. Many of the pie franchise owners also were retiring and 
expecting to use the profits from their franchises to support them­
selves or their children in their retirement years. All of us were 
forced to close within months after opening, and we lost every­
thing-our entire $25,000. Moreover, we are left making loan pay­
ments until 1988 of over $400 a month, because we mortgaged our 
house to make the investment. I know of another elderly couple in 
West Virginia who will also be making mortgage payments for the 
next 8 years. I know of yet another couple in Florida who lost 
everything and were literally forced to live out of their car. A 
younger couple, I know they paid $50,000 for the rights to do this, 
they never received one bit of equipment, never operated a store of 
any kind, the last I heard they drove up to a friend with a pie tree 
in Ohio, with their children and possessions in a car, and that is all 
they had left. . 

Mr. Chairman, I want you to know that I and many others who 
invested in this franchise believed that it could have been a suc­
cess. The principals in the company never had any intention of 
making it one. When we first opened our pie business, the quality 
of the pies was excellent, and the store was beautifully furnished. 
Customers flocked to buy our pies. Later we learned that the 
company put a lot of money into decorating and insuring that our 
franchise appeared successful. We were the showcase-the front for 
the ripoff scheme. They used our franchise as a model for prospec­
tive franchise buyers to inspect before getting into their business. I 
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am ashamed t? say, because our business was good, we passed the 
word on to. qUIte a few. The company sold as many franchises as 
they could In the first few months we were in the business. Then, 
took the money and ran. We do not know how many were taken 
and how much money was lost, but I would guess it involved 
Il?-illions of dollars. One couple invested $50,000 for the exclusive 
rIgh~ to a pie. franchise servicing the entire State of Florida. They 
rec~Ived nothmg for this money-they never even got to open for 
busmess. 

We did .ask for .help from local law enforcement officials in our 
area and m Washmgt?n, p.c. After a preliminary investigation we 
!ea~ned both of the princIpals In the company had in the past been 
indICted f<?r fraud, one of ~hem twice, and that the latter had been 
proven guIlty and served tIme. There was a group of investors from 
Florida. A local TV station had on a scam perpetrated by these two 
men, sol~ franchises for $5,000 to people and offered them a rack in 
stores With good chocolate candy. They did not get the locations 
th~y.got tl?-e r~cks and ~ne supply of inferior candy. That is whil~ 
thIS mvestIgatIOn was gomg on. 

The irony of. it all. is phat. shortly after the principals skipped 
town, and the mvestIgatIon mto our franchise began we learned 
that the .same ~wo principals h~d moved South and ~ere actively 
engaged In sellIng candy franchIses to other unsuspecting victims 

We know t~at we will 110t get our money back. But we do hop~ 
t~at o~r testimony will help prevent others from throwing their 
life saVIngs away. 

Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Where did this company purport to have their 

headquarters? 
Mrs. MOORE. Little Washington, Pa. They had very, very beauti­

ful offices there. ~ehind the .offices was the bakery. From that one 
bakery, . th~y: servIced the trIstate area, they serviced Washington, 
West ~IrgIma, Pennsylvania. They never got another bakery open 
to se~ce the~. So you can see how pies traveling that far would 
deterIorate. ThIS man even sold a franchise to his own mother-in­
law for $25,000. 

The CHAIR~AN. We!l, yours is another tragedy. Thank you very 
Il].uch for tellmg us thIS story. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Waters. 

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM E. WATERS 
Mr. WATERS. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee: 

. I am 61 yea!S <?f ~e. For 25 years prior to my retirement I was 
~ charge of distrIbutIon for a large firm which sold dairy products 
m th.e Southwest. I now work as the manager for several swim ~d 
tennIS clubs. 

On the .eve of my retire~ent in November 1978, I was looking for 
a professIon to pursue w~ch would not be too taxing and which 
would .afford the opport?mty to make a reasonable income. I saw 
an ad m phe San AntonIO Express placed by the Jurlor Marketing 
Corp. which held .out the promise. that a reasonable income could 
be made from an .mves~ment of com-operated video games. I called 
~ 800 number hsted m the ad and the company sent me some 
lIteratUre. Thereafter they made arrangements for me to visit the 
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company's offices in Cincinnati, Ohio. I made the visit after Christ­
mas. 

I was impressed with the possibilities and the machines. I decid­
ed to buy six of them at about $3,000 each, for a total investment of 
$18,000 on my part. I gave a $1,000 deposit initially, and sometime 
in January 1979 I wired the remaining $17,000 to the company. 
The company was to deliver the machines in 30 to 45 days and to 
provide me with high-traffic locations. Nothing happened. 

In March I began to make calls, but company officials ducked my 
calls. I could seldom get through to the person in responsibility. In 
the midst of all my troubles with the firm they tried to interest me 
in a suntanning franchise that they were offering. They said they 
would provide me the locations and the suntanning booths and 
sunlamps. Of course, they wanted more money. I refused to pay 
more. 

My son is an attorney and he did his best to go after the firm. He 
quickly came to the opinion that there was little chance we would 
ever get our money back. We wrote to the Better Business Bureau 
and other groups, but there was nothing that anyone could do. 

I was happy to hear that the two principals involved were finally 
apprehended and convicted on fraud charges. Each received a 4-
year sentence. No one knows how many people were cheated out of 
how much money. Investigators were able to prove at least 
$200,000 in fraud in the trial that ended this June, but aspects of 
the case are continuing. 

I am sad that I lost my money. The video games looked swell. 
Chief Postal Inspector Fletcher has shown you a picture of the type 
that I purchased. I know that a few people actually did get these 
vending machines, but they were not operable. This was a classic 
ripoff from the beginning. 

I hope by being here I can alert the American public to the kinds 
of frauds that are perpetrated against the elderly and others. 

The CHAIRMAN. One thing that just occurred to me is that this 
fellow got 4 years, the two principals got 4 years each, if they got 
$200,000, they made $50,000 a year. 

In other cases we learned about crooks making millions and the 
authorities were only able to find $191,000. That was Mrs. Nord 
who said only $191,000 was eventually discoverable, and apparently 
they took in $12 million or more. 

Maybe the court ought to take into account whether some people 
are willing to pay the price. I think I· know the man who went to 
prison on fraudulent conduct, and now he is a rich man. He has 
the stigma of having been a prisoner and being convicted of a 
crime, but he has a big house and a big automobile and a lot of 
money. So I suppose he came out all right in the long run, if he 
was willing to sacrifice his honor for material gain. In these sen­
tences, the court should take into account whether these people are 
just running the risk of getting caught and then hide the money 
somewhere and be very rich when they get out. 

Nearly all of you were first involved by seeing an ad in the 
paper. Mr. Fletcher, I wonder if there is any duty or whether there 
should be any moral duty on the part of the press before taking ads 
to make some sort of an examination into the connection of the 
enterprise where they invite money from the public. 
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You know, there are a lot of people, who everything they read in 
the paper, it is like in the Bible; it would not be in the paper if it 
were not true. 

A good many of you mentioned the Wall Street Journal that is 
certainly regarded as a leading publication in the field of finance 
and investment. You read an ad giving the names of big national 
companies all throughout the paper, you read an ad that the XYZ 
Co. offers this and the like. You read the Wall Street Journal and 
feel it would not be there if it were not a reliable concern. What 
have you to say about that, Mr. Fletcher? . 

Mr. FLETCHER. Whenever we have a false representation order in 
connection with a fraud scheme, after the administrative hearing 
has been concluded, we send copies of the complaint to the newspa­
pers in which the scheme was advertised in the hope that the 
newspapers will exercise more judgment in terms of the ads they 
are placing. . 

I think this will only be effective in medical frauds where there 
are outrageous claims made which on the face of them, are fraudu­
lent. 

Part of the difficulty is that practically everyone of these busi­
ness opportunity schemes, with the exception of the work-at-home 
scheme-we have never found a work-at-home scheme that pro­
duces income, are patterned after valid operations. Worm farm 
operations, for instance, and people have made money in commod­
ities. The more successful the business, the more legitimate phony 
ones may seem to be. It is difficult for a newspaper to screen these 
kinds of things. 

The CHAI~MAN. The thought just occurred to me, would it be a 
reasonable exercise of discretion to say before we will accept an ad 
soliciting money from the public, you must submit to us a state­
ment from the Better Business Bureau of the area where you 
operate that you are a reputable concern? 

Mr. FLETCHER. Some papers and magazines do exercise about as 
much discretion as they can in terms of screening a newspaper. 
You are starting to get over into the first amendment area, which 
makes it difficult. 

I think-although I have listened to the stories here, some of the 
people have made all the efforts you can reasonably expect them to 
do in investigating some of these frauds--

The CHAIRMAN. Would the bill we proposed, H.R. 3973, support 
your efforts here? Would that help the Post Office Department to 
uproot these frauds and prosecute them more effectively? 

Mr. FLETCHER. Yes, sir, we are very encouraged by the bill. It 
will help us act quicker in cutting the money off from the .promot­
ers of these schemes as fast as we can. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do most of these schemes in one way or the 
other get into the mails to give you jurisdiction? 

Mr. FLETCHER. Yes, practically all. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mrs. Fenwick, would you like to make an open­

ing statement? 

STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE MILLICENT FENWICK 

Mrs. FENWICK. Yes, I was with the former Prime Minister of 
Italy, and I was delayed. 
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This is a wonderful session, but we hear one tragedy after an­
other. I know exactly what you say, the more successful schemes 
resemble the more legitimately run businesses. Although I cannot 
understand how a lawyer could not find out how those two men 
had been convicted. 

In New Jersey, we worked very closely with the FTC. and Postal 
Service. What we. did was to require that any money gomg through 
the mail had to go to an address. Is that a law or New Jersey 
regulation? 

Mr. FLETCHER. Just New Jersey. 
Mrs. FENWICK. I think that would be useful. We found that the 

company would advertise with onlr a post box ~umber. When we 
went after the company it would SImply change ItS name and post 
box number. The "Bellway Co.," P.O. Box 52. Whan can you do 
with that? 

I think in this bill, we should require that the Inspe~tor General 
should have the power to insist that when money IS requested 
through the mail, there must be an address and the name of the 
person in addition to the corporation ~ame so that then you accuse 
the man if he has given a name and IS not easy to trace. I do not 
know how far that would go, and I would hope it w~uld not violate 
in any way first amendment rights. We are only talkmg about when 
money is requested through the mail. How does. that strike yo~? 

Mr. FLETCHER. Offhand, I am not sure whan kind of problem It 
would be. 

There are a lot of legitimate businesses, Sears, Roebuck ~ Co., for 
example, which do use post offi?e boxes, and t~ey are m effect 
requesting money through the maIls.for merchandIse ordered and so 
on. So it is something that will reqUIre more thought. 

Mrs. FENWICK. I see what you mean, but we have to do some-
thing. . b 

Mr. FLETCHER. This is a problem that needs addressI;ng . y every­
body at all levels of government. and priva~e orgamz~tIOns. We 
have a role and I think the legislatIOn the chairman has mtroduced 
will help, but everybody has a responsibility in this, public and 
private. , 'bil't 

Mrs. FENWICK. Yes, but you know, that is nobody s re~ponsl 1 y. 
The trouble is, we are never all going to be alert. And It seems we 
have to have some teeth somewhere to catch people. 

Mr. FLETCHER. When you were a State official, you had actions 
you could take that we as Federal officials cannot. . . 
. Mrs. FENWICK. We ought to find out what v:e can do here, thIS IS 
where we are operating now. And we would lIke to learn from you 
any suggestions beyond those already proposed. 

Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mrs. Fenwick. 
Mr. Pryor. . . t b 
Mr. PRYOR. The lack of recourse for the VIctims seems 0 e ~ne 

of the paramount concerns and issues as to how to cor~ect, t~mg 
each of these individual cases here that we have had thIS mornmg, 
the recourse for them really has been sort of indirect, may~e a few 
of these individuals have been indicted, but as far as gettmg any 
money back there was nothing there. 
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I am wondering if as far as through the mails, I do think we may 
have a first amendment concern with regard to newspaper publica­
tions, but through the ~ail, and ~hat. is how an elder~y c~tizen 
receives so much of theIr commumcatIon, I am wondermg If we 
could not utilize the full force of the State offices of the attorney 
general, because I think all 50 of the States now have within each 
office a consumer branch or a consumer advocacy program or 
agency of some sort. And I know Good Housekeeping has a seal of 
approval or something of that nature. I wonder if through the mail, 
we could not require those submitting publications through the 
mail to have a stamp basically of approval from the attorney 
general's office in that respective State. What sort of bureaucracy 
would you have to creatiS? 

Mr. FLETCHER. Some kind of bond. We have a program in our 
inspection services where we monitor publications. We have inspec­
tors assigned to review certain pUblications for the most blatant 
sort of things which in our experience, indicate fraud. But in a lot 
of cases, the initial ad may not appear to be fraudulent. In addition 
a salesman comes out, as in Mrs. Nord's case, and makes verbal 
misrepresentations, perhaps a bonding situation might be some­
thing to consider. 

Mr. PRYOR. I yield back the remainder of my time. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 
Mr. Marks. 
Mr. MARKS. I do not want to detract from the seriousness of 

these stories, but I must say, Mrs. Nord, you have given me the 
greatest idea yet to get even with my mother-in-law, if I could just 
~ba~. ' 

The very troublesome stories we have heard here this morning 
do not appear to have covered the waterfront. There have to be 
hundreds and hundreds of more schemes. I think the frustration 
the chairman has and the committee and certainly I have is how 
can we better protect our citizens from these schemes. 

At one point in time I was not certain the Federal Government 
could be as helpful a~ State governments. However, I think we have 
to begin to direct our pressures from here down to the States. 

I am curious, Mr. Fletcher, not only because one of those ma­
chines took advantage of a constituent from my district, which 
happens to be Erie, Pa., but I am curious, are there certain States 
which do more than others in an effort to protect their citizens? I 
wonder if you would mention a couple of those States. 

Mr. FLETCHER. Yes, California, New York, New Jersey-there are 
others that do not come readily to mind. We have ,contacts and 
liaison with the protection units in the States' attorneys general 
offices because frequently we may get on to something that the 
States can handle more quickly, something that is a local problem 
more than a Federal problem. 

Mr. MARKS. Is there a coordination between the State offices and 
your offices? 

Mr. FLETCHER. Yes. In some States, we get a lot of cooperation, 
from others not as much. 

There was a meeting under Virginia Knauer's auspices of people 
in the various States. So I think there is an effort being made in 
this area to provide better coordination and cooperation. 
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Mr. MARKS. The.chairman and the Senator both mentioned the 
question about the media. ' 

I noticed that most of these schemes initiate themselves through 
the newspaper, yet i would assume that television and radio also 
offer an entry to these people with these schemes. 

To your knowledge, are the television pc:;ople, the local stations, 
and are the local networks-the local statIons more than the net­
works any more able to look into the background of some of the 
offers made to these people? 

Mr. FLETCHER. You get much less in television and radio than 
you do in newspapers and magazi~es. It costs too much to a~~er­
tise. I have seen some of our medical fraud offered on teleVISIOn, 
hair growers and this type of thing. But it is very limited. . 

Mr. MARKS. Are the major newspapers, as far as you know, allIed 
in some way through their association that'gives them the ~pport';1-
nity to delve into the various schemes that are set forth m theIr 
advertising pages? 

. Mr. FLETCHER. Some do, some do not. Generally, they all feel 
there is a limit to what they can do. We have had fraud schemes 
originate from advertisements in the Wall Street Journal, but 
again, these are the ones that mimic more successfully the more 
legitimate ones. 

We have had what we consider a blatant advertisement in con­
nection with medical fraud which I know the chairman will be 
looking into in the Washington Star and other la!ge newspapers, 
full-page ads which are blatantly fraudulent on theIr face. 

But I think most of the responsible newspapers would like not to 
publish fraudulent advertisements or be a party to this proc.ess, but 
it is very difficult for them. to screen out .some of the very more 
cleverly worded advertisements. .. . 

Again, . if you are interested in this franchIse, or m~erested m 
this call this number or write this box, then the real mlsrepresen­
tati~n may be made not in the newspaper ad, but in person by a 
salesman. It is a difficult, difficult area. . 

Mr. MARKS. Thank you, Mr. Fletcher. Thank you, ladles and 
gentlemen. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. 
Have you any other suggestions? . . 
By the way, Mr. Fletcher, suppose these cul1;?rIt~, people en!fagIng 

in these sorts of nefarious schemes, fearful or. bemg caught :m the 
use of postal facilities, which is a Federal ~rIme, say we wIll use 
the telephone we will not ever use the mads? Is there law today 
that would m~ke them subject to fraud? 

Mr. FLETCHER. Yes, there is a wire fraud statute. 
The CHAIRMAN. If they operated wholly in the State, that would 

be up to the State. . . 
Mr. FLETCHER. If you use the mails in a State, then It would stIll 

be Federal. 
The CHAIRMAN. Suppose they just used the phones? .. 
Mr. FLETCHER. It is very difficult not. t? use the mall I~ the 

transaction. The mail fraud statute prohIbIts use of the mads or 
"causing" the mails to be used in connection with a fraud sp~e!De. 
It may be that somebody will write you a letter, one of your VIctIms 
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. may transmit something to you. So the fraud operator himself does 
not have to use the mail. It is a pretty broad statute. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did you have a question, Ms. Fenwick? 
. Mrs. FENWICK. In New Jersey we had treasure chest scheme, 

devised by a company from Ohio. They were willing and anxious to 
pay a fine to the State of New Jersey, but I made them give back 
:ti15 or $5 to each of the people who had been defrauded. 

But the pyramid scheme has been declared fraudulent and it is 
often easy to control medical advertising. One company was adver­
tising an aphrodisiac which on the face of it was fraud. It was not 
effective. 

It is enough to boggle the mind. I cannot see why we cannot say, 
you cannot offer these items or issue these advertisements for 
merchandise. 

I k:~lOW you mentioned Sears, Roebuck & Co. but Sears, Roebuck & 
Co. gIves an address. You know where Sears, Roebuck & Co. is and 
we could easily require them to put their address on their request. 
We found that to be the most useful thing, because it stopped the 
ease with which these people would move from one fraudulent 
scheme to another. We have to do this. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mrs. Fe~wick. 
Thank you. Our reporter does an excellent job. 
Well, I want to thank everyone of you, Mr. Fletcher, Miss Nord 

Mr. Steinleitner, Mr. Marcus, Miss Moore, and Mr. Waters, fo~. 
your extremely good testimony. 

We have several additional statements from fraud victims and I 
will submit them for the record at this point. ' 

[The material submitted by Chairman Pepper follows:] 

INDEX TO ADDITIONAL STATEMENTS 

. The following statements were prepared by the staff of the House Select Commit­
tee on Agin~ on the basis of Court documents or letters of complaint to the U.S. 
Postal ServIce, Federal Trade Commission or other Federal or State regulatory 
agency. Telephone interviews were conducted to reconfirm facts alleged in these 
documents. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HOMER BRANSTETTER, HARTSVILLE, Mo. 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, my name is Homer Branstetter. I 
am 69.yea~s old and have been a farmer all of my life. I live in Hartville, Missouri. 
So~etIme 10 late 1973 a salesman for the Progressive Farmers Association (PFA) 
arrIved at my home. and told me that PFA was a newly formed company operating 
as a farmers co-op 10 the state of Missouri and that investing in PFA was much 
safer than putt.ing money in the bank. . 

The sales.man told me that if I were to invest $360 a year for 12 years that I 
would receIve a certIficate called an "estate builder" which would be worth 
~15,791.50 at maturity. He promised me a great deal more buying and selling power 
If I belo!1ged ~o PF A .. He told me that they were going to build a store in Spring­
field, MISSOUrI at WhICh members could buy cars, tractors, trucks and many other 
I~ms at 10 percent above cost, thereby cutting out the middleman. He told me that 
thIS stor~ would be a market place for farmers to bring their product and sell it to 
the publIc. 

He told us PFA wO';1ld bring farmers closer to the consumer. He told us that we 
had better. move fast If we were going to get in on the charter membership of the 
first 1!000 1Ovestors who were supposed to get a much higher dividend than the next 
5,000 1Ovestors. I gave my check for $360 to the salesman to purchase one of the 
estate buiJders. A few ~eeks later a second salesman from PF A dropped by and told 
me that tIme. was runn10g out fC?r the first 1,000 investors and suggested that I buy 
another certI~cate. It was a hIgh pressure sales pitch. He said the fund., were 
needed to buIld a slaughterhouse and large retail outlet stores in the Sprillgfield 
area. He stated that these stores would be established in such a way that farmers 
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could lease a retail stall and sell produce and meats directly to consumers. The 
salesman provided pictures of the proposed buildings and blueprints to be erected. 
He made it all sound good so I invested another $360 for a second estate builder. 

A year later a third PFA salesman arrived with more tales about the growth of 
PF ~ and encourag~d me to buy PF A bon.ds which he said }>aid 9 perc!mt interest 
which was much hIgher than we could [Get anyplace else. He also SaId we could 
withdraw our money anytime we wanted from the bonds. We relied heavily on this 
promise before withdrawing $30,000 from our savings account for one bond with a 
face value of $30,000. 

We heard that PFA salesmen were selling mortgages which were estate builders 
secured br property of some kind supposedly in tne same amou~~ as, principal on 
the promIssory note. We found our later that the property which they had pur­
chased for $100,000 had been valued at $4 million by means of a fraudulent apprais­
al . 

A few weeks before PF A went bankrupt another salesman appeared at our house 
and offered to sell us stock in the company. We decline the offer. 

At the trial or from Postal Service investigators we learned that about 100 
percent of the money that we paid in went to commissions split among the salesmen 
and PF A officers. Obviously, we would not have invested had we known this point. 
Needless to say, none of the stores ever opened. The slaughterhouse was never built 
and all the promises about bringing the farmer and the consumer together went up 
in smoke. 

We were glad to hear that these PFA people have been found guilty of fraud and 
racketeering. They have stolen $12 million or more from some 6,000 people like me 
who are finding it very tough just to get by in these times of high inflation. I hope 
you can do something to stop those who prey on the poor and the elderly so that 
others will not have to suffer the heartache that we have. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DARA H. BRINSON, REIDSVILLE, N.C. 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, my name is Dara Brinson and I 
live in Reidsville, North Carolina. I am 73 years old. 

My problems began on March 31, 1979 when I bought $5,000 worth of Internation­
al Investors stock; the company is a Bradford Trust Company mutual fund. From 
the phone calls I received subsequently I feel they must have broadcast my name on 
the evening news. 

First Guaranty Metals Company was one of the first to call offering to sell me 
gold on margin. I was ignorant of stock market procedures and I assumed they were 
talking about gold futures. I had read a little about grain futures in my farm 
magazines. 

I ignored this and the other calls I received until December 16, 1979. At that time 
a second salesman from First Guaranty called trying to sell me silver on margin. He 
quoted me prices which I had heard on the radio. He told me to get in on the action 
because silver was going to go sky high. On December 19, he called again with the 
same message. I asked him what was the smallest amount that I could buy. He told 
me it was 2,000 ounces and that if I were interested to wir.e $7,500 to the Company's 
account at a Miami bank by 2:00 p.m. that day. I arranged to have the money 
transferred. Later this same afternoon the salesman called me back to confirm the 
receipt of my money. 

The salesman began to call me every day to tell me that the price of silver was 
going up, up, up, and that I had enough equity to buy more without paying more 
money. So I told him to buy me another 1,000 ounces. This went on until I had 
purchased 10,000 ounces. The last buy on my part was Juanuary 3, 1980. When the 
price of silver hit the $40 an ounce mark, I ordered him to sell my $400,000 worth of 
silver. The salesman told me that I would be losing money because they were not 
trading on the mark\~t and their selling price was lower than the market price (by 

. as much as $12 an ounce I found out later). 
Sometime in the middle of January the price of silver slumped and the salesman 

called me telling me that my equity was getting low and that I might be called on to 
put up more money or be closed out. The next day I received in the mail a margin 
call for $44,959.08 to be paid by the 14th of January. I did not know what to do. 

I went to an attorney that I used before who told me he was not familiar with the 
market. Time was short so I decided to raise the money which I did only by 
borrowing $29,000. I sent the money to First Guaranty Metals as usual. 

A few days later, I went to see my broker to sell my InteI:national Investors stock. 
After that was completed, I showed him the papers on First Guaranty Metals 
Corporation. He said he didn't understand them either. He took me to a friend of 
his who is a Vice President with Webber-Jackson and Curtis Inc., member$ of the 
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New York Stock Exchange. This man suggested we call the First Guaranty Metals 
salesman and without his knowing it, allow my broker and the Webber-Jacklson 
broker to listen in on the. line. , We placed calls to the firms in Boston and Miami 
offices. After it was over, they advised me to hire an attorney because I had b.~en 
defrauded. 

My new attorney told me what I had bought was an open ended call for silver of 
First Metals with no downside protection. He said I could not sell what I have on 
any exchange and that the prices they charged me were probably on the high side 
of the Ilbid-asked" spread. Basically, I could only sell my silver back to the people I 
bought it from but at a much lower price. 

I understand that on June 12, 1981 the Commodity Futures Trading Commission 
obtained a permanent injunction against the officers of First Guaranty Metals and 
its parent company, Trending Cycles. The CFTC says that the firms ran an elabo­
rate IIboiler room" operation based in Miami and that the officers marketed so­
called lev~~ag~ and cash forw~rd c~ntracts through the use of long-distance telc­
p~one sohcltatlOns and the m~. WhICh were false, deceptive and misleading. They 
s!lld the fi~m targe~d un~ophIStIc~ted and unknowledgeable investors, while omit­
tll~g mate!Ial facts m theIr sales pItches. For example, CFTC said that the officers 
faIled to mform custome~ that the firm sold customers at one price and bought 
them ~~ck at a .secon~ prIce .w~ch was always lower, often significantly lower than 
the orIgInal sellmg prICe. ThIS IS exactly what happened to me. 

The Court appointed a receiver and sought to bring about the disgorgement of 
unlawf?lly obtaine~ I?rofits. Some 800 other people were taken and total losses may 
apprOXImate $10 milhon. 

The officers eI?-tere.d into a consent ~e~ment which prohibits them from bringing 
abou~ further VIOlatIOns and from dISposmg, destroying, mutilating, concealing or 
al~r~ng any of t~e company records. The FBI issued search warrants and the 
crImm~1 case agall~st the~e officers and the salesmen who cheated me and thou­
sands bke me remams actIve today. 

Thank you for allowing me to offer this statement. I hope this Committee can 
brmg about the enactment of reform measures to protect others from this kind of 
abuse. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF NITA M. BRUMLEY, LUBBOCK, TEx. 
. M~. C~airman and Members of the Committee, my name is Nita Brumley and I 

bve m ~ubbock, Texas. I worked for 24 years in a local hospital as a staff nurse 
anes.thetlst. A few years ago I opened my own business in which I contract out my 
servIces as a free lance nurse anesthetist. , 

DI!-ring a peri~ in which I was trying to establish my consulting service I was 
looking for part tIme work that I could do during my idle time. I answered ~ ad in 
our local paper placed by Investment Services International. The ad promised that 
several thousand dollars could be made working part time selling jewelry 

In answe.r· to the ad, a meeting was set up between myseif and ~ company 
representatIve ~:. " local motel. He told me I needed to give a deposit of $695 on the 
sPO~ ~d that 1: 1 were accepted by management, I would be required to give an 
addItIonal $2,780 for a total of $3,475. 

For m~ money I was to receive five jewelry showcases, a hundred pieces of 
cos~ume Jewelry for each showcase, high traffic locations for the showcases and a 
projected twent~ sales per week per showcase. 
~ven though It const~tuted a good chunk of the money that I had set aside for 

(r~~Be)mlent, I made the mvestment after checking with the Better Business Bureau 
. was to learn later that the company had paid an insider at the Hartford 

BBB who sent letters of endorsement for the company to affiliated offices through­out the country. 
Needless to say, I !ost ~ll of my money but I was in good company since about a 

thousan~ people natIonWIde had been taken in by this scheme which ran for six iIonths m 1978 and then collapsed like a house of cards. I testified at the trial in 
. artfo!d some mon~hs ago and learned that total losses may approximate $2 mil­

lIon. Like l!le, most mvestor~ received nothing for their money. 
The partIes who mastermmded this fraud were convicted and sentenced to 'ail for 

a couple of'y~ars which in pra~tice will mean that they will serve a few montk and 
then be :lIgIble. for parole. This hardly seems like a sufficient deterrent to me. 

I ~ope ~~ere IS some way that you can strengthen the hand of the U.S. Postal 
~&e MwhICh appears to be the most effective agency in stopping these kinds of 
rau . uch more needs to be dorie to stop the growing number of white shoe con 

men who perpetrate these schemes on the unsuspecting. 
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I appreciate the opportunity to present this statement. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DALLAS COLVIN, IBERIA, Mo. 

Chairman Pepper and Members of the Committee, my name is Dallas Colvin. I 
am 59 years old. I live in Iberia, Missouri. for many years I worked for th~ .Missouri 
National Guard until I was retired on a diSability because of a heart condItIOn. I am 
one of some 6,000 people who were defrauded in an elaborate securities scandal 
perpetrated in three states known as PF A which stands for. Progre~sive Farmers 
Association. I had promised to appear before you personally thIS mormng to tell you 
how I lost $49,926 in this scheme. Unfortunately, my physician has ordered me not 
to make the trip. I apologize to you but I wish you well in your important work. 

My involvement with PFA started in 1973 when a man came to my home whom 
we had known because he had previously sold us insurance. He told u~ he learned 
about this marvelous new investment opportunity and that he was gomg through 
his list of old customers and thought of us. He told us that we should buy one or 
more lIestate builders" which would involve our paying $360 per year for 10 years 
and at the end of 20 years we were supposed to get about $16,000 for each estate 
builder. Instead of paying $360 per year for 10 years we could pay $4,000 at once 
and be fully qualified for the $16,000 pay off. H~ said we were getting l:D0re t~f:U1 a 
financial investment: we would have more bUYIng and selhng power If we Jomed 
PF A. We were told that they wer~ going to op~n stores whe~e we cOl!-ld purchase 
goods and services at substantial dIScounts. The ldea was to brmg supplIers together 
with purchasers and cut out the expenses of the middleman. The idea sounded good. 

I invested $1 082 for the first years payment on three estate builders. On June 8, 
1974 I paid ofr'these three securities in full at $4,000 each paying a total of $12,000. 
I did this at the urging of a PF A salesman who told me they needed the money to 
get going. 

On November 4, 1974, another salesman came to visit who told me ~ore money 
was needed for the buildings which were to be constructed in Sprmgfield and 
elsewhere. I was pressured to buy a bond with a face value of $10,000 which was 
represented to be as safe as"bank bonds. 

In January of 1975, I was persuaded by yet another salesman who told me how 
well things were going at PFA and to buy stock in PFA. I gave my check for $8,692 
on the 20th. . h' h h 

On June 27, 1975, another EPA salesman came to me WItJ;1 mortgages w IC . e 
said were securities backed by land. He showed me a finanCIal s~tement shOWIng 
the firm had acquired $4 million worth of land. I did not learn until la~r that they 
bought aired land for something like $100,000. The company had ob~~lDed fraudu­
lent estimates to make their balance sheet more favorable and to faCIlItate the sale 
of securities backed by a deed of trust on this lan~. I paid them. $6,000 for these 
secured instruments. On September 15 of the follOWIng year, I paId another $1,000 
for a PF A bond with a face value for this amount. A month later on October 5, 1976, 
I purchased something. like .$11,000 in stock. . . . 

Throughout this entIre mghtmare, I was drIven by a desI~e to prOVIde for. myself 
in the future since I could no longer work and to prOVIde for my famIly and 
relatives in the case of my death. . . 

I relied on the statements made to me and the materIals gIven to me by salesmen 
with the company. I felt I had every reason to rely upon the !iccur~cy ~f t?e 
statements made to me because I assumed a fraudulent operatIOn of thIS SIZe 
certainly could not escape the scrutiny of Federal and statement g~vernment offi-

. ciais. Even to this day, I wonder why the company could ~perate m thr.ee states 
from 1973 through 1978 and rob so many people without commg to the I?-0tI~e of the 

• law enforcement community. If I had known that my money was not bemg lDves~ed 
to build the farmers co-op stores-and it is clear that none of them were ever 
built-and that my money was simply divided up betw~en the salesmen and the 
principals of the corporation, obviously, I would ~ot have mvested .. 

What troubles me is that I don't belIeve anythmg has changedsmce I was.caught 
up in this web with 6,000 others. True, the operators of PF A h!ive bee~ conVIqte~ of 
fraud and rackeetering late last year and are now appealmg theIr . conVIctlO~. 
However, I don't see any changes in State or .Federal la,:¥. ~r any mcrease lD 
enforcement efforts by the agencies charged WIth responSIbIlIty to make these 
schemes impossible. 

I remain scared b~ this experience. I am still sad and depressed over the loss. I 
don't see any way I 11 ever see my $50,000 again, but I would appreciate anything 
you can do to help others. 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERT C. DAGENHART, SR., MOUNT HOLLY, N.C. 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, my name is Robert C. Dagenhart, 
Sr., and I live in Mount Holly, N.C. I am a retired Colonel in the United States 
Army and a Veteran of World War II. I am semi-retired at the present time because 
I suffer from a disability. 

In July of 1978 I responded to an ad in the Charlotte Observer which stated that 
thousands could be made in owning and servicing vending machines. The ad had 
been placed by Sentinal Distributors, Incorporated of Palo Alto, California, allegedly 
operated by Robert F. Donovan. 

I met with a salesman and agreed to buy 10 candy and gum vending machines 
and 7 cases of Wrigley's gum for which I paid $9,085. I was promised the best 
locations in town to be picked jointly by me and the company locator. This person 
was also to give me on the job training. I was told that I could make a minimum of 
$8,290 profit in the first year based on the assumption that each machine on the 
average would do 15 vends a day. 

The company promised to relocate my machines within 90 days if I was not 
satisfied and said that I would be eligible for an expansion plan, but they would not 
answer my letters and I never received either the machines or the candy and gupl 
that I ordered. ' . 

I requested a refund of my money plus 5% percent interest on January 2, 1979 
but there was no response. 

As I stated, I am a disabled American Veteran and I have worked all my life to 
accumulate $9,085. That sum represented almost my entire life's savings. I planned 
to leave this money to my son in my will. I thought that a distributorship in 
Sentinal Distdbutors, with vending machines in place in profitable routes would be 
an equally suitable legacy. Now the money is gone and I am left with bitterness and 
empty hopes. 

I am glad Mr. Donovan was convicted and· sentenced to 3 years in jail plus 5 years 
probation, provided that he makes a restitution of $180,000, on June 22, 1981. I only 
wonder what took so long. Why did so many people have to be cheated before the 
man's schemes could be brought to an end. Why is there no way for'some of us to 
get o';1r ~oney back? The perpetrated had. to do something with the money. The 
questIOn IS what and where. There has to be some way that we can bring about 
restitution to victims such as myself. 

I hope this Committee will move swiftly to enact protections for the increasing 
number of us who are fleeced every year. In doing so, I think this Committee should 
take note that not only the frail and feeble elderly are cheated. Some of these 
schemes are sophisticated enough to take in all but the most cautious among us. 
~ere needs to ~ increas~d enforcement activity at the Federal level to prevent 
this from happenmg. Seemmgly, controls are very lax at the present time. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RICHARD DECKER, NORTH NORWICH, N.Y. 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, my name is Richard Decker and I 
live with my family in North Norwich, New York. 

In January 1979, m.y wife and I si~e~ a contract to purc~ase 3 vending machines 
at roughly $1,000 ~ pIece from a ~ubsldlary of. CAB EnterI?rISes of Atlanta, Georgia. 

We were to receIve three machmes along WIth secure, high traffic locations and a 
guarantee of the return of our investment plus 10 percent in the first year. We were 
told we c~>uld make a good income by working only 4 to 10 hours a week servicing 
the machines. 

I gave a cashiers check for $3,180 to the firm's representative who visited our 
home. 

I received nothing in return for my money. My wife and I complained to the 
company with no result. We then began to write letters and learned that the 
?ompany had simil!1r ~ubsidi.a~ies who d~alt in d~tributorships for religious books, 
Jewelry and nurserIes m additIOn to vendmg machines. We learned that all of these 
firms were under the direct or indirect control of Claude A. Blanc and/or his family. 

. 'o/e lear!led that the Georgia Securities Commission ha~ issued an order of prohi­
bItIOn agamst the company and that the Court had appomted a receiver in Novem­
ber 1978 freezing the assets of the company. 

Prior to our investment we were never advised of the company's checkered 
history or of its on-going problems with authorities. On the contrary the firm was 
represented to us as upright, respected, national in scope and solvent. 

My wife and I are still very angry that we could have been taken in by such a 
scheme. We are sad that so many others have been taken and that authorities could 
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do nothing to stop this operation which apparently has' been in operation for many 
years. 

We implore this Committee to fashion a remedy which would give people like us 
access to the Federal courts when it is proven that there is a scheme which is 
national in scope, crosses state lines and affects large numbers of senior citizens. 
Only by fashioning some kind of private right of action will we prevent people like 
my wife and I from being hurt in business and investment cons. 

We appreciate anything you can do. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ALBIRDA DIAL, ANTHONY, TEX. 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, my name is Albirda Dial. I live 
with my husband, Barney, and 42 year old daughter, Connie; in Arithony, Texas 
which is about 20 miles north of El Paso. In April of 1978 we responded to an ad in 
the "Business Opportunity" section of the EI Paso Times. The ad had been placed by 
a man named Thomas Conte, an officer in Tom Thumb Plant Centers of Tuscon, 
Arizona. The ad featured several dollar signs, words to the effect: "Plants, Plants, 
Plants-Grow Plants in Your Own Backyard." There was also a statement in the ad 
that thousands of dollars could be expected a year from this enterprise. 

Since Barney was about to retire and suffers from emphysema, we were looking 
for something that he could do that would not be too taxing as a way of supplement­
ing his social security retirement income. Since my daughter had polio as a child 
and has been confined to a wheelchair ever since, we were also looking for a 
business in which she could contribute and Tom Thumb Plant Centers looked ideal. 

We called the number on the ad and made an appointment with Mr. Conte who 
arrived at our home armed with pictures of greenhouses and papers showing pro­
jected profits. The ad had suggested we could make $13 to $14,000 a year. He told us 
that he would @arantee that we could make at least $9,500 a year for our initial 
investment of :ji6,500. He said that for that amount of money he would provide: 

(a) A fully functional greenhouse 14' x 27' in our back yard; (b) some 4,000 healthy 
starter plants; (c) the soil for- the first planting; (d) all the pots we needed, (e) 
perlites, (f) fertilizer; and (g) insecticides. 

He described our investment as a turnkey operation meaning that in exchange for 
our $6,500 he would provide us with everything that we needed to produce healthy 
plants. He said that if we raised plants of good commercial quality he would buy 
them back from us after eight weeks paying us a minimum of 80 cents a plant. He 
said: "I don't see any way where you can get hurt because you payoff relatively 
fast. In other words, each time you get paid that's that much less you have in your 
investment. " 

Mr. Conte gave us the impression he had been in the plant business for 5 years 
and that he had several outlets that were waiting for plants. He implied there was 
so much demand that he had to order plants from California because he did not 
have enough growers. He indicated that he needed four growers in our area and 
that he had just signed three. He created such a sense of urgency and made it sound 
so attractive that we thought we might as well sign. After a second meeting of April 
6, we did just that. We took out a mortgage on our home in order to make the 
$6,500 investment. We were to give half of the money before construction started 
and the rest upon completion. Construction was to be complete and the greenhouse 
fully operational from 3 to 4 weeks after we gave the $3,000 deposit. We made the 
paymen,t and construction started on May 3, my husband's birthday. 

From the very beginning of construction we suffe,ed disappointment after disap­
pointment. The quality of the construction was extremely shoddy. Promises made to 
us about materials and structural aspects of the greenhouse were broken with 
seeming unconcern. I would like to offer the Committee a few examples. 

The men constructing the greenhouse came from Tuscon. They were in such a 
hurry to get home that they took all manner of shortcuts. The roof was supposed to 
be of frosted fiberglass to reduce th~ effect of the desert sun. We were told they quit 
making the frosted and o.rdered the clear fiberglass. The fiberglass was mounted 
crooked on the roof so that the panels did not match properly. The greenhouse 
leaked like a sieve. We complained and the company sent back its workmen who 
merely squirted sealing compound in a few places and left again. We called again to 
complain. No response. We had been promised that the clear fiberglass would be 
painted or that the company would install a shade cloth over it. Nothing happened. 
The temperature inside the greenhouse hit 120 degrees. Finally, after more calls the 
company sent back the workmen who threw parachutes over the roof and haphaz­
ardly nailed through the fiberglass, often missing the wood beams and thereby 
causing more leaks. After a number of calls we came to the conclusion that more 
pleas would be useless and my husband had to climb up on the roof himself. He 
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used more than a dozen tubes of caulking compound before the roof was reasonably 
waterproof. 

Even though the contract called for us to make the final payment of $3,500 after 
the greenhouse was complete, Mr. Conte came by and told us he needed the money 
and that if we would pay him the balance, he would discount our contract by $500. 
We paid the remaining $3,000. 

But the battle continued. The more work the men did, the more they left undone. 
We had to call the plumber and the electrician. The heater they installed in the 
greenhouse was not connected. The thermostat was not operational. The vent pipes 
were not wrapped in asbestos. The air conditioning did not work effectively. We 
were promised 6 grow lights but got only 2 and even then they were not connected. 
They promised to move gas and water lines that ran under the greenhouse but did 
not do so. We called and called but nothing happened so my husband wound up 
making the repairs or we paid to have them done. The company told us to save our 
receipts. They said they recognized this was their responsibility and that they would 
pay us back. 

Later we discovered that they had failed to construct two tiered benches to 
accommodate the plants as called for under the contract. We needed as much room 
as possible to store the plants. When we called they said not to worry because the 
oversight was purposeful. They said they were planning to put a sprinkling system 
in for us. Soon, they told us the bad news that the sprinkling system would not 
work in our greenhouse because of some flimsy excuse. 

The company had promised to build cement walk ways in the greenhouse so that 
my daughter could navigate her wheelchair through it to tend the plants. The men 
even measured her wheelchair. The company on its own decided the walkways 
would be of wood and not cement. It would not ,have done any good to protest. The 
men threw down large pieces of plywood, put wooden blocks under the corners and 
nailed not' into any foundation, but into the sand. N~edless to say the plywood 
pulled up easily and the platforms were anything but safe and secure. Once again 
my husband was left to try to make something out of the mess they left. "Save your 
receipts, they told us." 

The 4,000 plants we were supposed to receive to start our business were never 
delivered. We received about 500 plants altogether and they were badly infested 
with tomato worms and leaf rollers. We protested and asked for insecticides. Noth­
ing. We had to buy some insecticide from a local nursey. We asked for more of our 
promised plants and were given excuses about the shippe: having problems and a 
blight in California had destroyed their expected supply. We found out later the 
plants we had received initially came from 15 miles from our home. 

We finally completed the greenhouse ourselves. We bought plants and tried to sell 
them with little success. There were recurrent rumors that the company was going 
bankrupt. We asked about our money, they said to be patient. We raised numerous 
plants of good quality but they did not buy back a single one from us. The only 
money we received was a $162.00 check in repayment for shipping expenses we had 
paid in June. By January 1979 the company severed their relationship with us and 
went bankrupt. We were left with a $6,500 mortgage which we are still paying off at 
the rate of $153.00 a month. We learned that they swindled over 30 people, most of 
them elderly, for a total in excess of $150,000. 

We hope this Committee can do something to protect other older Americans from 
those who would steal their hard earned dollars through fraud and deceit at the 
very time in their lives when they need income the most. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SHARON FINNEY, BEEVILLE, TEX. 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Commitee, my name is Sharon Finney and I 
live with my husband and family in Beeville, Texas. 

In June of 1978, I noticed an ad in the Business Opportunity section of the Corpus 
Christi Times. The ad had been placed by National Nurseries, a subsidiary of C.A.B 
Enterprises owned and operated by Claude A. Blanc of Atlanta, Georgia. The ad 
held out the promise that we could make $1.00 a month in our own home by 
growing plants. I was very interested in the ad because I was teaching at the time 
and I wanted a way to be able to earn money while staying at home to raise my 
children. I had always been interested in plants; this looked ideal. 

I called an 800 number given in the ad and spoke to a salesman who sent me 
some material which promised a reasonable income predicated upon hard work. A 
few days later a salesman called upon us. He told us that National Nurseries was a 
viable concern and a subsidiary of a well established corporation. He said that for 
$5,955 they would provide us with a 15 by 20 foot greenhouse on our land, with all 
the plants and supplies we needed to get started and a guarantee to buy back the 
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plants which we had raised presumably for sale in National Nurseries outlet stores. 
W,e ~ere guaranteed that we would make back 100 percent of our investment 
WithIn 15 months. We gave them a $600 deposit to hold our franchise until they 
could check our credit references. A few days later we were told we qualified and 
that we should send a cashier's check for the remaining $5395 to CAB Enterprises 
in Atlanta. We followed these instructions. ' 

About two months later, after much complaining on our part the company fInally 
sent wor~men to put up our greenhouse. They were a fly-by-night crew-literally. 
They a~nved at our house at 8:00 p.m. They turned on their headlights and while 
consumIng several cases of beer put together the shoddiest greenhouse that you 
have ever seen. They didn't fInish their work until 2:00 a.m. I complained bitterly 
an? was told that .this was j~st a contingency crew and that the company's official 
builder would be In touch With us. Once again after numerous complaints a man 
finally arrived who worked hard to make the greenhouse acceptable to us. 

I :was saddened to see that the greenhouse was not equipped with the professional 
eqUlpmt:;nt that we p.ad expected. Instead of the standard heavy duty nursery spray 
we receIved a plastic ~prayer that. would retai! for 99 cents. Instead of professional 
temperature and heatIng we receIved a plug In space heater which obviously was 
inadequate to do the job. 

We got our greenhouse built so late and our supply of plants was also so tardy 
that we were not ready when the company called to tell us they were coming to pick 
up some of our plants. I now have severe doubts they ever intended to buy back a 
SIngle plant. 

On ?r abo,ut March of 1979 we got notice from the company that Mr. Blanc had 
sold h~ bUSIness to a man named Robert Yuill and that the successor in interest 
was gomg to close down the greenhouse aspect of the operation. We were told that 
M~. ~lanc no longer had any association with the National Nurseries firm although 
this IS contraverted by statements of others. 
. I~ !lbout May of 1979, Na~ional Nurseries declared bankruptcy and thousands of 
IndIViduals all across AmerIcan lost their investment. I was heartbroken. I had 
borrowed: the money and was paying off a loan at the rate of $182.75 a month. Last 
month I Just made the last payment on that loan. 

I spent even more money to hire an attorney who told me that there was no way 
that I could recover my investment. I wrote letters to Congressmen and to the 
Federal Trade Commission but nothing helped. ' 

In retrospect it is clear to me that we were taken for more than $6 000 in this 
elaborate scheme. I hope the Committee can do something to prevent bthers from 
having to suffer the way that we did. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DORIS JOAN FISHER, WASHINGTON, D.C. 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, my name is Doris Joan Fisher. I 
have a home in Boca Raton, Florida. I am presently living with my family in 
Washington, D.C. 

I am .here to tell_you of the unhappy experience I had with Claude A. Blanc 
EnterprIses then of Ft. Lauderdale, Florida and more recently of Atlanta, Georgia. 

.In late 19'7 4, lo~~ng to the futUre and toward a secure retirement, I contracted 
WIth. a Cl\B SubSIdIary called Fountain of Youth. On November 8, 1974, to be 
preCIse, I SIgned a contract to purchase 10 water purification vending machines. As 
the name suggests the machines featured a fIltration system and vended purified, 
water. I. had st;!en or heard about similar machines which were very much in 
demand m FlorIda and I assumed they would be a good investment. My check for 
$6,734 was given to the company's representative. 

A few days later I signed a contract for 10 more of these machines on condition 
that the first group of 10 be delivered before the end of 1974. We received notice 
that the machines had arrived at a local transfer firm sometime after Christmas so 
I paid the money for the second group of 10 machines. In January, a company 
representative arrived to show me locations he had picked out for the machines. I 
found out later he had not obtained permission to install them at the location-he 
had just picked out the locations. 

We were told to wait for the arrival of a second company man who would connect 
the machines to water lines and make them operable. This second man never 
arrived. 

. On March 31, 1975, my patience was at an end so we decided to get a U-Haul and 
pICk up the machines ourselves. A few days later we opened the crates in order to 
mstal! some of the machines ourselves and were sadly disappointed. Some of the 
machInes were just empty cabinets. Others had pipes which were broken. Still 
others had no fIlter or broken fIlter systems and the coin mechanisms were some-
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times defective or missing. None of the 10 machines-which were supposed to be 
brand new-were operable. 

I had given Claude A. Blan,c Enterprises more than $20,000 and I had nothing but 
junk to show for it. I hired an attorney which cost me even more money but to no 
avail. I wrote to the Better Business Bureau and the Federal Trade Commission but 
nothing happened. I had been taken and I was powerless to do anything about it. 

In the meantime I have learned that I am not alone. There must be thousands of 
people in America who are alumni of the same CAB ripoff club as 1. Your commit­
tee has several statements from others some of them elderly and I am sure the files 
of the FTC and state consumer agencies are replete with complaints-all to no 
avail. . 

For example, Jetty Pratt of Apple Valley California wrote to President Carter on 
September 25, 1979 saying he had lost $3,180, all the money he had in the world, to 
a CAB subsidiary and received nothing in return. The same thing happened to 
Richard and Janet Decker of Norwich, New York a month earlier. Mr. R. B. Lal of 
Henrietta, New York paid $3,210 to the company representative in April 1979 and 
never heard from them again. Walt Guyer of Wilmington, Delaware and Donna 
Zithevich of Penns Grove, New Jersey both lost $6,000. They were told that Carte 
Blanche Credit Card Company was the parent of this vending machine supplier. 
This is false. Sharon Finney of Beeville, Texas lost some $4,000 in a greenhouse and 
plant growing scheme. Charles Gardner of Lancaster, California lost about $10,000. 

It has been several years since we lost our money but the pain lingers on. The 
closer I get to retirement age the more important the event seems. There is some 
security in numbers but I cant help wondering how it was possible for so many of us 
to loose so much money. What's wrong with our system that will permit this kind of 
long-term ripoff of so many by so few? 

I hope that this committee can find the answer and do something to protect 
consumers from similar schemes. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CHARLES L. GARDNER, LANCASTER, CAUF. 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, my name is Charles Gardner. I 
live with my wife in Lancaster, Los Angeles County, California. I am 61 years of 
age. 

On March 22, 1978 I read an ad.in our local paper the Lancaster Daily Ledger­
Gazette placed by a C.A.B. Enterprises whose home office is Atlanta, Georgia. The 
firm takes its name from its founder and principal, Claude A. Blanc. 

The ad promised an guaranteed net profit of $360 per week for each $3,000 
invested in vending machines to dispense. canned soup and other hot foods. The ad 
said the firm had secure locations in place and wanted local people to service the 
machines. The company agreed to provide training, and to repair the machines for 
one year. 

I suffer from acute respiratory distress and I am limited in the kind of work that 
I can do and the locations where I can work. It is necessary for me to supplement 
my income in order to survive and this looked like just the thing I could do. 

I answered the ad and was sent promotional materials. I fllied out a card express­
ing my interest in the opportunity. A company salesman arrived at my house in 
April of 1978. He told me the firm was highly reputable, located. nationwide, and 
that I had an unique opportunity to make money. He repeated the ad's promise that 
I would make a guaranteed $360 net per week profit by working 8-10 hours a week 
and if I invested $3,000 for 3 machines. He said I would make back my entire 
investment in the first year plus 10 percent. He told me I could count on 15 to 20 
machines at $1,000 each to make even more money. 

He told me that I could expect $6 a day profit per machine of $60 per day for all 
10 machines which comes to something like $420 a week profit. He gave me the 
company's guarantee in writing that I would make at least $360 a week or be 
entitled to get my money back. . 

I paid the $10,000 and waited for my machines. I was supposed to be in business 
within 30 days. Some two and a half months later the machines finally came. Two 
weeks later a locater finally arrived to place the machines. It soon became apparent 
to me that the company did not have the promised secured locations. We scrounged 
around to see who would accept phcement of the machines. The company man put 
the machines in place in these locations and left town. Two of my placements were 
rejected immediately. Though I asked, the two machines were never replaced. 
Therefore, I operated only the eight machines I had faithfully for eight months. I 
never averaged even one vend per machine per day much less 15 or 20 vends per 
day. The locations, needless to say, turned out to be less than highly lucrative. 
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I had also been promised in writing that I would have exclusive rights to repre­
sent the comJ>any in Los Angeles County, California and in the Antelope and San 
Fernando Valleys. I found out that this promise, too, was casually abrogated. Soon 
after my contract was signed the company signed a similar agreement with another 
investor in my area, a certain Richard Sterner. I subsequently learned that Sterner 
and a great many other investors in California joined me in feeling that they had 
been taken by the company. I understand that the State of California is contemplat-
ing legal action against the firm. . -

My pleas to the company to honor its guarantee or give me my money back fell 
off deaf ears. I have lost my $10,000 investment plus $4,000 I paid to purchase a 
second hand station wagon to service the machines. I hope your committee will look 
into this matter further and learn how many people nationwide have been taken by 
the assorted enterprises under the direct and indirect control of Claude A. Blanc. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES W. GOAR, ST. PAUL, MINN. 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, my name is James W. Goal', I am 
67 years of age and I live in St. Paul, Minnesota. 

Sometime in early 1978, I saw a television ad placed by a firm called Federal Gold 
and Silver. The company's chief executive officer appeared with stacks of gold coins 
in front of him talking about the escalating value of gold. I looked up the company 
and found an ad in the yellow pages of our phone book. I made inquiries and they 
appeared to be a legitimate firm. 

I placed a phone call and talked with a sales person about this opportunity. I told 
him that I was going to be 65 in December and looking forward to retirement. I told 
them I wanted to buy 50 gold Krugerands which were selling for about $100 a piece 
at the time. 

The coins were delivered to my bank which increased the firm's credibility with 
me. Within hours of their delivery I received a call from a salesman from the same 
concern who told me I was foolish to pay the entire amount in cash. He said that all 
good investors were buying on margin and putting up only 18 to 20 percent of the 
purchase price. He said with the price of gold going up as fast as it was I would 
make a killing. 

I initially resisted this pitch but with successive calls I agreed. Thereafter I 
received a call telling me that the price of gold had gone up and that my investment 
had grown by this and such. I was told the gains I made were being reinvested to 
buy more gold. When the price of gold began to tumble, I received call after call 
telling me I had to come up with so many thousands of dollars or loose my entire 
investment. I was hard pressed to meet these payments. A couple of times the 
company let me give them postdated checks which I issued with the expectation 
that I would soon have money coming in. On one occasion in asking me about any 
resources which I might tap they inquired if it was true that I was the custodian of 
my 92 year old mother's estate. I said yes. They suggested that I "borrow" some of 
her funds to make the payments. I indignantly refused. I tried to sell out many 
times but was not permitted to do so. 

To make a long story short, the firm and its principals were indicted for fraud. 
Several hundred people were taken for $2.5 million. The firm had not purchased 
gold as we had been led to believe. The principals were found guilty and sentenced 
to 10 years in jail in February of this year. I lost $60,058 which constituted the 
entire total of my retirement fund. If I had been dealing with a reputable dealer I 
would have made ironically $2 to $4 million. As it now stands, I have lost my 
pension fund and I was forced to go back to work. 

I told your staff I would like nothing better than to appear before you and tell my 
story so that you might take action to prevent others from being taken. Unfortu­
nately, I am self-employed as a manufacturers representative in sales. If I don't 
make sales, I don't get paid and because of what has happened to me I cannot afford 
to take the time to come to Washington. 

I appreciate the opportunity to provide you with this statement. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ARTHUR SHAFFER, COLUMBIA, S.C. 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, my name is Arthur Shaffer and I 
live with my family in Columbia, South Carolina. I am pleased that you have called 
these hearings on business and investment frauds perpetrated against the elderly. 
My family' and I have been victimized in a cruel scheme which had a devastating 
effect on our lives. I regret that prior commitments prevent my being here in 
person, but I hope that this statement will help you make up your minds that you 
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are deruing with a serious problem with widespread implications. Having gone 
through this tragedy we are convinced that something must be done and done soon. 

I am 57 years of age and presently serve as Circulation Manager for The Colum­
bia Record. I am a retired Army Officer holding the rank of Captain; I served in 
World War IT, Korea an4 Vietnam. At times, material to this story, I was the City 
Manager of The Record. In early 1978, I read an ad in our newspaper placed by a 
firm based in Hartford, Connecticut called Investment Services International (lSI). 
The ad gave the impression that a reasonable amount of money could be made with 
hard work and a modest investment in vending machines. I was looking for some­
thing which could be done part time out of our home to provide additional income 
upon my retirement and if something should happen to me I thought that this 
investment would provide my wife with reasonable means of helping support for our 
5 children. 

I did my best to check out the company with the Better Business Bureau through 
Dun and Bradstreet and with the business office of our paper. I received favorable 
reports and decided to go ahead. I called the number on the ad and met with the 
?ompa,ny's represen~tive .in a motel in our city. T~e meeting was billed as an 
1Otel'Vlew of prospectIve chents by the lSI representatIve. He said we qualified and 
proposed t:o sell us 6 vending machines in high traffic locations, to provide us with 
mer~h.andIs~ for the machines at s~ted prices as well as promising us the right to 
partICIpate IJ.1 E} guaranteed expanSIOn plan. We were told the price was $9,000 in 
cash or cashier s check, but that we could expect to recover our investment in the 
first year. 

I paid t~e money and received an acknowledgement from lSI's Chairman of the 
Board d~rmg the first week of September. The weeks went by and no machines 
were delIvered. My call~ and lett~rs went unanswered. Frustration on my part 
turned to anger and anXIety. Late m October I suffered a heart attack which I am 
sure was brought on by the worry and hassle over this investment. By Christmas 
day, I had recovered enough to write to the company demanding my money back 
plus 6 percent interest. Again, no answer. 

I wrote to various officials with no positive response. Finally, in January 1979, I 
was approached by a Postal Inspector who told me that lSI was being investigated 
for fraud. I was only too happy to tell him that I had been cheated out of $9 000 and 
that I had never received a thing from the company. ' 

In January of this year the principals of lSI were convicted and sentenced to jail 
sentences o~ 2 yea!'8 and ~8 IJ.10n~hs along with 5 years probation and the require­
ment of theIr making restItutIOn m the amount of $50,000 each. Also convicted was 
an official with the Hartford Better Business Bureau who filed positive reports on 
the company for a fee with other BBB offices. lSI, of course, is bankrupt. Several 
thousand other Americans like me have been taken for millions of dollars. My 
health has been d~maged and my faith in the free enterprise system has been 
gre~tly shaken. It.IS clear to me that we need greater governmental protections 
agamst these conscIOusless con men. I hope you will do something to help. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF LELAND SPARGO, QUARTZ HILL, CALIF. 

Mr. ChB;irI?an and MeI?ber~ of the Committee, m:y name is Leland Spargo and I 
am the VICtIm of a natIOnWIde fraud scheme. I hve in Suartz Hill California. 

On October 29, 1974, I entered into a contract with CAB Vending ~f 17935 Sky 
Park Circle, Irving, California. This firm was headed by John Blanc. The parent 
firm? Claude A. Blanc Enterprises Inc. Was at that time based in Ft. Lauderdale, 
FlorIda. 

I p,!r~hased 10 ~ot food vending machines. The price was $3,915.32 down and the 
remam.t,ng $3,500 10 payments secured by a promissory note. I paid the required 
good fruth money WhI~h was $1,915, putt~ng $2,000 in e~crow waiting delivery and 
placement of the machmes at profitable hIgh traffic locatIOns as promised. 

I waited a reasonable time. I couldn't get through to the company. I went to the 
offic~ and found they had closed their doors and disappeared. I have received 
nothing for my money. 

After much investigation, I located the parent firm, whose credentials were used 
to provide good references, but they disclaimed any affiliation with the local Califor­
nia comp~ny. They told me they did not know the whereabouts of John Blanc. 

After still more search, I found the exact same subsidiary headed by John Blanc 
Brother of Claude Blanc, operating out of Birmingham, Alabama. I have reason t~ 
believe that these enterprises are part of a large scheme to defraud the citizens of 
thi~ country utilizing phony business opportunities promoted largely through the 
mails. 
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In subsequent years, I have come in contact with numerous people who have been 
caught in this same web. The company moved its operations to Atlanta and broad­
ened their net beyond vending machines into other schemes. 

I have written to the Attorney General, the FBI and other law enforcement 
agencies but I have no indication that any action was taken. I find it unbelievable 
that schemes of this scale can be perpetrated over such a long period of time 
without someone coming to see that justice is done. , 

My family and I the hundreds of other victims I know would be most grateful if 
the Committee would follow up on this matter. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF EARL SULTZE, SoQUEL, CALIF. 

Mr. Chairman amd Members of the Committee, my name is Earl Sultze and I live 
in Soquel, California. I am 70 years of age. I have been a double amputee since 1925, 
but I have fought all my life to make it on my own; to remain independent and a 
productive member of society. At the present time I run a saw, knife and scissor 
sharpening business. Prior to moving to California from Chicago, Illinois in 1970 I 
worked as a Linotype and all around printer. 

Shortly after moving to California I was looking for some business that I could get 
into. I saw an ad in our local pAper about the vending machine business which 
sounded good to me. I paid Robert Donovan, President of Certified Vending of San 
Mateo California, $4,998.70 for 10 "Chocolate Shoppe" vending machines and 10 
cases ~f candy. The purchase agreement called for delivery within 120 days or the 
company would be liable for a full refund plus 6 percent interest. Shipment was not 
made and weeks stretched into months so I hired an attorney. 

My attorney found out that Donovan had been an associate of James Stewart 
Amber who was convicted of fraud in the sale of vending machines sometime ,in 
1970. Before that, Donovan had been an insurance agent. My attorney learned that 
he was operating a half a dozen different enterprises of a questionable nature in 
1975. We filed suit to get our money back but Donovan fIled for bankruptcy on 
October 15, 1975 with $700,000 in unsecured claims. We heard that in 1977 he had 
opened essentially the same kind of business and that the Federal government fIled 
a $26900 tax lien against him in July 1978. -In January of 1979 he was finally 
indic~ thanks to the good work of the Inspection Service of the Post Office 
Department. 

Mr. Donovan was convicted on mail fraud and charges related to the fraudulent 
sales of vending machine distributorships. He was sentenced to 3 years in jail with 5 
years probation provided that he make $180,000 in restitution and that he make all 
of his company books available for inspection. . ... 

Court records indicate that from 1977 through 1978, operat1Og as Sentmal DIstrIb­
utors Inc. and Sentinal Vending Supply, Mr. Donovan and his associates had ripped 
off at least $540,000. Of 82 vending machines sales which were documented by 
investigators, 47 people received nothing and the ?5 who di~ receive the machin~s 
had difficulty keeping them operating or the locatIOns promISed by the company 10 

its advertising and in the contract it signed with investors .tl,lrned ou~ to be w0r:th-
less. Inten~stingly, court records show that some of the ongmal CertIfied Ven~g 
forms which Donovan had used in 1974, were used m the sales of vending machmes 
by the successor, Sentinal Distributors. 

It is some satisfaction to me that this man who cheated me eight years ago has 
• been convicted and at long last will serve some time in jail. I feel very sorry for the 

hundreds of people that joined me as victims. C!f these bu~~ess and investment 
opportunity schemes. I can only guess that milhons and millions of d?llars have 
been taken from the poor, the disabled and t~e elderly. I am sorry there IS not .~ore 
protection out there for those of us who SImply want to make an honest hv1Og. 

The way I see it at the present time, most of these professional con men see 
business fraud as an easy way to make big money. They do not appear to have any 
fear at all that they will be caught, less fear that they will be prosecuted and. ~o 
fear at all they will serve time. Even if they are convicted and B7ntenced to Jail, 
many feel the risk has been worth it if they have been able to sqUIrrel away a few 
million in a Swiss bank account someplace. 

Thank you for the opportunity to present this statement. I'll never see my money 
again, but I'm heartened to know this Committee cares about people like me and is 
trying to help. 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF FRANK R. WEICHOWSKl 1, CRUM LYNNE, PA. 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, my name is Frank P. Weichowski. 
I live in Crum Lynne, Pennsylvania. 

I retired from the Postal Service in 1977 after working 26 years as a machine 
operator. I have a high school education and very little experience with securities or 
commodities investments. 

In November 1979, I answered an ad in the Philadelphia Inquirer which had been 
placed by Domestic Oil Corporation of 67 Wall Street, New York City. The ad sai~ 
something like: Exxon Is Making Money, Mobil Is Making Money in Black Gold, 
Why Shouldn't You? I sent in the coupon provided in order to learn more about the 
investment opportunity. I did not include my phone number. 

However, I soon received calls from a company salesman who sold me on buying 
one unit of crude oil on a six month contract. They said one unit consisted of 1,000 
barrels and that the price was $8,950. They told me I should be able to double my 
money and emphasized that the price of oil was going up and would probably go up 
much higher because of the crisis with Iran. They told me I could get my money 
back any time I wanted by liquidating the contract. I was left with the impression 
that my money would be pooled with that of others to buy crude oil which would be 
sold at a profit on the Spot Market and that we would all share in the profit. 

At the salesman's insistence, I wired $8,950 to the company's account with the 
Sterling National Bank and Trust Company of ~ew York on December 5, 1979. On 
December 12, I received an acknowledgement snowing I had purchased a contract 
for 1,000 barrels of oil at an aggregate cost of $42,850. My deposit of $8,950 was 
shown as a separate fee and a balance that lowed was shown at $33,900. I was 
flabergasted. , 

I went to see a lawyer who told me that I had purchased a contract for defered 
delivery of crude oil and that my $8,950 was a non-refundable fee which was, in 
effect, the salesmans commission. I had the right under my contract on June 5,1980 
to purchase and take possession of 1,000 barrels of oil provided that L paid the 
company $33,900 on that date. Then presumably, I could sell these 1,000 barrels on 
the open market for a higher price and make a profit. The attorney told me that oil 
would have to go up to $43.10 per barrel on the Spot Market in order for me to 
break even and offset the effect of the $8,950 fee that I paid. I figured I had been 
had. I complained to the New York and New Jersey Attorney General Offices. 

On July 6, 1981 a Federal District Judge confirmed and adopted a magistrate's 
earlier fmdings that 67 defendants including Domestic Oil Corporation, and their 
Opec American Petroleum, had engaged in selling off-exchange crude oil futures 
contracts in violation of the Commodity Exchange Act. A total of 30 companies were 
involved in the scheme and 37 individuals located in the United States and Panama. 
The CFTC found that these individuals illegally sold crude oil contracts, used false 
and misleading sales and promotion material, failed to disclose adequately the risk 
of the transactions and willfully deceived, cheated and defrauded their customers. 
The CFTC worked with the New York Attorney General's Office. Attorney General 
Robert Abrams described the scheme which operated in eight states and one foreign 
nation as a high pressure national. boiler room operation. He said he had obtained 
assistance from 31 states in the investigation. "It ap:p,ears to be one of the largest 
potential frauds my office has investigated in decades,' said the New York Attorney 
General. 

To date eight people have pleaded guilty to criminal charges and have been 
sentenced to terms varying in length from one to four years in jail. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF STANLEY HILTENBElTEL, SR. 

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, my name is Stanley Hiltenbeitel, 
Sr. and I live with my family in Loveland, Ohio. I am a chemist by profession. Late 
in 1977 I was looking for some type of business opportunity which would allow me 
to supplement my income and which could be run largely by my wife and son. I 
found an ad in our local paper which led me to a small business seminar which was 
held in our community. 

At this seminar there were numerous business and investment opportunities 
presented most of which looked quite legitimate. We soon became very interested in 
a vending machine operation. The salesman boasted of a special relationship with 
the Dannon yogurt company. We were told that the vending machines I looked at 
were specifically designed to vend Dannon yogurt and that Dannon specifically 
endorsed the seller who went by the name of General Merchandising. We were 
given no indication that the machines in question were in conformity with state and 

I Excerpted from a statement given the New York Attorney General's Office. 
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local health regulations and that we could be assured of a very good income if: we 
purchased the machines and related distributorship rights. We were also promIsed 
that the company would provide us with high traffic locations. 

Before I invested I did everything a man could reasonably be expected to do. I 
checked with the Better Business Bureau and was told that the Company had a 
good record. I called the name I was given at Dannon yogurt and received r~ve 
reviews. Sometime later doubts were raised about whether the person I talked w.Ith 
was speaking on behalf of Dannon. Relying on what I assumed was the blessmg 
from Dannon a well known and reputable firm, I was ready to invest. 

I bought 10 machines and a refrigeration trailer paying $23,050 in ~arly 1978. My 
son bought 12 juice vending machines from the same concern and paId $21,600. Our 
idea was to have companion ml;lchines geared to the hea~th food ,crowd. . 

I took delivery of the machmes and set out to obtam permIts from CIty health 
departments to operate the machines. The City of Cincinnati and the Stat~ Board of 
Health refused to give me the r~quired perm!ts. They told. me the machmes were 
not equipped with health protectIOn cutoff SWItches as reqUIred and were therefore 
in violation of state law. This means that if t~e . power failed there would b~ no 
refrigeration allowing for the growth of bacterIa m the yogurt, and the machmes 
would still vend to anyone who put money into them,. I was shocked a~d I was 
angry I was given so many hours to collect the machmes or face masSIve fines 
becau~e they posed a health hazard. In short, I had )ust paid $23,050, h~d tl;1e 
machines no more than a week or so and was out of busll?-ess. I ha? the machm~s m 
storage un.til a few weeks ago when I sold. t~em essentIally for )unk. :rhere IS no 
doubt in my min;." that General MerchandIsmg knew the machmes dId not meet 
health standards wnen they took my money. . . 

My son took delivery of his 12 machines. Most of the . locatIOns he ';Vas gIven ,,:ere 
dreadful From tI-- beginning he had a problem keepmg the machmes operatmg. 
The problem was that the coin mechanism was in the refrigeration compartment so 
condensate would form and prevent the machine from. vending. We went thr.ough 23 
defective coin mechanisms trying to keep the machme~ operable. Each tI~e, we 
would have to send the part back to the. f!lctory. ObVIOusly my .son re.alIzed no 
where near the volume of income and actIVIty he had been promIsed. Fmally, he 
gave up in disgust. . . . . 

We brought suit agamst General MerchandIsmg WhlCh we soon lear~ed had g~ne 
bankrupt and left the state. We also named Dannon and the vendmg macl;1me 
manufacturer in the suits. Our suits were recently settled. My son and I receIved 
only $9,000 back between the two of us. This is only a small al,Dount of the $50,000 
or so we invested in this scheme including legal fees and the lIke .. We are very- sB;d 
and upset to lose our money in .this ripoff. scheme. It is sad to thmk that .there IS 
little preventing others from bemg taken m the same y;ay. I hope there IS some­
thing this Committee can do to protect others from bemg taken the way that we 
were in this vending machine racket. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now we will be hearing testimony from two 
inviduals who are presently serving time i!l Feder~l detention c7n­
ters in West Virginia and Florida after bemg convIcted of runnmg 
elaborate frauds which employed hun~reds .of peopl~. Mr .. Hap 
Seiders and Mr. Earl Wilt, through theIr testimony, wIll aSSIst us 
in understanding just how and why these scheme~ ar7 dev~loped. Also testifying will be Ms. Sandra Bourbon, chIef mvestI~ator, 
Department of Consumer Affairs, with the State of GeorgIa, an, 
acknowledged national expert on this subj~ct. . 

Our first statement will be by Mr. Selders; we wIll appreciate 
your statement. 

A PANEL, CONSISTING OF: SANDRA BOURBON, CHIEF INVESTI­
GATOR DEPARTMENT OF CONSUMER AFFAIRS, STATE OF 
GEORGIA; HAP SEIDERS, FEDERAL PENITENTIARY, MORGAN­
TOWN, W. VA.; AND EARL WIL'f, FEDERAL DETENTION 
CENTER, EGLIN AIR FORCE BASE, FLA. 

STATEMENT OF HAP SEIDERS 
Mr. SEIDERS. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee: 
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My name is Hap Seiders. I am 28 years of age. I am a convicted 
felon currently serving a 10-year sentence at the Morgantown, W. 
Va. Federal Penitentiary for operating a fraudulent investment 
scheme involving rare coins. 

I am pleased to appear before the committee as you look into the 
subject of frauds perpetrated against the elderly. I am here volun­
tarily to tell you about how such schemes are conducted, and to 
provide you with firsthand information that you could not other­
wise obtain. My hope is that you will close some of the loopholes in 
the law which make it easy to defraud consumers. I was promised 
nothing in return for my testimony here this morning. 

To begin with a little about myself, I was born in Harrisburg, Pa. 
I was raised in rural Perry County. After the sixth grade I had 
little interest in school. I got into trouble. I was convicted of 
committing a burglary and incarcerated in a facility for juveniles 
for about 10 months at age 16. By this time I had committed some 
50 or more burglaries, all against businesses. At the detention 
center I came in contact with boys from the city who at this young 
age were already hardened criminals. . 

The experience at the detention center gave me an appreciation 
for school. I went back, completed my high school diploma, and was 
trained as a computer specialist. I got a job which paid $77 a week 
in 1972. I married and had a family. 

I had always been interested in coins. Though I had little money, 
I had managed to buy a few coins starting when I was 8 years old. I 
continued to study coins and became something of an expert. While 
working as a computer specialist I had a small part-time legitimate 
business in coins on the. side. It was not unusual for me to make 
more per week trading coins than I made in the computer field. I 
was soon promoted to systems analyst and learned a great deal 
about the world of business. My earnings from coins kept pace or 
exceeded my salary. I fmally got the courage to let go of my job 
and try the coin business full time. 

I did very well right from the beginning. It was much, much 
easier than I thought. I began to apply the business knowledge I 
had accumulated. My operation was legitimate until I learned how 
many dealers there are who dabble in counterfeit coins. Because 
the bulk,oof their business may be legitimate, they seldom if ever 
are caught. I began to introduce.a few counterfeit coins in my 
operation out of a desire for even greater profits. I would take out 
ads in coin magazines and sell the items as genuine. When I did 
not get caught I introduced more and more counterfeit coins. 

In 1975 I got into trouble. The coin magazines are very strict. 
They investigate the complaints very- diligently, and where prob­
lems are verified, those' accused are refused the right to advertise. 
This happened to me not so much because of the discovery of 
counterfeit coins but because I had expanded tremendously and did 
not have the staff I needed so I was late in filling my orders. To get 
around the problem, I hired people to front for me and used differ­
ent corporate names and' addresses. I paid people $1,000 a week to 
provide this service for me. Then I purchased a list of names and 
began direct mail solicitations. 

In the years 1976, 1977, and 1978 I developed a gross income of 
about $3 million a year. My net income would have been a qua.rter 
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of a million dollars or more each year. I felt l!ke I .. ~as playin~ 
Monopoly, anld irOl~ica~ly, I lost a lot of money m legItimate b~Sl­
ness, investments m the stock market, restaurants a~d ~he hke, 
and legal fees and the requirements to make up restitution have 
eaten up the lrest of what I made. . . 

I ran a scheme in which I would offer rare corns f~r auctIOn by 
mail. This is an example. This is a silver dollar whIch has been 
minted by someone other ~han the U.S. Government. I was an 
expert and could make a com look any way I w:anted th~m to look. 
I bought thil3 c,?in for $100 .. As .you can see, It looks hke a 1799 
silver dollar. If It were genume, It would be worth abou~ $5,000. In 
my ad, I would say the highest bidder would get the com. I played 
on people's greed. 
. The CHAIE~MAN. You made that yourself? . 

Mr. SEIDERS. No, it was struck crutside the Umte~ St~tes. 
The CHAIltMAN. Is that a legitimate or couIl:terfelt com? , . 
Mr. SEIDERs. The coin there is a counterfeIt. The collector scorn 

in about 1978 the coin would be worth about $5,000 to a collector or 
investor,' if it was genuine. Today, I have been 2 years rem~ve~ 
from the market, and the coin would be worth about $15,000 If It 
were legitimate.' '. 

There were any number of people who thou~ht they wou~d send 
in a low bid' "just in case" to see if they mIght get a wmdfall. 
Maybe they thought I was sleeping or needed cash, and so on. In 
the case of' this coin, I would get· several offers for. say. $3,500 to 
$4,100. I would accept the $4,100 offer and send an !nVOlce. Those 
who received my invoices could not. send me theIr .money fast 
enough. They thought they were gettmg a real bargam and they 
wanted to push through their end of the deal before I changed my 
mind or something. When I received the cashier's check for $4,100 
I sent the coin. The coin looks authentic to all but. the mo~t 
discerning, and I had made myself a quick $4,000. I dId that m 
pretty large volume over the years. . 

Mr. Chairman, I am not proud of what I dId .. I a~ very sorry. I 
felt some guilt at first but then I began to ratIonahze that I was 
not hurting anyone. I fooled myself into thinking that what I was 
doing was not a crime. We all get swindled one way ?r .another. For 
example the minute you drive a new car off the lot It IS worth half 
of what you paid for it. I justified it to myself because some of my 
competitors in the field were doing it and none of .them had been 
caught, even though they boasted of schemes gomg back; many 
years. I further justified it because I coul~ get stl;lck Wlth ~h~ 
counterfeit coin myself. I became an expert. m detectmg the corns, 
therefore it was impossible for me to be swmdled myself. I figured 
if I could get stuck with it and pass it on to a customer and not 
know it I might as well know it and reap the benefits. 

For the most part I tried to prey on the wealthy people. I figuri~ 
they had a lot of money and so forth; and I ~gure~ they w,?u 
probably lose their money to another con man If I did not reheve 
them of it. d f d I particularly regret the times that I and my sales team. ~ rau -
ed the elderly. With the rate of inflation being whB;t It IS and 
human nature being the wa~ it is, m~ny people, partIcularly th: 
elderly, were lured into making questionable mvestments. The el 
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derly are vulnerable, they make easy marks for the con man. 
There are many reasons for this. 

For one thing, they grew up in a different, more trusting, less 
cynical era. For another thing, the elderly usually have some 
money somewhere; either they bought a house 30 years ago and it 
has ~ppreciated tremendously or a spouse has passed away leaving 
the proceeds from a life insurance policy. 

The third thing is that they are not accustomed to spending a lot 
of money or investing throughout" their lifetimes, and they make 
easy marks for fast talking salesmen because of their limited busi­
ness experience. 

After a person retires he obviously has much more leisure time 
and does not really know what to do with the time, and it's such a 
change after maybe working at a job for 30, 40 years and all of a 
sudden having all of this leisure time on their hands, they try to 
fmd something to do. 

The fmal factor is what I call a desire 'for immortality; they are 
often consumed with the desire to do something or leave a little 
something for their children or grandchildren. All these factors 
together with the notion of continuing to provide for themselves in 
independence throughout their later lives combines to make them 
easy targets and deserving of special protections. 

I think prevention is the ultimate cure, because in many cases 
after the elderly are swindled they are just too embarrassed or too 
heartbroken to admit that they have been swindled, so prevention 
is the ultimate cure. 

The one thing that I have learned from being in prison is there 
are a million schemes from phony stocks and commodities to land 
deals which can be targeted against the elderly, and there are 
thousands of con men in prisons who are being reeducated who can 
hardly wait to get out to try some of the new schemes that they 
have learned in prison. 

There is so much money involved and the chances of getting 
caught, prosecuted, and sentenced to jail are so slim that many con 
men look at jail time as an acceptable professional risk. 

I would urge you to strengthen the hand of the Postal Service, 
whose investigators are effective but who are hamstrung by the 
lack of authority which prevents them from moving until there is 
evidence that a significant number of people have been injured. By 
then it is too late. The money is gone, and the remedies for recover­
ing money are very limited. 
. I th~nk .the Inter~al Revenue Service should play a greater role 
mvestIgatmg such frauds, because tax fraud goes h.and in hand 
with any other kind of business or investment fraud. 

Finally, I think that experts like myself, who have been convict­
ed and who have worked for the Government in the eourse of our 
trials, should be enlisted in the fight against fraud and. given credit 
against our sentences if we perform effectively. 

It might be a little embarrassing thing for me to say, but I feel 
this committee is very important and is extremely serious, and I 
will be very frank. I had Federal agents investigate mE~ for about 7 
years before I was finally convicted. I found them to be basically 
average people, average intelligence, and working' on many casE-'S. 
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You know, they are absolutely no match for a financial protegt 
who is defrauding people. And, of course, the Government cannOl 
really attract experts such as that to ,combat crime by offerin~ 
small salaries as opposed to the millions and millions of donars thE 
expert can make in the field of defrauding people. 

So that is ,all the more reason I feel that people like myself 
should be enlisted to work With the Government and so forth and 
given time against the jail sentenc~s, because a prison sentence I 
cannot relate to, I put in money equivalent on it, you know, the 
years of my life lost that I will never regain und.er any circum-
stances. , 

You were talking a little bit earlier about new laws or precau­
tions discussed. You discussed new laws or precautions for further 
protection of people being swindled. 

These are simply a small obstacle for the smart COIl man to 
circumvent and that is why, well, you know for instance, the 
advertising for one thing, soliciting, like when I used. to advertise 
in coin journals. I really would get a front to advertIse for me. I 
would already have references made up. I would get other friends. 

Of course, the newspapers required very good refer~nces t? get 
your advertising in. So I could either have one of my frIends gIve a 
reference or I would pay somebody to give a reference for me .. S.o it 
is very, very simple to get an ~xcellent reference for advertIsI~g. 

I think that is all the more Important reason that people lIke 
myself should be wor~~g. with you,. where w~ can. be an as~et ~o 
society instead of a lIabIlIty or rottmg away m prIson. I thmk It 
costs somewhere between $20,000 and $40,000 a year to keep a 
Federal prisoner incarcerate? . . . 

I appreciate this opportumty to prOVIde_you WIth these VIews and 
I thank you very much. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Seiders. 
Ms. :Sourbon? 

STATEMENT OF SANDRA BOURBON 

Ms. BOURBON. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, my 
name is Sandra Bourbon. I am in charg~ of business opportunity 
fraud for the State of Georgia, and also in charge of enforcement of 
the Georgia business opportunity law. . 

First of all I would like to read to you an advertISement, a 
business opportunity advertisement which recently appeared in the 
Atlanta newspaper: . . 

A chance to turn $10,000 into $100,000 net or more WIthm 
months. This opportunity is so fantastic it cannot be described in 
this ad. If you're sincere and have from $10,000 to $100,000 to 
invest, call Mr. Marcus.. . . 

This type of advertisement we enc.ounter all the tI~e m newspa­
pers and it generates a lot of complamts. The first thmg we have to 
do to find out who ran the ad and in order to do that, we have to 
set up Mr. Marcus undercover. We have to take a lot of time and, 
effort to find out the name of the company and to complete our 
investigation, hopefully, before we have any victi~s: . 

We estimate in Georgia 30 percent of the VIctIms of busmess 
opportunity fi'aud are the elderly. The Georgia Office of Consumer 
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Mfairs . handled approximately $15,000,000 in business opportunity 
complamts last year and the complaints continue to rise. 

What is business opportunity fraud? The most common com­
plaints. we have received in the last couple of years have to do with 
the following: 

First1• coin-operated vending machines or video game machines. 
Co:r;nplamts ar~ generally ~oss misrepresentations of earnings 
clrums, non-delIvery of machmes, or poor locations. 
. For example, ~r. Mayer in Ill~nois, wh<? is in. his late seventies, 
mvested $9,090 m hot food vendmg machmes from American Na­
tio~al Marketin~ and Associates. The company folded without deli­
yermg t~~ ma~hmes. A sales:r;nan estimated that the company took 
m $1 millIons m 3 months WIth almost no overhead since nothing 
was ever delivered. ' 

Second, ~ack Jobbe!ships-film, pantyhose, toys, Christian 
bo0!rs. A: tYPIcal complamt IS one filed by Mr. and Mrs. Krause in 
CalIfo~nIa. They paid $4,000 to Christianity and Brotherhood for 
ChrIstIan books and racks on locations. They received nothing. 
Others w~re less fortunat~, in their dealings with the company: 
they. receIved .the. books, I Love Idi Amin", and the locations 
proVided were m lIquor stores. 

The thir~ categ?r~ is energy saving equipment distributorships 
o~ dealershI[~s. This .IS very popular now in Georgia. These compa­
n.les sell de~lCes whIch PU!port to save on residential or commer­
Clal power bIlls, such as mIcroprocessors, windmills tankless water 
heaters, solar panels. A distributorship costs u'sually between 
$25,000 and $75,000. 

'Why do people invest in these frauds? There are a variety of 
gimmicks to delude potential investors, 
. One, newspaper advertisements which make outrageous prom­
Ises. 

Two ,Phony c!edit reference companies, such as Better Business 
Reportmg ServIce and Toll-Free America which charge the client 
company $~,OOO for their bogus reports. ' 

. Three, hlg~-gloss brochures depicting quality merchandies, when 
flImsy, def~ctIve, used, or no merchandise is delivered. 

Four, mIsrepresentations of earnings claims, such as "Earn 
$40,.000 a year, part-time, no selling required." 

FIve, phony investor references. 
Six, promise of excellent locations, with location guarantee while 

no locations or very poor locations are secured. ' 
Seven~ pJ:1ony investment guarantees-"Recoup the initial invest­

ment WIthm a year, or obtain a refund of investment"-phony 
refund or repurchase agreements, none of which the company in­
tends to honor. 

There .are many problems associated with stemming business 
opportunIty ~raud. We regulatory as well as law enforcement agen­
CIes are serIOusly outnumbered. This hampers educational pro­
~ams. as well as enforcement of the law. In my case I am the only 
lI~vestIgator for the State of Georgia who hanciles business opportu-
nIty fraud under our State law. . 
Cer~ain agencies are restricted in sharing information: State 

agenCIes s~ch as Pennsylvania, Illinois, Washington, Oregon. Fed­
eral agenCIes, such as IRS and, until recently, FTC have not been 
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cooperative in sharing information with other agencies. Newspa­
pers have not cooperated in screening business opportunity adver­
tisements. 

The Georgia business opportunity law requires businesses to fur­
nish to the media an advertising identification number, which is 
issued when the company has registered with our office. Great 
plan, if we can ever make it work . 

There is a lack of competent, -well-trained local prosecutors. The 
U.S. attorney's office in the northern district of Georgia selected an 
attorney over a year ago who was to train local prosecutors. The 
program was apparently never implemented. 

In Georgia our two or three district attorney generals who under­
stand white collar crime cases are as overloaded. as our attorney 
general's office, which is not as familiar with the prosecution of 
criminal cases. In court many cases are lost because the juries fail 
to understand sophisticated fraud. 

The length of time required to investigate and prosecute business 
opportunity fraud oftentimes strains a limited staff. There seems to 
be an emphasis on prosecuting crimes of violence, not white collar 
crime, which was reenforced by a statement made recently by our 
newly appointed U.S. attorney. 

Prosecutors generally never seek restitution. If IRS in its investi­
gation and prosecution of a crook discovers assets, it is forbidden 
from sharing this information with other agencies or, heaven 
forbid, the victims. The end result of these deficiencies is that the 
crook is never convicted. 

Whoever said, "Crime doesn't pay?" The odds are great that the 
con artist will get away with his shabby scheme. Respect for the 
law can only be achieved by enforcement of the law. 

Are there any solutions? One of our favorite crooks, Claude 
Blanc, made a startling suggestion: He volunteered to become chief 
investigator of our agency for only $20,000 a year. He would work 2 
days a week out of his home and "guaranteed" to clean up the 
State of Georgia. 

We have no doubt that he could do so, but with a clear field he 
would have had no competition, so we would have created a mon­
ster. We did not take him up on his offer. 

The States are contributing to fund a new consumer information 
newsletter, an "early-warning system" to advise us on "who's doing 
what to whom." The newsletter will be issued by the Idwa attorney 
general's office. FTC is beginning to share verbally information 
with other agencies. We hope this long-needed cooperation will 
last. Each year more States are passing business opportunity legis­
lation, keeping the heat on the crooks, because the States required 
registration as well as disclosure. 

I should add this disclosure is information' that is provided to the 
potential investor 2 days before he makes a decision as to wheth­
er to buy a vending machine distributorship or something of that 
nature. 

If the company offers the potential investor any kind of invest­
ment guarantee or refund or repurchase agreement, which is usu­
ally something phony, the company has to post a $75,000 bond. 
This means that if the consumer is defrauded that he would per­
haps have access to restitution. 
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We also have the legal jurisdiction to question fraudulent adver­
tisements or sales representations. In ,other words, if we see a 
phony looking ad in our local paper we have the jurisdiction to' 
obtain the information from the company to substantiate the types 
of claims that are made in the ads. 

We are asking the newspapers to place a statement in the busi­
~ess opportunity advertisement section that would advise potential 
mvestIgators to call our office, the office of consumer affairs to 
check out the company before investing. ' 

I ~ve these people ~ much information on the company as 
possIble. And I also adVISe them generally as to the type of invest­
ment they are trying to make. I give them some pointers, whom to 
call, how to obtain objective information before they spend their 
money. . 

In conclusion, the only way we will ever stem business opportuni­
ty fraud is through the combined efforts of educating potential 
invest<?rs, "clea~i~g ~p" the ~dvertisements in newspapers and 
m~gazmes, obtaI!lmg mforl!1atIOn through a network of agencies 
usmg our combmed techmques, and more effective prosecution 
with adequate sen~encing and restitution. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Ms. Bourbon, for your 

very excellent statement. 
I would like to ask the staff of this committee to note particular­

ly Ms. Bourbon's suggestions about trying to liberalize the law to 
!equire the Federal Trade Commission and Internal Revenue Serv­
Ice t? be. more generous to th~ disclosu:~. of i!lformation that they 
acqUIre m respect to prosecutIOns or aldmg m the preparation of 
prosecutions respecting this kind of fraud. 

Please look into that. 
Our next 'witness on this panel is Mr. Earl Wilt. 
We would appreciate hearing your statement. 

STATEMENT OF EARL WILT 

Mr. Y'ILT. Mr. 9hairman, members of the committee, guests, my 
name IS Earl. WIlt. I am 37 years old. I am a convicted felon 
currently se~g a!l 18-month sen:tence at the Federal Detention 
Center at Eg~m AIr Force B~e m Florida. I pleaded guilty to 
charges relatmg to perpetr.atmg com~odities fraud. I agreed to 
help the Government wIth ItS broader mV'Bstigation and to testify 
on behalf of the Government at various trials. 
. I al~o r~adily ~eeq to testify before this committee, which is 
mvestIgatmg varIOUS kinds of fra~ds perpetrated against the elder­
ly. Unfortunately, I have become mvolved in several such schemes 
and I can give you firsthand information about how things are 
done. I !im here. voluntarily. No one has promised me anything. I 
hope thIS commIttee. ~nd the public at large will benefit from this 
appearance; I am an?,I?US to make amends and to once again take 
my pl!ice as.a law abIding member of society. 

A lIttle b!t about myself. After some college I pursued a career 
for myself m sales. Several people had remarked to me over the 
years that I was a natural born .s~esman. I worked for the Dupont 
Corp. and numerous other legitimate corporations and did very 
well. 
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I met a.salesman in New York who told me he had made up to 
$6,000 a week selling commodities. It turned out that he was em­
ployed in what is called a "boiler room operation". This refers to 
any large room where there are banks of telephones with 50 or 
more people making calls in an effort to sell commodities or what­
ever. After being involved as ~ salesman in several of these oper­
ations I decided to go into business for myself. 

The first thing that you needed was an impressive sounding 
name. I invented Morgan, Harris & Scott, Ltd., and later Harrison­
Prescott as 'names for my various firms. The next thing you need is 
an address hopefully in the heart of Wall Street. I rented a place at 
59 John Street in New York City. I recruited a crackerjack sales 
force, many of whom had been in the business before and brought 
with them their list of names from other employment and we 
started selling what I later learned to be fraudulent commodity 
offerings. After June of 1978 when the Commodity Futures Trading 
Commission banned trading in commodity options we began selling 
~ssentiany t~e same things as contracts for deferred payment. The 
deferred delIvery scheme for gold, silver, or currency or other 
commodities works as follows: 

It involves the contacting of potential investors by telephone 
salesmen using high pressure sales techniques. In the initial tele­
phone contact or "front", the commodity is described as constantly , 
increasing in value with profit expectations between 40 and 50 
percent, and in some cases much higher, of the original invest­
ment. This phone call is followed by the firm mailing sales promo­
tionalliterature to the customer. 

A few days later the potential investor receives another tele­
phone call, "the close." The salesman again describes the profitabil­
ity of the commodity. He may also state a hypothetical profit had 
the investor purchased when the first call was made. The investor 
now sends either by wire, bank transfer, or by the U.S. mail what 
he believes to be a downpayment for the total contract price. This 
initial payment is really a nonrefundable commission sometimes 
called a "contango fee". Upon receipt of the funds, our firm will 
mail a confirmation order or contract. When the contract reaches 
maturity and the investor wants to liquidate it, he is "informed" of 
the true nature of the initial payment in small print. 

Perhaps an example would be illustrative. Lothar Schmidt of 
Carrollton, Tex., was contacted by one of my brokers in early 1979. 
The broker, or so-called broker, absolutely guaranteed Schmidt 
that he would make a $15,000 profit if he would invest $3,500. 
Schmidt was reluctant but the salesman persisted and even though 
he had never traded in commodities before, Mr. Schmidt put. up 
$3,500 to buy a 90-day contract for 50,000 Swiss francs. A reputable 
commodities firm registered on the commodities exchange would 
have placed an order for this amount on the floor of the Exchange, 
but we did not trade on' any commodity exchange. Initially we 
bought a contract from a wholesaler called Euro-Swiss Internation-
al Corp., ' 

This was to back up the contract that we sold to the public. Most 
of our 'customers including Schmidt were never informed that com­
missions to salesmen represented about -half of the money that 
they were sending in, rather than a small percentage, (as is custom-
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ary in the legitimate commodities business. The result was that the 
actual investment we made in each c~e was rather s~all. 

To go over it again, a deferred delIvery contract gIves tJ1e pur­
chaser the right to buy a I?art~cul~r amount of a commodIt~ at a 
certain price at a later, pomt m tIme. As an example, ChaIrman 
Pepper you might buy a contract to purchase 100 ounces of gold at 
$300 ~ ounce on December 1, 1981. We would ask ,for $5,000, 
which you might assume is the total amount of your I~vestment, 
but that is really only our fee. On December 1, if the prIce of gold 
has gone up to $400 an ounce, Chairman Pepper could pay t~e 
remaining $30 000 take possession of the gold from us and sell It 
on the open ~arket for $40,000, making it a net profit of only 
$5,000. If the value of gold dropped to $200 an ounce on De~e~ber 
1 Chairman Pepper certainly would not want to execute his rIght 
a~d thus pay $30,000 for gold that was onlJ: worth $20,000. 

In summary, if the value of the commodIty decreased, stayed the 
same or increased slightly these deferred contracts wer.e worthless. 
Only 'if the commodity increased dramatically would we stand to be 
on the hook. In order to provide for that contingency, I took ~ut 
similar deferred delivery contracts from a wholesale commodIty 
supplier, Euro-Swiss Corp. in New York. 

In the beginning it was my,intention to make money for myself 
from. the extremely large percentage of fees that would be t~en 
out of moneys forwarded to us from our customers. We were sellmg 
them what amounted to an option to buy a certain commodity at a 
future time. I am certain our customer:s felt they were buying more 
than the right to buy something. The fact is, that the great bulk of 
their payment purchased nothing but our services. 

Our first customers were advised to invest in certain precious 
metals, my belief being that these commodities would in fact flu7-
tuate upward; and they did. Thus, the customers profited. But- thIS 
profit was a paper profit. 

Behind these options was an agreement made between my com­
pany and others to back up the contract purchased by our custom­
ers with the commodity involved or cash. When our successful 
customers realized their profits I went to our backers who had been 
fully paid and they reneged on me. 

Sometime in the summer of 1979 the CFTC went into court to 
obtain an injunction to stop further sales by my firms and to seek 
the appointment of a receiver. Not long thereafter, postal inspec­
tors served grand jury subpenas and obtained the books and re­
cords from my firms. Two days later, on A~gust 9, 1979, I ag:reed t~ 
plead guilty and to help the Government m an undercover mvestI­
gation of the wholesaler, Euro-Swiss, which dealt with some 34 
other firms like ours. I agreed to wear a hidden body tape recorder 
on approximately 27 different visits. The principals of Euro-Swiss 
instructed me to backdate contracts and to help them to secrete 
assets from the receiver appointed by the court as well as cover up 
other crimes which they had committed. My work was instrumen­
tal in bringing about the conviction of these individuals who each 
received 10-year sentences for mail fraud, perjury, obstruction of 
justice, and wire fraud. 

I was allowed to plead guilty to one count of mail fraud by the 
U.S. attorney's office in the Southern District of New York and I 'J 
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received an 18-month sentence on April 8 of this year, and I am 
currently serving that sentence. 

The court records show that in the year that we were in business 
some 300 customers in 41 States were defrauded and sold at least 
$2.4 million in commodity investments. We paid out only $115,798. 
Most people lost their entire investment. I hadn't planned for 
things to turn out quite that way. I had no idea that the wholesaler 
we relied upon to back up these contracts was also a fraud. 

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, there are thou­
sands and thousands of boiler room operations which are operating 
this very minute. They are highly profitable. They sell whatever is 
hot at the time, whether it's oil or coal or diamonds. The latest 
rage, scam, in my opinion, is .. strategic metals an~ tax shelters on 
oil. Some States have excellent consumer protectIOn departments; 
others do not. There needs to be more enforcement. The Postal 
Service does an excellent job but some way must be found so that 
they can act more quickly to protect the investor. 

Thank you for conducting this hearing and allowing me to 
appear before you this morning. Senior citizens have traditionally 
been a target for boiler room operations. They deserve special 
protection. 

I am here with my counsel, Fisher and Fraser of New York, and 
I would be glad to answer any questions you may have. 

I also have a few suggestions of my own on how to curb this type 
of crime. 

The CHAIRMAN. We would welcome your suggestions. Go right 
ahead, Mr. Wilt. 

Mr. WILT. I am not an attorney. However, being in the industry 
or this business for a period of a little over a year there are certain 
things that salesmen in this business or owners in this business are 
quite afraid of, particularly postal authorities. 

They are not really concerned about local law enfor~ement agen­
cies. They laugh at them. They figure they are gomg to get a 
smack on the hand. They are concerned about the IRS, but not 
really that much. They are very concerned about the FBI because 
some people in this business have been arrested by the FBI. 

If you were to license under some governmental agency or var­
ious governmental agencies any company who does business on an 
interstate· J>asis selling securities of any nature, I think you would 
scare a lot' of them away from even starting out. 

It has to be interstate in order for firms like this to really get 
any serious money. They do not want to have the local law enforce­
ments breathing down their necks. 

As an example, I operated in New York. We never called New 
York clients, customers. We never called people from New Jersey. 
We never called people' from Connecticut, Massachusetts, Dela­
ware, Pennsylvania, anybody in our immediate area. There were 
two reasonS.l 

One of the major reasons was the further away from our office 
our customers were the less likelihood when they lost their money, 
if they lost their money, that· they would get in their automobile 
and come and demand that they get a refund. . 

I have stated that I have had .300 customers, and not· one, not one 
ever came to New York. 
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If I had the power and the legislativ~ po~er I ~ould requi!~ that 
all companies be bonded, all compames Includ~ng. the legItimate 
ones be bonded, and also that the. owners an~ prInCIpals be b<?nded 
as well. Also, a list of these bondIng companIes be ~ade available 
with all offering literature that goes thr~>ugh the mall. . 

I don't know what cooperation you mIght be ~ble to get WIth the 
telephone company, but I will tell you myexP7rlence. I ha~ started 
off with five or six telephones, all WATrS hnes, for ObVIOUS rea­
sons. When I began to expand the telephone company came d<?wn 
and they knew or so I think they kn7w what I was dOIng. That IS, I 
was conducting a boiler room operatIon. 

In order to protect themselves they require~ that our initial 
deposits of approximately $200 per phone was Increased to $500 
and then to $750 and then to $1,000 per phone. B~t, of course, they 
were only interested in their own protection. I thInk that somehow 
we can tap or you could tap on into that. I was paying $35,000 a 
month in one office on telephones alone. 

I would make legislation to forbid the use of false names or 
misleading titles that are used religiously by every0I?-e that I know 
in this industry. Salesm~n do not want to use theIr real names; 
again, for obvious reasons. If I. were to use my real name and my 
client lost his money and deCIded to sue me, he would sue Earl 
Wilt, so why not it be Harry James or some other name. Then he 
cannot find me. 

There is another reason of course. A lot of the salesmen that are 
in these types of industries have very shady backgrounds, and 
many of them have been already convicted of one crime or another. 

I would also require that anybody that is licensed in these agen­
cies or in these businesses fIle a notice of change of address should 
it occur within a specified period of time for fear of fine or possible 
10ss of license, especially the principals of the firms. 

I would restrict people who have felony convictions. I would 
require offshore corporations who have affiliations with U.S. ~orpo­
rations to be registered as such with disclosure statements hstIng 
the names and the addresses of those offshore holding companies 
and the owners in all offering literature that goes through the 
mail. 

The reason for that, as you may know, a lot of companies will 
start up in Florida or New York which seems to be a haven right 
now, and in order to disguise or move their moneys so that they 
are not recaptured if the owners are convicted of any fraud, they 
will set up offshore corporations, have the offshore corporations be 
responsible for these contracts that they are selling to the retail 
public, and at any point in time all they have to do is have the 
offshore corporations, which again may be backed up with a second 
offshore corporation, file bankruptcy, which forces the corporation 
in the States to be in involuntary bankruptcy, which means then 
the corporation in the States does not payoff to the consumer. 

Also, many customers don't realize what they have gotten into 
immediately until after the money has been mailed. I would make 
it mandatory that they have the right, if they desire to get a full 
refund of their investment, initial investment within a specified 
period of time, say 3 days, or 2 days, whatever it might after they 
have mailed or wired their funds in. 
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~ would require f'mancial state~ents to be available to the cli­
ents. They never were, many clients wanted to know who they 
were dealing with. They never were. I would list all licensees, State 
and Federal, to be put in all offering literature with a list of the 
principals of the corporation. 

I would also have segregated accounts and list the names of the 
banks and accounts. 

There are many, many other ~uggestions. It must be stopped. 
Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Wilt. 
We are running a little late in time, but I would just like to ask 

two or three questions of you two gentlemen. 
What. impresses I think all of us on this committee hearing your 

testimony is that you two gentlemen are very able men. 
You have already shown by your own testimony that before you 

got into criminal operations you were making a success in your 
business; you were doing it very well, very creditably and had you 
continued following the legitimate line of your business develop­
ment undoubtedly would have made an outstanding success. 

Unhappily, you yielded to the temptation to try to make a lot 
more money very quickly and got into questionable operations. 

May I ask each one of you if you don't feel like it's a violation of 
your privacy how much money, Mr. Seiders, did you come up with 
net asa result of all of your operations? How much did you make 
out of your illicit schemes? 

.Mr. SEIDERS. As I said earlier, I don't really know the exact 
figure, but it was probably between $1 and $2 million net, and over 
a period of a couple of years the bulk of it in 1977 and 1978. But 
the money I lost and so forth on legal fees and so forth I really 
have nothing right now. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did you say in your statement you lost a lot of 
your money in various other operations? 

Mr. SEIDERS. Yes; I lost in legitimate businesses such as the stock 
market and so forth. Like I said, I have been a poor farm boy 
transformed. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did you wind up in a profitable position as a 
result of your illegal operations? 

Mr. SEIDERS. Right now or before or what? No; at this point I 
would say' no. I sort of did what I wanted to do. I always wanted 
the American dream and see what it- felt like to be a millionaire, 
and I did that. I was sort of satisfied with that at this point. 

If I ever wanted to do it again I would--
The CHAIRMAN. What I was getting at, did you calculate that you 

might get caught and you would estimate about how much sen­
tence of detention you would get and how much that would be a 
year if you divided the number of year~ou got in your sentence 
by the number of dollars that you had been able to amass? 

Mr. SEIDERS. No; I never really figured it out. But I will say in 
my sentence all I received was 5 years of probation for a couple 
million dollars swindle, then the reason I got the 10-year sentence 
is because, for some foolish reason, I was mesmerized with the 
thought of making money, and so forth, and I just. continued to do 
it and I got caught again, and you know, it was 10 years then. 
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The CHAIRMAN. What would your answer to these questions be, 
Mr. Wilt? 

Mr. WILT. First off, it's been documented that I benefited to the 
tune of approximately $125,000 during the entire time that I oper­
ated on Morgan-Harris & Scott. 

Second, it was not my original intention to go into business to 
play the odds, if you will, that I was going to make so many 
millions or whatever and that if I got caught that I would spend a 
year or 2 years, 5 years or whatever number of years and that I 
could equate by the year that each year I spent in jail I had 
already made $200,000 a year or something like that. 

That was never my intention. I never thought of that. However, 
a lot of them do. They calculate, and if they feel that they are only 
going to spend or they are going to get a 5-year sentence for a $5 
million fraud and that they are going to get out in 2, well, that 
figures to me at about something close t6 a little over $2 million a 
year while they are serving time in prison. . 

So to people with that type of mentality, crime, of course, does 
pay. 

My figure came down to less than 5 percent of the entire amount 
of money that my customers invested. However, I must say this, 
that the salesmen who seemed to always skirt prosecution make 
many times more money than some owners of the corporations. 

I had a salesman who at the rate that he was going would make 
himself well over $500,000 or $600,000 a year and would not pay 
any income tax. And they don't get prosecuted and, of course, they 
don't get jail sentences, and they go from one scam to another. 
Since I have been in the business I have .told some of the salesmen 
who have worked for me. 

I am sure they are not aware of it. But I have followed them and 
I have seen them go from commodities options to deferred deliv­
eries, to oil, to diamonds, to strategic metals and God knows what 
the next scam is going to be. 

But they will stay in it because they don't go to jail. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. I am sorry we can't go more into 

detail about it. . 
The. staff is very anxious that we invite you to give us an exam­

ple, el~her ~f you gentlemen, of the sort of sales pitch that you 
make m trymg to sell to an elderly person. Maybe it would sound 
natural if some elderly person hears it. Maybe it would be informa­
tional, would you imagine? 

Use the phone there where you are. Let's assume I am an elderly 
person possibly with a few thousand dollars to invest. 

Somehow or other you have already found out. You don't just 
call miscellaneously, do you? 

Mr. WILT. Yes; we do, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. You do? How would you operate it? 
Mr. WILT. Good morning, Mr. Pepper; is this Mr. Pepper I am 

speaking to? 
The CHAIRMAN . Yes, it is. 
Mr. WILT. How are you this morning, sir? 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, lam quite all right; thank you. 
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Mr. WILT. Fine. Do you remember, sir, that, oh, about maybe ~~, 3 
month.s ago I. c~lled you on th7 phone and I was telling you that in 
my expert opmlOn that the prIce of gold was going to rise. 

The CHAIRMAN. Yes; I do recall your conversation. 
Mr. WILT. Fine, sir. 
Sir, I have an apology to make. I don't know why you and I 

didn't speak a little bit longer and a little bit more in detail 
becau~e I hav~ calculated, sir, since 3 months ago that had you 
been Involved In the gold market you would have made approxi­
ma~ely ~30,000 to $40,000. But I am not going to let that happen 
agaIn, SIr. 

You have been following the gold market and you realize that 
the gold market is going to continue to rise, perhaps to as much as 
$1,000 an ounce in the next year or two. Right now it's selling at 
$240 an ounce. . 

Before I take too much more of your time, sir, what I would like 
to do is I would like to send. you off some literature that will 
explain in detail the history of the gold market, the advantages of 
buying and selling or owning for posterity, if you will, gold. 

However, I've got to ask you a question. Sir, when I spoke to you 
before you said to me that well, give you a call back if gold moves. 
Well, now I am calling you back now and I don't want to call you 
back in 6 months and tell you that you lost another $30,000 be­
cause you didn't involve yourself. 

Do you have between say $5,000 and $10,000 that if I could show 
you, if I cou~d prove to you that I could take that $5,000 or $10,000, 
invest it for you in the gold market, that within 3 months I could 
double or possibly triple your money; do you have that type of 
money to invest, sir? 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I guess I could get up that amount if I 
really were persuaded, as you say; that it would make me that 
profit. 

Mr. WILT. Thank you, sir. Rather than taking up any more of 
your time right now, sir, I am going to send this literature off to 
you. Y Oll should receive it in a couple of days. I will get back to you 
sometime next week. I hope I am not too late; but I will get back to 
you sometime next week and we will further discuss it. 

The CHAIRMAN. What did you say your name was, sir? 
Mr. WILT. My name is John Smith. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Smith. I will be 

glad to receive anything you wish to send me. 
Mr. WILT. Now, sir, what I would do, I send the literature; I wait 

a week and I call you back and now I am back. 
Mr. Pepper, how are you again today, sir? My name is John 

Smith. I called last week and a couple of w",eks ago and so forth. 
How are you? 

The CHAIRMAN. All right. 
Mr. WILT. Have you do~e as I have instructed you to do, sir? 

Have you done what I told you to do, sir? 
The CHAIRMAN. What is that? 
Mr. WILT. I told you to watch the newspaper .. 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes; I know you did. Well, yes, I have. 
Mr. WILT. Isn't it amazing what is happening to gold. 
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The CHAIRMAN. I started looking in the newspapers and watch­
ing gold. It sure has been going up. 

I . h 't't' ? Mr. WILT. was rIg t, wasn 1, Sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. 
Mr. WILT. I am usually right. That is why I am one of the most 

professional people in this business. That is why I am highly re­
spected on Wall Street. I am sure you have heard the name of our 
firm, Morgan, Harris & Scott? 

The CHAIRMAN. Yes; I have heard the name Morgan. 
Mr. WILT. Well, you say you read the Wall Street Journal? 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. 
Mr. WILT. I know you have seen us in the Wall Street Journal; 

as a matter of fact, we are licensed by various governmental agen­
cies and State agencies. Well, let's get down to how we can make 
money for you. ' 

Then I go through a process of explaining how the gold market is 
going to move and why, and I give the reasons and so forth and so 
on, and now I say to you, Mr. Pepper, are you now prepared to 
send in that $5,000? 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I have been talking to my family about it, 
and they think it does look like a pretty good thing. I might do it. 
We want to think about it a little bit more; but I might do it. 

Mr. WILT. Think about it, sir? What is there to think about? By 
the time you think, sir, you may lose another $10,000. Time is of 
the essence, sir; you must get involved today, not tomorrow. As a 
matter of fact, I may not have time to call you back again, sir. We 
must get involved today. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I think I--
Mr. WILT. So what type of business are you in? 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, we will probably send it off to you. 
Mr. WILT. What type of business are you in, sir? 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, I am sort of retired now. I am not doing 

anything. 
Mr. WILT. Well, then, if you are retired, sir, you--
The CHAIRMAN. But that is about all of the money I have got. 
Mr. WILT. That's exactly why an investment like this is suited 

for you, sir. You have no other source of income. The damn govern­
ment gives you a check for $150 a month or something like that. 
My goodness, with the price of inflation and so forth and so on, it's 
a wonder there are not riots in this country; old people like you 
cannot survive on government pensions. 

I have a way; we have a way that will take your investment and 
increase it three to four times and backed with the security of gold 
which the Federal Government doesn't even back up their dollar 
bills with. 

So you see, sir, that what we are offering to you is a sound 
investment. You cannot, in my opinion, lose one nickel. You can, in 
my opinion, increase your savings for your years 1;0 come many 
fold. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. I appreciate your calling, 
Mr. Morgan. 

Mr. WILT. That is Mr. Smith. 
The CHAIRMAN. I would appreciate if I could make a little more 

money. 
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Mr. WILT. I am going to thank you, sir, because you were intelli­
gent enough to get involved this time. If I ever call you again, and 
I will because I am going to stay right on top of your contracts, you 
will thank me. . 

Now, sir, this is how we are going to send the money, and this is 
the part that I really think there should be tighter government 
regulations on. 

I then would find out from you the name of your bank. I would 
tell you t~ stay by your phone because someone from my account­
ing department would contact your bank. Speed is of the essence, 
of course. The market waits for no one . 

I would then get on the phone myself, because now I am from 
the accounting department, before I was the chief broker, trader, 
whatever I want to be, and this is what these salesmen say. 

You would .be astonished at some of the titles that they claim to 
have. 

I would then make sure that I spoke to a clerk at that bank in 
the wire transfer department, and it would go something like this: 

Good morning; good morning; what is your name? 
My name is Sandra Smith. 
Well, that is fine, Miss Smith. My name is John Smith. 
How are you? 
Fine, Miss Smith. You have a depositor by the name of Mr. 

Pepper; is that correct? 
Yes; I do. 
Fine; Miss Smith, what day is today? 
She would give me the date; could you tell me what time you 

have out there in Oklahoma? 
She would give me the time. Please write that down, Miss Smith. 

This is a very important conversation. 
Mr. Pepper is sitting by his phone right now; and this is what I 

want you to do. I want you to call Mr. Pepper on the phone. 
I want you to tell Mr. Pepper who you are and that you are from 

his bank. I want you to tell him that I have called you from the 
firm, Wall Street firm of Morgan, Harris & Scott, and he will give 
you verbal instructions, notice that, verbal instructions. 

This is the pressure. And he will give you verbal instructions to 
wire from his account to the following ~ccount, and now write this 
down, and then I would give her our account number, $5,000. I will 
stay on the phone, Miss Smith, while you get these instructions. 

. Please call him, and she would put me on hold; she would call· 
the customer, the customer I just hung up from two moments ago; 
he just agreed. He has not had time to talk to his attorney; he has 
not had time to talk to his wife; he hasn't even had time to think. I 
pressured him. He ~ays OK. 

Mr. WILT. He says OK, thank you Miss Smith. I hang up the 
phone. It is done. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, it is a tragic story, your advantage of the 
elderly, and it shows how important it is to employ every technique 
the law can command to thwart the execution of this fraud. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Marks. 
Mr. MARKS. Thank you, Mrs. Bourbon, for coming. And we ap­

preciate the job .you are trying to do. If I remember correctly, you 
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mentioned a number of States which are not not cooperating with 
each other. May I have that list again? 

Ms. BOURBON. I just mentioned some States I could think of 
offhand the State of Pennsylvania, Illinois, Washington, Oregon, 
Califor~ia is generally. Usually these State agencies tell me they 
are not allowed to give out information, even to other agencies, 
they are prohibited from doing so. 

Mr. MARKS. Who do you contact in those States, for instance, the 
State of Pennsylvania? 

Ms. BOURBON. I call the agency closest to the city where the 
company might be located. I talk to whoever is in charge of busi­
ness opportunity fraud for that particular office. 

Many times, you see, they refer their complaints to my State, 
even though the business may be located in Pennsylvania. 

Mr. MAR~. Thank you. 
Mr. Seiders, I was curious, in your testimony, particularly in 

light of the fact you gave us that coin to look at, do mints in this 
country make those counterfeit coins for you, or do you have to go 
out of the country for them? 

Mr. SEIDERS. I dealt through a middleman. The people who actu­
ally produced the coins, I made sure I never knew them, for obvi­
ous reasons, I could not cause him any trouble and he could not 
cause me any trouble. . 

Mr. MARKS. How do you go out and find people who mint these 
coins? 

Mr. SEIDERS. I found a man in my district, he had spent 2 years 
in jail for murder. He was involved in the counterfeit coins and 
murdered the owner of a coin shop. . 

Mr. MARKS. Are most of these counterfeit coins as far as you 
know made in this country? 

Mr. SEIDERS. A lot of gold used to be made in Lebanon before the 
Middle East crisis. I heard rumors that in Italy there is a lot made. 
A counterfeit coin is not held illegal except in a country where it is 
legal in. For instance, I had coins from Mexico and so forth and the 
Secret Service never confiscated them because there are no laws 
against them. 

Mr. MARKS. Mr. Wilt, the chairman asked you a question before 
which you answered very quickly when he asked you how do you 
get the list of these people, and you said at random. You must have 
a selective list in Pennsylvania or wherever it is. 

Mr. WILT. The best sOurce used to be from Dun & Bradstreet. We 
would buy mailing lists and we could request particular informa­
tion or particular types, such as doctors, farmers, certain segments 
of the country, elderly, people with large investments. 

Mr. MARKS. Now these lists you are purchasing, I take it you are 
purchasing from legitimate concerns. 

Mr. WILT. Yes. 
Mr. MARKS. They are in business to make up these lists? 
Mr. WILT. WeH, in the particular case of Dun & Bradstreet, we 

know they go out and their service is for credit references. There 
are others whose sole 'business it is to sell mailing lists. 

Mr. MARKS; Are these legitimate firms? 
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Mr. WILT. I do not know how legitimate it is or is not. Again, I 
am not an attorney, but I can say that some of the practices used 
to acquire the potential investor is not legitimate. 

Example: We bought from a firm and paid $8 apiece for a news­
paper advertisement of about that size (indicating). That said some­
thing to the effect, "Gold-minimum investment $5,000, possible 
return or profit in short period of time, $20,000. Do you have $5,000 
to invest in the world's only true commodity?" Something like that. 
"If so, please fill out this form and send it in with your name and 
address." 

Those leads were considered excellent leads because we were 
prequalifying the buyer. We knew ahead of time that he had 
$5,000. . 

Remember tnis is a business. It is illegitimate, but it is a busi­
ness, and business expenses are there. So, we want to make sure 
we do not spend as much money-or we want to make sure we 
spend our money properly. 

Mr. MARKS. Just one other question. Miss Bourbon, does the 
State of Georgia have any restrictions on mailing lists that are 
given to people who want to buy this for sales pitches? 

Ms. BOURBON. No, not that I am aware of. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Bonk.er, any questions or any statement? 
Mr. BONKER. No statement, other than to congratUlate you for 

these hearings. But to Mr. Wilt, Smith, or whoever you are posing 
as today, Mr. Seiders-what would you estimate the percentage of 
victims, who would be your clients, who were senior citizens? 
Twenty percent, 15, 30? 

Mr. WILT. It is really hard for me to give you that, because 
although I owned a company, I made very, very few telephone 
calls. So, I was not in direct communication with the clients. How­
ever, from conversations with my salesmen about their clients, I 
would venture to say that it could range 20 percent, better, but not 
the majority of the commodity fraud that we were involved in. 

Mr. BONKER. What did you use as a source list? 
Mr. WILT. Well, for older people, retired people, you could merely 

go to a telephone book of Florida, for example, an area where we 
knew anead of time that there was a large retirement community. 

Mr. BONKER. Then are you saying that senior citizens were a 
primary target, if you were to go to a source list of senior citizens, 
or were you concentrating on professional types who had money to 
invest? 

Mr. WILT. We were focusing on businesspeople who had money to 
invest. However in the scope of doing business we would always try 
different techniques and avenues to get a client. It did not matter 
whether he had $5,000 from his retirement or whatever. 

Mr. BONKER. I am still trying to get at the source list; if you are 
talking about professional people, they would not be home during 
the daytime. . 

Mr. WILT. We had 10 telephone crews calling in the evening as 
well. 

Mr. BONKER. Considering the time change--
Mr. WILT. We would not operate late. We would operate until 10. 
Mr. BONKER. If you are calling at 10, it is 7 in Washington State. 

You will not make calls between 6 and 7? 
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Mr. WILT. No, those people we would get were people who got 
home early or retired people. Then we went to telep. ;one bo~ks. 

Mr. BONKER. So, you used telephone books as a source hst? 
Mr. WILT. Yes. . 
Mr. BONKER. With respect to yO\lr recruitment practices, It seems 

to me I would be rather leery about the type people I employed, 
because if they are smart enough to handle this type work, thpy 
are probably smart enough to figure out there is ~omething duoi­
ous about the activity, and anyone could turn you m. It must have 
been a dubious process to get people who were smart enough to get 
the message across--

Mr. WILT. Basically, we relied on the greed of the salesmen. 
Mr. BONKER. In all your years of operation, you did not have 

anyone ask questions? 
Mr. WILT. In the beginning, and I was not in the business in the 

beginning, they used to advertise in the newspaper, telepho~e 
salesm.en earn $300 to $500 a week or earn $1,000 a week, call thIS 
Dumber. Then in New York State, the authorities started sending 
i'n people. Well, the owner.s of the companies quickly realized they 
were plants, .so they abandoned that type recruitment. 

Most of the people from that point on had either been in the 
business, and again went from one scam to another scam. As the 
scam was shut down, a new one would develop, and they would 
stay in it. The owners would be sent away, sentenced, forbidden to 
be in the business again, but behind every owner, ther~ were 
saleemen with just as much greed, and they would start theIr own 
company. 

When we had J...eople who came in and questioned the morality of 
what we were doing, we just asked them to leav.e .. We told .them 
what we were doing was legitimate, because I orIgmally beheved, 
in the beginning, that what we were doing was. legitimate; I e~en 
had a legal opinion from my then attorney, who IS now also .servIng 
10 years in prison, who outlined for me that what I was sellmg was 
legitimate. 

,0t) in the beginning I did not question the legality of what I was 
'elling, so I did not have to argue with him .. I just made it clear 

.. _lat by picking up this telephone and by sellmg a· $5,000 cont~act 
to a customer, they were going to get. over a $2,000 commissIOn. 
That '':.Tas all you need to say. They eIther wanted to make that 
$2,000 or it wac; against their conscience. 

rrhere were even more higher professional salesmen called load­
ers. These are the real scums. These .guys will take a customer who 
has just spent $5,000 and it is these people's responsibility to go 
back and not ask for one contract but to ask for 5 or 10 at $5,000 a 
contract. They are totally unmerciful. 

Mr. BONKER. It is an interesting enterprise; I appreciate your 
suggestions as to what we can do about it. There is nothing like a 
person working inside to give advice as io correcting the problem. 

The chairman held hearings earUer in which the FBI reported 
abuse in medicare and medicaid programs, aild the figures were 
astronomical as to what it is costing the Government. We had 
hearings in Wasbington'--incidentally, I understand Washington 
State was a target-~ 
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Mr. WILT. Not a target. Any area where there are farmers or 
people that are not as sophisticated as those in New York-but the 
industry should try to police itself. 

Mr. BONKER. In any case, what we discovered in the FBI revela­
tions and subsequent hearings, everybody knows abuses are out 
there, everybody can cite' chapter and verse as to how people are 

. being ripped off, but we have failed at least in our State to come up 
with one single prosecution. White collar crime is so complicated 
and elusive, and through the use of very skilled attorneys you can 
delay and frustrate the process where nobody gets prosecuted. It is 
an awesome double standard. At least through your revelations 
and those of your colleagues, at least we can compile some evidence 
and make a case, but frankly speaking, Mr. Chairman, I am pessi-: 
mistic about effective enforcement that would come as a result of 
these hearings today, but I thank you for conducting them. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Bonker. 
Miss Bourbon, since we have the protections of the first amend­

ment relative to the press, nevertheless, would it be possible for 
someone like you. to go to say the Atlanta papers, which are out­
standing and reputable papers, and ask them to set an examp:t() of 
not putting any of those ads in their papers, any ads soliciting 
money from any kind of a scheme from the public that might go to 
the elderly, the ill, and the like, without having some testimonial 
of the responsibility of the advertiser, either through your depart­
ment or the Better Business Bureau? We could do it voluntarily, 
excluding advertisements which had. no repute behind them. 

Do you think we would be able to make progress with the States? 
Ms. BOURBON. In many States, the newspapers are very coopera­

tive. They screen the business opportunities by sending out fairly 
sophisticated application forms which have to be completed by the 
company placing the ads. Then the newspaper calls the State 
agency and says "Cabco wants to place an ad. What do you have 
on them?" Then if the agency says there are numerous complaints, 
the newspaper will automatically decline the ad. 

Work-at-home schemes involve perhaps $10, $20, $25. The ones I 
am involved with are much more expensive and complicated 
schemes, and of course we are more concerned with screening ads 
of that nature. I am working with the newspapers, but it is sort of 
a love-hate relationship. On one side I am trying to cooperate with 
them, and on the other side I have informed them to make them 
comply with our law, that we probably would subpena a lot of 
records from them and tie them up quite a bit if they do not 
cooperate. 

So I think eventually we will get some type Cooperation from 
them. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. 
Miss Bourbon, we would appreciate it if from time to time you 

have suggestions come to your mind, you pass them on to our staff. 
We would like to continue to work with you. 

Gentlemen, Mr. Seiders and Mr. Wilt, we appreciate you coming 
her'.e today. You have made a valuable contribution, to the informa­
tio:n we are trying to put together in this matter. We appreciate 
the help you are giving to try to prevent the recurrence of these 
tragic frauds upon so many of' our people. 

;. 
J ....... 

, 
i 
I; : 

; 
. ~ 

I ~ 
il' 

; , 

i 
j 
I 
~ 

i .. { 
i , 

~ 

:t ., , 
:i 
" 

1 ., 
I j 

I ~j 
l· il 
I ~ \ 
It 
I~ 
/9 

II I' 

I' ~' 
I 1 

.:<\ 

I , , 

D i 



, f 

/ 

o'' 
•.. :...:...._~,,_,~ ___ '-_._, ______ ~,_., ,_ .. _'_ .. ______ ~_ .. ~. ___ ,,_~~.~._ .. _ •. ~ .. _" __ . ~._._,_. _____ ~ __ . ___ " _~,_ .. ____ •. _ .. __ ._.~ __ ~'"'._~_~ ______ ~ .. _. ____ <_. __ , ____ "'"_.~' _....:..~ __ ._._, " I 

74 

The CHAIRMAN. Our next panel will consist of enforcement offi­
cials who will briefly describe for us what they are doing to crack 
down on such frauds and what we might do to enhance their 
efforts in accomplishing this task. We will hear from the Honor­
able James Sneed, Director of the Consumer Protection Division of 
the Federal Trade' Commission, and Mr. John Tifford, program 
adviser for franchising and business opportunity ventures. Also on 
the panel will be Mr. John Cotton, Deputy Director of Enforce­
ment, and Mr. Dennis Klejna, Acting Deputy Director of Enforce­
ment, at the Commodity Futures Trading Commission. 

A PANEL, CONSISTING OF: JAMES SNEED, DIRECTOR, CONSUM­
ER PROTECTION DIVISION, FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION, 
ACCOMPANIED BY JOHN TIFFORD, PROGRAM ADVISER FOR 
FRANCHISING AND BUSINESS OPPORTUNITY VENTURES; AND 
JOHN COTl'ON, DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF ENFORCEMENT, COM~ 
MODITY FUTURES TRADING COMMISSION, ACCOMPANIED BY 
DENNIS KLEJNA, ACTING DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF ENFORCE­
MENT 

STATEMENT OF JAMES SNEED 
Mr. SNEED. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the opportu­

nity to proceed today. In the interest of time, I will summarize my 
statement and submit the whole thing for the record. 

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection. 
Mr. SNEED. I want to testify on certain features of business 

opportunities which may be particularly attractive to the elderly. 
Business opportunities offer many attractions for investors. 

These may include a source of supplemental income, an undemand­
ing business environment, the need for minimum training or easily 
~earned business skills, and, generally, a relatively modest financial 
Investment. 

These features may be particularly attractive to the elderly. 
Often, they are only seeking an opportunity to supplement a limit­
ed-fixed income. The appeal of flexible hours and the absence of 
any necessity for learning new skills may be particularly appealing 
to those who have already put in a lifetime of work. Because these 
~us~.esses fit the lifestyl~s and economic needs of many older 
IndIVlduals, they are especIally vulnerable to exaggerated claims or 
fraudulent operators. 

While business opportunities may' offer many benefits to the 
elderly, the elderly also stand to lose more if the investment is not 
.a success. ~or most, .their future earning pO\yer is reduced so any 
li~oney lost IS t?-ot easily recoup,ed. The attracbon of such opportuni­
bes coupled With the T'otential for economic loss mean that invest­
ing is a decision an eluerly person should not make without careful 
consideration. 

In the mid-seventies the Federal Trade Commission took a care­
ft¥ . look into abuses in the s~e of fran~hises and business oppOrtu­
nIties. We found that often Investors dId not have the information 
to make an intelligent investment decision or to verify the compa­
ny's sales claims. They had no way to analyze the costs and ex­
penses of the business, to assess the validity of sellers' claims about 

, earnings and profits, to speak with other investors 'in order to learn 
how their actual experience compared to the company's claims, to 
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review the background, business experience, l~tigation, and ba~k­
ruptcy histol] of the company's officers and dIrectors, to exam~ne 
the. company s financial statements, or to learn about a host of 
. other subjects relevant to their investment. 

In response to these problems, the' Federal Trade Commission 
promulgated a trB;de regulation rule C?n.1?ecember 21, ~978, entitl~d 
"Disclosure' RequIrements .and ProhIbItions Concernmg Franchis­
ing and Business Opportunity Ventures." This rule,. which beca~e 

'. effective October 21, 1979, requires sellers to furnIsh prospectIve 
investors with information about the seller, the nature of the pro­
posed business, and the terms of the proposed business relation-
~~ . 

We,think that business opportunity fraud has been reduced SInce 
our trade regulation rule went into effect in October 1979. "'!Ie have 
noticed a decline in the number of complaints we receIve from 
consumers concerning those business oppo~uniti~s that are c!>v­
ered by our rule. We believe that' there IS a dIrect correlatIOn 
between our rule and the reduction in these complaints. 

On the other hand our rule obviously has not and will not 
eliminate ali forms of business opportu:nity fraud. For one' thing, 
not all business opportunities are covered by the rule. Work-at­
home schemes in. which the seller promises to repurchase the prod­
uct from the buyer (such as .worm farms) are one .examp~~ of 
noncoverage. Pyramid schemes are another example .. In addition, 
the Commission does not have the statutory authorIty to .se~u~e 
. criminal sanctions against fraudulent sellers. The CommISSIon s 
authority is limited to civil reli~f such as inj~nct~ons, civil penal­
ties, and consmner redress. ThIS type of r~hef IS not g~nerally 
effective against operators like these who qUIckly approprH~te any 
consumer investment' for their own personal use, thus keepIng the 
company relatively judgment free, and leavin~ a worthless bu~i~ess 
shell for its consumer victims. In such CIrcumstances, VlctIms 
rarely get any meaningful financial .. redres~. Small, J!lobile, fly-by­
night operators can generally be dealt With effectively only by 
criminal enforcement authorities. 

It is obviously important that States take at?- active role i~ pro­
tecting their citizens from business opportUnIty fraud. TrilS can 
involve criminal prosecution an? less drastic ~easures, w~,~n ap­
propriate. While the CommiSSIon has establIshed. a mInImUm 
standard of nationwide business opportunity regulatIon, any State 
may promulgate standards to supplement or complement those set 
by the Commission, so long as they provide equal or greater protec-
ti~ . 

And some States have done so. These have included, for example, 
laws which require registration or filing of disclosure documents 
with State officials before .business opportunities can be offered to 
citizens of that State, laws that require seners to post full perform­
ance bonds in order to satisfy any judgments that defrauded con­
sumers may obtain against the company, and sO.me State law:s 
which require that payments to sellers be placed III escrow until 
the seller completes all of its contractual obligations to an investor. 

The commission has· been working to get this message across to 
potential purchasers. We have participated in consumer education 
conferences. We 'have prepared and distributed consumer education 
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material ~ecommending .necessary procedures for investigating pro­
posed ~usIness oppo~umty purchases. We have taken exhibit space 
at business opport~mty t!ade shows and set up our own exhibit to 
s~ress the need to Inv~stIgate before investing. All of these activi­
tIes have been done WIth an eye toward educating consumers about 
t~e peed .for careful investigation prior to purchase. The Commis­
SIOn s ~a~ thrust has been to avoid problems before they arise by 
emphasIZing presale measure~. Inv~stors who know their rights 
and understand t~e need to InvestI~ate before buying can avoid 
problems. In .our VIew the ~est protectIon is self-protection. 

llf conclusIon, ~~. Chrurman,. we believe that the purchase of 
busu:less Oppo!tumtIes can be rISky-especially for the elderly­
despIte the eXIstence of the Commission's trade regulation rule and 
varIOUS State laws. While we intend to continue to vigorousl 
enforce ou~ ~ule, we must recognize that there are limits to whit 
the ComI~llSSIOn can. do. Ult~mately, further reductions in business 
oppo~umty fraud will reqUIre a more cautious investor and more 
effectIve tools for obtaining redress. 

I very much appreciate the opportunity to testify today and 
wo[~ be pl«;!ased to answer any questions from the committee 

e prepaId statement of James Sneed follows:] . 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES H. SNEED, DIRECTOR, BUREAU OF CoNSUMER 
PROTECTION, FEDERAL TRADE CoMMISSION 

Than~ you Mr. Chairman. I am pleased to have been invited to testify tod 
conCocernmg the

h 
FTCh's role .in the area of business opportunities and the elderiy

y 
nsumers ave ad nuxed success with bu . rt '" . 

Some investors have done well while oth h smlesst oppo umtIes mv~st~ents. 
ments because of fr d . ers ave os part or all of theIr mvest­
investors with hU 

• or poor Judgment. My testimony focuses on the problems of 
Federal Trade &~mi:;iononant~e cal;lSes °taf tteheste Pdroble~s and current efforts by the 

A "b . a vanous s s 0 eal WIth them usmess opport 't'" th' . 
own business. The oP:~ni~":a U:me Implies, an opportunity to start one's 
ma~keting plan, or the avail~bilit~ of a :nYci~m~ of forms, s~ch as a unique 
busmess can involve practically a.llything If pr .uct or servIce. The type of 
lopes and from wash' t ks t . '. rom growmg worms to stuffing enve­
classified section of m mg ruc 0 sez:"Icmg vending machines. A glance at the 
of business opportuniti:: fu~w;~:th::e wg~ c~rr:: the wide

k 
variety and availability 

nity trade show will be be in ro '. os any wee end, a business opportu-
~ellers of business opportunftier:~~~pa: ~ast °llnethAI?erbic~ city. At these sho~s, 
lllvestors. se eir usmesses to prospectIve 

Business opportunities appeal t I 
person can be his or her 0 b 0 many peop e: They are attractive because a 
should not be underestima~ 1r· The pSYChrloglCal attraction of this opportunity 
and independence. It means c~n~oi:!r r:~~,: rlf-emp~~rnenht m~ans self-respect 
date the wishes of others and without be' u ure WI out avmg to accommo­
successful businesses do not provide the :.~ told that ~ do. In reali~y, even most 
the po.ssibility of such independence is a powe~eI ejce toolped for by mvestors, but 

Busmess opportunities als ffi th u ~a es : 
clude a SOurce of suppleme~W :c~m er a~ractdons fo~ mvestc;>rs. Thes~ may in­
the need for minimum trainin or ~,an un em~dmg b~smess enVIronment, 
relatively modest fmancial inve~tme~~ilY learned busmess skills, and, generally, a 

These featUres may be particularly att t". t h 
seeking an opportunity to supplement a li:it:d fio ~ ~ elderly~ften, they are only 
hours ~nd the absence of any necessity for lea ~ mcomkill~' e appeal of .flexible 
appealmg to those who have alread . rnm~ n~w s s may be partIcularly 
busin~sses fit the lifestyles and econo~i~~~.:ds ~f lifetIme ldf ~or!c .. B~ause these 
especI.ally ~lnerable to exaggerated claims or f dFYt 0 er mdiVIduals, they are 

While busmess oPport'f ffi rau u en operators . 
also stand to lose more fflth~S ir:::!stc:n:~t D;1any tbenefits to the elderly, the elderly 
earning power is reduced so any money lost is ~o t a s';1lccess. For most, their futUre 

o easl y recouped. The attraction of 
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such opportunities coupled with the potential for economic loss mean that investing 
is a decision an elderly person should not make without careful consideration. 

For many consumers, business opportunities investments have brought rewards or 
personal satisfaction. Unfortunately, for others, investment,failures have been ac­
companied by serious financial losses. While some losses could not have been pre­
vented, some have resulted from fraudulent operators and a lack of knowledge on 
the part of consumez:s about how to evaluate a business opportunity. 

This situation became the focus of commission scrutiny in the mid-70s when the 
Federal Trade Commission took a careful look into abuses in the sale of franchises 
and business opportunities. We found that, often, investors did not have the infor­
mation to make an intelligent investment decision or to verify the company's sales 
claims. They had no way to analyze the costs and expenses of the business, to assess 

,the validity of sellers' claims about earnings and profits, to speak with other 
investors in order to learn how their actual experience compared to the company's 
claims, to review the background, business experience, litigation and bankruptcy 
history of the company's officers and directors, to examine the company's fmancial 
statements, or to learn abvut a host of other subjects relevant to their investment. 

Because of these problems, the Federal Trade Commission promulgated a trade 
regulation rule on December 21, 1978, entitled "Disclosure Requirements and Prohi­
bitions Concerning Franchising and Business Opportunity Ventures". This rule, 
which became effective October 21, 1979, requires sellern to furnish prospective 
investors with information about the seller, the nature of the proposed business, and 
the terms of the proposed business relationship. Sellers who make any claims about 
actual or potential sales, income or profits of the proposed business must furnish 

, additional information to prospective purchasers. All disclosures must be made at 
least ten business days before any sale is made. Disclosures are made by means of 
disclosure documents whose form and content are set forth in the rule. Among the 
types of information included in the disclosures are the seller's certified financial 
statements, the names and addresses of other purchasers, information about the 
business experience, litigation and bankruptcy history of both the seller and the 
individual officers and directors, and information on a variety of other matters 
affecting the daily operation of the busin.'ss. The rule does not require registration 
of the offering or the fIling of any documents with the Federal Trade Commission in 
connection with a sale. 

Further, our rule does not regulate the substantive terms of the relationship 
between seller and buyer. The Commission believed then-and continues to believe 
today-that the parties themselves are in the be,st position to decide about the 
specific terms of their agreement. The rule's objective is to ensure that potential 
investors receive complete and accurate information about their proposed invest­
ment. This information must be provided sufficiently in advance of the time of 
purchase so that investors are able to make an informed investment decision and 
verify the seller's representations. The buyer and seller negotiate their own deal, 
without any interference from the government but with more information and 
understanding. Naturally, this does not mean that all the risks inherent in such 
investments have been eliminated. What it does mean is the investors are aware­
in advance-of the nature of the risk they are taking. 

We think that business opportunity fraud has been reduced since our trade 
regulation rule went into effect in October 1979. We have noticed a decline in the 
number of complaints we receive from consumers concerning those business oppor­
tunities that are covered by our rule. We believe that there is a direct correlation 
between our rule and the reduction in these complaints. 

On the other hand, our rule obviously has not and will not eliminate all forms of 
business opportunity fraud. For one thing, not all business opportunities are covered 
by the rule. Work-at-home schemes in which the seller promises to repurchase the 
product from the buyer (such as worm farms) are one example of non-coverage. 
Pyramid schemes are another example. In addition, the Commission does not have 
the statutor~ authority to secure criminal sanctions against fraudulent sellers. The 
Commission s authority is limited to civil relief such as injunctions, civil penalties 
and consumer redress. This type of relief is not generally effective against operators 
like these who quickly appropriate any consumer investment for their own personal 
use, thus keeping the compN1Y relatively judgment free, and leaving a worthless 
business shell for its consumu victims. In such circumstances, victims rarely get 
any meaningful financial redress. Small, mobile, fly-by-night operators can general­
ly be dealt with effectively only by criminal enforcement authorities. 

It is obviously import,ant that states take an active role in protecting their citizens 
from business opportunity fraud. This can involve criminal prosecution and less 
drastic measures, when appropriate. While the Commission hal:; established a mini­
mum standard of nation.wide business opportunity regulation, any state may pro-
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mulgate standards to supplement or complement those set by the Commission so 
long as they provide equal or greater protection. ' 
~d som~ stat,es have ~one so. :r'hese have included, for example, laws which 

reqUIre regIStratIOn or fIlmg of disclosure documents with state officials before 
business opportunities can be offered ~o citizen~ of that state, laws that require 
sellers to post full performance bonds m bonds m order to satisfy any judgmonts 
that defrauded consumers may ob~ against the company, and laws which req~ire 
that payments to sellers be placed m escrow until the sellers completes all of its 
contractual obligations to an investor. 

However, ~~spite federal and state l!lws and regulations, we can all agree that 
problems arISmg from the sale of busmess opportunities remain a real source of 
c?nce::n. There are ~ways operators who openly flout the law and disregard regula­
tIons ISSued to protect consumers. We realize that no matter how many laws are on 
the books, not all problems disappear. 

Because it is impossi~le t.o at?p every fra~dulent operator, it is essential that 
purc~ase~ be educated m. asse~smg the real rISks of such investments. A consumer 
who IS naIve about the rISks IS an easy target for fraudulent sellers. Consumers 
must be ~ery:ed to the need for exercising caution and prudence in making business 
opporturnty mvestments. Consumers m~st understand that there is no such thing as 
an easy d.eal, or spectacular profits wIth no work, or guaranteed risk-free invest­
ments. PrIor to purchB;Se they m~st also analyze whether they are suited-in ability 
and resources-to ownmg the busmess. 

The Commission has. ~en working to get this message across to potential pur­
chasers. We. h~ve partIcIpated in consumer education conferences. We have pre­
pared and .distrI?ute~ consumer education material recommending necessary proce­
dur~s. for mvestIgatI?g proposed business opportunity purchases. We have taken 
exhIbIt space at b.usme~s opportuni~y trade shows and set up our own exhibit to 
st:ess the need to mvestIgat,e before mvesting. All of these activities have been done 
Wl~h an eye toward educatmg consumers about the need for careful investigat.ion 
prIor to.purc~aSe. Th~ ~,()mmission's main thrust has been to avoid problems before 
they arIse by emphasIZ~g pre. sale measures. Investors who know their rights and. 
understand the. ne~d to mvestIg~te before buying can avoid problems. In our view 
the best protectIOn IS self-protectIOn. 
. In conclusi?n, Mr. Ch~rman, we believe that the purchase of business opportuni­

t~es ,can be rISky-e~peClally for .the elderly-despite the existence of the Commis­
s~on s trade regulatIOn and varIOUS state laws. While we intend to continue to 
Vlgoro,!sl! enforce our r~le, we must recognize that there are limits to what the 
~mmISs~on can do. UIt.una~ly, further reductions in business opportunity fraud 
~l reqUIre a more C~UtIOUS mvestor and more effective tools for obtaining redress 

very much a~preclate the opportunity to. testify today and would be pleased t~ 
answer any questIons from the Committee. 

The CHAI~MA:z;r. Mr. Sneed, just two questions. 
. Do you think ~t would be effective for the Federal Trade Commis­

SlOn . t? try to Induce the press of the country to cooperate by 
requ!~g some sort of authority-some sort of justification for 
publIshing thes~ :;t~s, some sort of assurance that the one making 
the a~s and .SOlICltIng the funds through that newspaper is a re­
sponSIble entIty? 

WotUld it do any good for you to try to persuade the press of the 
coun ry to cooperate voluntarily? 

,Second, w~>uld it be. possible for you to put on the TV, for exam­
ple, ~d radIO, some lIttle ads? The people who art~ at-home people 
especIally the elderly- , 

Be <;areful about putting your money into any Idnd of investment or enterin into BY kind of schbeme
k 

unless you have affIrmation from either the Better BU;iness 
ureau or your an or some responsible authority in your community? 

Would it do any good to do that? 
Mr. S~EED. I think because of serious 1st amendment concerns 

~hh~ kmedia hand ~ewspapers h~ve,. it wou][d be difficult. Though I 
In ,as ot er WItnesses have IndIcated--
The CHAIRMAN. What about the second question? 

• 
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Mr. SNEED. We have been somewhat active, we have attempted 
through consumer education measures to warn consumers at the 
point at which they are being solicited at trade shows where a 
number of business opportunity ventures gather to sell their wares 
to consumers. We are trying to be active. 

The CHAIRMAN. I am sorry, I am going to have to interrupt you. I 
have to leave at 2 o'clock, and I want to give Mr. Cotton a chance 
to speak. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Cotton, we welcome your statement. 

STATEMENT OF JOHN COTTON 
Mr. COTrON. Mr. Klejna will present the statement for the Com­

mission. 
Mr. KLEJNA. As the testimony has indicated, these are the kind 

of problems our Commission has attempted to spend a large por­
tion of its limited resources in crushing. The selling practices of the 
firms, as Mr. Wilt very vividly demonstrated, leaves a great deal to 
be desired. These are firms basically here today and gone tomor­
row. 

The elderly citizens in the United States are obviously very 
vulnerable to this high sales tactic. 

This Commission does not keep statistics with respect to ages and 
occupations, but nevertheless, it has been our experience that the 
elderly are often victims of fraud. We will continue to remedy that 
in the future. We also assist in criminal prosecutions when we can. 

That is a very abbreviated comment, Mr. Chairman. I know you 
are in a great rush. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Klejna follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DENNIS KLEJNA 

My name is Dennis Klejna. I am Deputy Director for Market Integrity in the 
Division of Enforcement of the Commodity Futures Trading Commission. With me 
today is John Cotton, the Division's Deputy Director for Customer Protection. 

The Commission. apRreci~tes ~h~ opportunity to assist this Committee in its effot:ts 
on behalf of AmerICa s sernor CItIZens. Mr. Cotton and I have been asked by ChaIr­
man Philip Johnson to convey his deep regrets in not being able to appear personal­
ly. He was required to honor a long standing obligation to attend a planning session 
which is critical to shaping the future management of the Commission. 

Our Commission is one of the newer and smaller of the independent federal 
regulatory agencies, yet we have a very large task. Congress created our Commis­
sion in 1974 and assigned it jurisdiction over the trading of commodity futures 
contracts on all designated contract markets in the United States; over the trading 
of leverage contracts, options and all other off-exchange contracts involving com­
modities. The Commission's mission is to regulate and police these markets to 
ensure their efficient operation and fairness. 

Growth of investor interest in futures contracts has been remarkable. Trading 
volumes on several of the exchanges which our Commission regulates have doubled 
during the last five years. Right now our Commission regulates 11 exchanges, 154 
different contracts, 4,138 floor brokers, 377 futUres commission merchants, 42,698 
associated persons of FCMs and 3,061 commodity trading advisors and commodity 
pool operators. More troublesome, however, has been the proliferation of firms 
engaged in selling Clff-exchange instruments, many of which have engaged in fraud­
ulent sales operations and other unlawful practices. 

Most of the firms selling off-exchange instruments today are selling what the 
Commission considers to be illegal contracts, that is, the investment vehicle is either 
an off-exchange option contract, the sale of which is banned, or is a futures contract 
which, by law, may onlv be traded on a contract market designated by our Commis-
sion. • 

The selling practices of the firms which have been marketing these illegal off­
exchange instruments in the past five years or so have, as might be expected, left 

• much. to be desired. These are sometimes firms which are here today and gone with 
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the customers' money tomorrow. Often such a firm consists only of a core of hard­
sell salespersons and a bank of telephones. The salespersons are highly talented con 
artists. Frequently the firm secures a prestigious mailing address in one of the 
nation's financial centers and uses a prestigious sounding name which easily can be 
confused with a well known legitimate business. 

Uncertain economic conditions and the high inflation rates of the recent past 
have facilitated the world of these unscrupulous firms and their salespersons. Prey­
ing upon the fear of our citizens that bank savings and other conservative invest­
ments are not keeping pace with inflation, slick salesmen have convinced normally 
cautious people to send money-sometimes large amounts of money-to an un­
known voice at the other end of a telephone line. These citizens' are convinced to 
purchase an investment they do not understand, offered by a firm they know 
nothing about. These people are not stupid; they are vulnerable; they act in haste· 
they are victims of fraud. ' 

Americans of all ages and occupations are susceptible to this kind of investment 
fraud-especially when plied by smooth talking con arti.CJts. While we do not main­
tain statistics on investor victims by age group, it stands to reason that many older 
Americans provide an economic profile which is particularly attractive to con men. 
Many elderly Americans live, at least in part, on income derived from invested life 
savings. When their investment income does not keep pace with inflation they 
become. particularly vulnerable to these forms of investment fraud. The effects of 
such fraud on elderly investors can be devastating. 

';I'he resources available to us to combat commodity-related fraud are limited. Our 
prIma~ enforcement tool is litigation and litigation is a very expensive and time­
consuml1W pr~cess. We try to pick carefully the cases which we bring, choosing 
those which will have the greatest deterrent effect on those in the industry or on 
tho.se co~sidering ~ntry into the in~ustry. We ~so attempt to select those cases 
which Will offet: sIgmficant protectIOn ~o public .customers, either by enjoining 
fraud.ulent practices before a large scale Illegal sellmg operation can ensnare unsu­
spectmg custo~ers or where the firm has sufficient assets to justify the appoint­
ment of a receIver. Many firms spend customer money as fast as they receive it and 
move on before we can catch them and freeze their assets. 

During the first 11 months of fiscal year 1981 the Commission obtained federal 
court: orders of perm~nent injunction against 120 individuals or firms and the 
appomtment of 9 recelvers w~o have. t,aken co~trol of approximately $12,000,000 of 
cus~o:ner funds and ~r~ purSUIng addltIonal clauns on behalf of public customers. In 
addItIon, the CommISSIon has succeeded in obtaining court orders and itself has 
entered orders which should result in the restitution of another $1,140,000 to public 
customers. 

To ~crease the effectiveness of our enforcement program, we also actively cooper­
at~ ~th other fe.deral a~d state law enforcement agencies and assist them in 
?:r;n.gmg ~egal actIons ag~nst some of these firms. Recently, we have done so by 
~o~mng. With state age?CIes. as co-plaintiffs in actions in federal court-we have 
Jomed In .five such actIOns In the last twenty months-by providing expertise and 
expe.rt .Wltnesses and by sharing information to the extent our statute permits. 
~Ithi? theJast ~l~ven months, 39 persons have been convicted of various federal 

crnnes In com~~tIes. related prosecutions. Several of these criminal prosecutions 
resulted from CIvil ~ctIons broug!tt by the Commission and in a number of these 
ca:'le~ ou~ staff prOVIded substantial support to the criminal prosecutors. The Com­
miSSlon Itsel~ does not have jurisdiction to bring criminal action although violation 
of some prOVISions. o~ our Act carries criminal penalti~s. ' 

Also, the Commisslon has attempted to educate the public to the dangers posed by 
these fraudulent firIns. The Commission sends out a customer fact sheet to all 
pers?~s who con?tct the Commissio1:1 ~d express. an interest in investing in com­
modItIes. rela~d Instruments. Our DIVISlon has wrItten law enforcement officials in 
each star.e asking for cooperation in publicizing customer abuse in the marketing of 
off-exchange commodity investments. Chairman Johnson has recently written to the 
Attorney General of each state asking for assistance in closing down commodity 
scams. 
. But clearly more needs to be .done to control the sale of illegal off-exchange 
Instruments. 

First, we will ?ontinue to manage our scarce enforcement resources in order to 
get as much public benefit from our own program as possible. 
. Second, the role of .the states in prosecuting the ilJegal sale of off-exchange 
Ins~rllll?-ents must be I~creased. Many state agencies are becoming much more 
actIve In these prosecutI01:1S. Congress and the Commission should do everything 
reasonable to encourage thIS trend. 
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Finally, we will continue to publicize the dangers of buying these illegal off­
exchange instruments. The watchword for all investors should be caution. Experi­
ence has demonstrated to us that if an investment sounds too good to be true, it 
probably is too good to be true. 

I would like to thank the Committee for giving us the opportunity to appear here 
today and to thank all of you for whatever assistance you can give us in helping to 
protect investors and assure the integrity of this nation's commodities markets. 

[From the Consumer Fact Sheet-Commodity Futures Trading Commission) 

GET THE FACTS ABOUT HIGH PRESSURE SALES TECHNIQUES 

High pressure salesmanship should always anzuse suspicion. Fast talking pitch­
men have been honing get-rich-quick spiels for centuries. The goal is to separate the 
victim from his or her money. 

Since high pressure techniques often include false or deceptive claims, the Com­
modity Futures Trading Commission urges you to be wary. The easiest target is a 
person who is eager for a chance to cash in on quick profits. Before committing your 
money to a contract on any commodity, understand what you are getting into, what 
risks are involved and, most important, what you stand to lose. The chance for 
large, quick profits is usually accompanied by a very high risk. 

The Commodity Futures Trading Commission has jurisdiction over mO(3t commod­
ity transactions-futures contracts, option contracts, leverage contraci;!a, managed 
futures accounts, commodity pool operations, and over professional commodity trad­
ing advisors. 

WHAT'S THE PRODUCT? 

The products vary: Gold, silver, copper, coffee, sugar, crude oil, heating oil, foreign 
currencies and financial futures, to name a few of the currently "hot" commodities. 

Commodity instruments (contracts) are called by many names-futures contracts, 
leverage contracts, managed accounts, commodity pool funds. Various other catch 
phrases have been introduced into the field. Beware of them. The salesperson may 
talk about "limited risk forward accounts", "deferred delivery contracts", "gold or 
silver bullion contracts" or "long term forward accounts." 

Some of the representations you may receive over the phone are legitimate; 
others are not. Be especially wary about any unsolicited, long-distance calls you may 
get from some salesperson you don't know representing some company you've never 
heard of before. Before you send your money to anyone, there are a few precautions 
you should take: 

KNOW THE PRODUCT, THE SELLER, AND THE CONDITIONS OF THE CONTRACT 

Your best defense against being fleeced is a "prove-it-to-me" attitude. 
. Do remember 

Resist pressure to make hurried, uniformed decisions. 
Get all representations in writing before you buy. 
Be skeptical of promises or "practically guaranteed" spectacular profits. 
Be informed about market conditions. 
Consider the risks of losses in relation to your own financial position and cash 

needs. 
If you receive unsolicited contacts, this leaflet provides some r:mestions which will 

help you to learn more about the salesperson and the propOsal he is making. 

About the seller 

Most Important: Make Notes o/' the Conversation 

QUESTIONS TO ASK 

How did you get my name? 
Are you and your company currently registered with the Commodity Futures 

Trading Commission or any other regulatory agency? How long have you been 
registered? 

Is there a well-known brokerage firm or bank that I can call which will recom­
mend your firm? 

How long have you and your company been in business? How long have you been 
offering this particular contract? 

What specific services will you provide? 
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Will you send me a current financial statement and a summary of your recent 
recommendations? 

Who owns the company? May I speak with him or the general manager? What is 
your boss's telephone number? 

About the purchase 
What will be the total cost to me? How much is taken out in commissions, fees, 

discounts and other charges? What is the most I stand to lose? When and how often 
will I have to send money? Will I be subjected to margin calls or storage charges or 
interest charges? Might I have to pay more than the' price. you're quoting me? 

How much of the figure you're quoting is actually used to purchase the commod­
ity? 

What is the current price on the open market for this commodity? Are your 
quotations the same as those reported regularly on the commodity exchanges and in 
the newspaper market pages? Where can I verify your market quotes? 

About the market 
What is the basis for your recommendations? 
Exactly how much does the market price have to move in my favor for me to get 

all of my money back and start making a profit? 
Do I lose all of my money if the market price stays the same or moves against 

me? How much does it have to move against me for me to lose all of my money? 
What other liabilities am I assuming if I purchase this contract? 
How does this contract work? How can I get out of the market? How quickly do I 

get my money if I make a profit, or if I get out to cut my losses? 

About customer safeguards 
What is the specific name for the type of contract you are offering me? Do you 

guarantee it to be a legal contract? 
If I make this purchase, will it be in my name, and how will it be backed up? 

What proof can you provide me? 
What kind of a written confirmation do I get? How quickly? 
Does your firm keep customers' monies separate from the firm's operating funds? 

In what bank and where is it located? 
The commodity you're offering, where do you get it and where is it stored? 
Must I take delivery, or can I take my profits in cash? 

About the company 
If a firm or an employee of th(;! firm is registered-and most must be to deal 

legally with the public-the CFTC can confirm that registration quickly and advise 
if the public record shows that the CFI'C has any prior or pending legal actions 
against the firm or the individu.al. 

The CFI'C, being a federal agency, cannot make any recommendations nor vouch 
for the reliability of any firm or individual. Nor can it advise as to the frequency of 
customer complaints. 

WHERE CAN YOU GET HELP? 

If you are considering contacting an attorney, some local bar associations can 
provide names of lawyers with experience in the commodities field. 

For commodities traded on Ii commodity exchange, if the broker is not responsive 
t? a pro~rly submitted complai;nt, you have the r~ght to ask for voluntary arbitra­
tion . of dIsputes by the governmg exchange. ArbItration, however, may preclude 
seeking money damages through the CFI'C's Reparations proceeding or through 
other judicial remedies. 
F~r po~ible violati~ns of .the Commodity Exchange Act or CFTC regulations in 

deahng With brokers mcludmg floor brokers, brokerage firms, trading advisors or 
pool operators: As a customer, you may file a complaint with the CFI'C, or you may 
take the matter to civil court. For further information, call (202) 254-3067 . 
. For suspected fraud, misr~presentations, unauthorized trading and other viola­

tions of the Act and regulatIOns, contract the CFI'C, the attorney general in your 
state, or your local district, state or commonwealth attorney. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Mr. Cotton, have you anything to 
add? 

Mr. COTTON. I do not. 
The CHAIRMAN. Have you anything to add, Mr. Tifford? 
Mr. TIFFORD. No. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Well, gentlemen, thank you very much. If you 
have any suggestions on this matter, drop us a note about it or call 
up the staff. We would appreciate any recommendations you can 
make, because we want to try to be helpful in curbing this terrible 
abuse that is going on as to the elderly people all over the country. 

Thank you for coming. 
Hearing concluded. Thank you, reporters. 
[Whereupon, at 1:50 p.m., the committee adjourned, to reconvene 

at the call of the Chair.] 
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APPENDIXES 

SELECT CoMMITl'EE ON AGING, 

MEMORANDUM 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
September 18, 1981. 

Re: September 11, 1981 Hearing on Frauds Against the Elderly: Business and 
Investment Schemes. 

To: Members of the House Select Committee on Aging. 
From: Claude Pepper, Chairman. _ 

BACKGROUND 

Senior citizens constitute 11 percent of the population but account for almost 30 
percent of the victims of crime in the United States. While violent crime is on the 
increase, a much sharper increase is reported in economic and non-violent crimes, 
which is to say fraud. Reinforcement for the proposition that the elderly are easy 
prey for con men is apparent in early replies to an on-going survey of U.S. Police 
Chiefs being conducted by this Committee. 

It has also been noted in law enforcement circles that in times of high inflation, 
high unemployment and general economic turbulence, the incidence of fraud in­
creases. Senior citizens are sought out because of their particular vulnerability. 
Senior citizens sometimes have relatively little background in investments; they 
may also be more open and trusting than the general population. In this present 
time of high inflation and social security cuts the elderly have been more and more 
pushed by fear to gamble on an investment or business opportunity presented by an 
earnest young salesman who appears to have their interest at heart. Equally as 
appealing are schemes advertised in newspapers offering seniors a way to augment 
theil- lncomes whole working at home. 

The hearings will relate to the range of schemes perpetrated against the elderly 
which play upon their need for ore income. Witnesses will include seniors who lost 
large amounts of money, two people who were convicted of operating large scale 
frauds, along with representatives of appropriate regulatory agencies. 

Following are some examples of each type of fraud. 

I. WORK AT HOME SCHEMES 

Senior citizens are enticed by ads in their local papers which tell them that they 
can earn several hundred dollars a month stuffing or addressing envelopes. They 
have to pay a fee of $15 to $100 to do so. Typically, they lose their money and the 
firm is never heard from again. Other ads implore the elderly to watch TV and get 
paid for doing so or to make wreaths and placques at home which the company 
promises to buy back from the person. As always, there is an obligatory fee to 
participate and the company seldom if ever buys back the products. Senior citizens 
are also attracted to ads which purport to put them in the nursery/plant growing 
business or the earthworm business. Once again many if not all of these schemes 
perpetrated through the U.S. Mail are a fraud. 

For example: Mr. S. H. of EI Cajon, California was one of several people in that 
part of California defrauded by a Texas firm which encouraged investors to grow 
earthworms. The company said that it would buy back the adult worms at $44 a 
pound and falsely asserted that large profits would be possible because it had 
developed a special large worm which ran 350 to the pound. Mr. H. invested $11,130 
because of the reprcg,:antations made by him. All he ever received was $231 which 
the company paid him for one shipment before it went out of business. 
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II. SECURITIES 

Senior citizens, like the general populati?n, .are sometim~s n~tted ~ ph0!ly secu­
rity schemes. A classic eX!lID;ple, to be highllghted at Friday s hea~mg, mvoh;ed 
Progressive Farmers AssoClatIOn .(PFA). P~A was touted as a farmer s cooPE;ratlve 
whose purpose was to build a cham of retail stores where farmers could sell dIrectly 
to consumers. The company sold notes, bonds and stocks over a 5. year period, all of 
which were worthless because the company officers were convertmg the proceeds to 
their own use after paying salesmen their commission. Some 6,000 people were 
taken for more than $12 million in the scheme which operated in Missouri and 
Oklahoma. . 

For example, Mr. R. M. of Greenfield, Missouri, a 73 year old farmer, lost $84,000. 
Mr. C. D. of Iberia, Missouri, who was 58 and retired on disability because of a heart 
condition, lost $49,926. 

III. FRANcmsES 

Franchise operations are big business. They constitute about 25 percent of all 
retail sales and 13 percent of the gross national product. I~ranchising developed 
when small businessmen with a popular product and limited capital were looking 
for a means of expanding. Under this arrangement, the company offers a trade­
named, quality product, operating know how, equipment and supplies in a given 
territory to individuals in retum for their initial investment and usually a percent-
age of gross revenues. . 

Thankfully, most franchise investments are open and above board but the lure of 
high profits has made them an ideal device for con-men. The Federal Trade Com­
mission contends that its trade rule on Franchises which requires each investor be 
presented with detailed information which is on flle with the commission has served 
to limit the number of such frauds recently. Some District Attorneys and consumer 
fraud experts say that the fraud continues to increase. 

Some of the most popular franchise frauds relate to sun tanning salons, ice cream 
parlors and travel fuid vacation operations. Fast food franchises are extremely 
popular. At the hearing, a witness from Pl~nnsylvania will testify about how she and 
others each lost $25,000 in a fast food restaurant franchise which featured home­
made pies. 

A more exotic example involves a North Carolina man who was among more than 
1,000 bilked by a company which sold franchises to manufacture and sell cockroach 
traps. Investors paid $600 for the franchise plus additional sums for materials. They 
were told that there was an established market for the product and a sales crew 
standing by to sell the product which was touted as being superior to everything on 
the market. They were told they had exclusive rights to make the product and 
distribute it in the territory they purchased. None of these promises turned out to 
be valid. The product turned out to be a small cardboard box which they had to 
assemble with a sticky non-poisonous substance attached to it. The idea was that 
once they entered the box, cockroaches would get caught in the sticky material. The 
inves~or made a numbe~ of these traps but the company refused to buy any of them. 
He tried to sell them himself at the company's suggested price of $13 each only to 
find a similar and arguably better product for sah~ in stores for less than $1. Court 
records place the totallo&>es at more than $500,000 .. 

IV. DISTRIBUTORSHIPS 

. Se~ior citizens ~ometimes respo~d to ads which purport to offer exclusive rights to 
distribute a paz-!;ICular product m a certain geographic area. Among the most 
popular are vending machine and jewelry distributorships. 

For ~xample, thousands of people were defrauded by a vending machine company 
based m Delaware. Mr. E.F. of Virginia Beach, Virginia lost $6950. He said he 
responded to an ad which said that he could make a guaranteed $600 a week in 
profits for full t~e and $150 a week in· profits per week for part time work. He said 
that every prOIDlSe the company made to him was broken: (a) inferior machines 
were substituted for what he paid for without. his conse1nt, (b) the machines broke 
down constantly and the company failed to repair them ru. promised (c) his territory 
~as !lot protected as promis.ed, (d) the .l~cations were far from acc~ptable, generat­
mg httl~ traffic, and he receIved no trammg as promised, and (e) the company failed 
to meet Its guarantees. 

V. COMMODITIES 

Gold, ~i~ver, oil, coal, sugar, wheat, and foreign currencies all can be sold on the 
commodities market. Fortunately, most firms are reputable, but there is a growing 
number of outlaw !irms who i!-legally sell off-e~change instruments to the unwary. 
There are two baslc ways to mvest. The first 15 to pay the entire price and take 
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. d· to bu on margin which involves putti~g upa 

possession of t1!-e Item. The shecon ~ ·tli the balance being due on a certam date 
percentage of the total purc ase price WI 

in the future. . 1 lib ·ler room operation," which is a room 
Typically, commodlitYhschem~th ~:~:r!e~ m~king cold calls or calls to peoplefwthho 

with perhaps 100 te ep one Wl •. H· h ressure sales are the name a e 
have responded to new~paper advertlSl~g. Ifn lhe full price for a commodit:y only 
game. Seniors often beheve .. that they arr::labfe fee for the privilege of buymg to 
to learn that they are paymg a non-reeet one or more margin calls made by ~he 
come up with the mo?ey fneeded to d1 dro'C'> Still others pay money and receIve 
company when the pnce 0 a commo 1;Y •..• 

~°?o~~;!!~ie, Mr·t ~d~h 0: h~~~~~h,:~:c~:~~~ea~~ !thl;~\~~tt~2~ah~!~?O~ 
mvestment. He was 0 a I· 1 t $83 000 in a smnlar swmdle, a e 
Mr. G.C. of Quakertow~, Penn~h v$a14000sMr. D.H. age 73, of Reidsville, North 
received was 35 gol~ co~ns w.or ,. 
Carolina lost $53,454 m SlIver mvestments. 

VI. REGULATORY AGENCIES 

. . .. . " to sto ing fraud and other crimes rests 
The primary JurIsdICtIOn Wlth .re:-pe1t. . d·!tfon which is exercised through the 

with the States. In addition to c~lm~na JurIS I there ie residual authority under 
State's Attorney Generals and ~stnct At~hrne~:'creating the Commodities Futures 
some state civil fraud statutes·

d 
~w:vir, e l made the CFTC the exclusive ag~ncy 

Trading Commissi<?~ pre-e~pte s a e ad :~me resentment aIl1;ong Stat~. offiCIals. 
to police commodItIes. ThIS has Cause.. continues to pollce secunties fraud 

The Securities and Exchan~ ommISSl?~sion has authority to issue trade regu­
fairly effectively. The Federal "Ja~e ~om:~o in the area of franchises. Finally, thi 
lations to protect .consumers .an as. onf d a ainst the elderly is the ~.S. P~sta 
single most effective age~cy m deter~~g raUed the Inspection Service wlth tramed 
Service. The Postal Sel-vl~e h~s a st~hOChief Postal Inspector. The Postal Inspector 
investigators under the ~lrebct~on.o e great number of these schemes to an end 
has been instrumental m rmgmg a . 
through the mail fraudstatute·. hris that it lacks authority it needs to 

The problem with the postal ServlC\ owevethe prototype for the Inspector Gener­
move quickly. The Chief Postal Inspec or wast a enc and yet, the Congress has n<?t 
aI's offices created in every other ~over~~e~y gi e ~he power of subpoena-that It 
given the Chief Postal Inspecto\ t e:'t IGS Cong;~ssmen Pepper and Rinaldo hahe 
has given ~o all thid other ~ep~hi~~~oblem :.vhich is cosponsor~d by mcIiY fOp \ai 
a bi~ift~~Ch H~R.u 397r:mTh~ bill would give subpoena :~cldr ;~t t~~ate l~y o~ew 
f:~ector. 'The bill w~:)Uld no Itt c~st iynYal~:e1.h:n:ervice to do its job more ef-
bureaucracy in Washmgton. SImp . 
fectively. 
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APPENDIX 2 

U.S. DISTRICT CoURT, SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF NEW YORK 

80 Cr. 3 (KTD) 

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, PLAINTIFF, 

against 

EARL WILT, DEFENDANT 

THE DEFENDANT'S SENTENCING MEMORANDUM 

(Fisher & Fraser, Esqs., Attorneys for Defendant, 442 East 58th St. New York 
New York 10022, (212) 759-9400) , , 

This is, ~ essence, the s~ory of a good and hard-working salesman who became 
entangled m a corrupt busmess. Seduced by the money, he acquiesced in question­
able sales practices, an.d the~ fo,!nd h!m~elf sucked deeper and deeper into a 
morass. Though Earl Wilt rationalIZed his mvolvement by believing his customers 
wo~d eventually J?-ake ~ profit, he found to his dismay that the forceful retail 
selh~g of commodIty OptlO~S was mer~ly th;e tip of the iceberg. For under the 
retailer stood the underwrIter companIes Wlth Impressive names and European 
hea~quarters. who were obligated to pay returns on the iuvestment of the customers' 
momes. As It turned out, however, the underwriters pocketed huge sums and 
ref~sed to pay when the options advanced in value. Thus Wilt found himself in a 
busmess that coul~ only stay afloat if its customers sank. -:rhe 

government s exposure of the fraudulent practices came almost as a relief to 
WIlt .. He. agreed to cooperate even before charges were brought against him. And his 
?oope~atl(~n was full.and co~plete, including not only helping in the government's 
mvestIgatlOn, but tnal testImony leading to convictions of those the government deemed most CUlpable. 

Now extri?ated from the options business, Wilt has returned to his former self: a 
decent man m pursuit of a lawful livelihood. . 

BACKGROUND 

At
At

. age fifteen, Wilt began to work weekends at a farmers' market auction house 
SIXteen, he started. working as an auctioneer. For the next eleven years h~ 

worked. each weekend m the auction business, in farmer's markets carnivals' cir­
cuses-m short,. wherever tJ:e!e was an auction. At the same time, he finished 'hi h 
sc~ool, graduatmg from WIlll~ Penn High School, New Castle, Delaware, 1912 
an attended one year of busmess college at Goldy College in Wilmington Dela~ ~m " 

II?- ~96~, ~tl thle age of nine~en, be began working full-time as a salesman, first for 
an m ustria g ass and plastics firm, and then, in 1964 for E I duPont Com an 
~r t~\r:srst thre: tears at duPont, he held down four Jobs: h~ ~orked for dul>onl: 

.ohr;g a 'ke
\, e worked as a short-order cook in his mother's restaurant. tw~ 

mgt· ed
a 

weekin,· e. worked ~ a furniture salesman; and on the weekend~ he con mu ,!or g m the auction busmess. , 
He remamed a~ duPon~ for the next seven years, marketing a product called 

porfh , a synthetic materIal u~ed in the manuf&ctllr..: of shoes. Selling this material 
o s .oe manufacturers gave hun a quasi-technical background in shoemakin B 

the tI~~ he left duPont, he was ranked tenth cut of their 1300 salesmen g. y 
In l::rn,. duPont sold its remaining inventory of Corfam to the Geo;ge Newman 

fOhPi
ny f Boston, Massachusetts,. and the Newman company hired the defendant 

o e p se up a shoe manufacturmg plant and marketing plan for the Corfam 
From 1972 to ~975, he worked for Chillwick Corporation, and then for the Barlo~ f977P~Y' bokth Importers and exporters of "shoe upper" material. From 1975 to 
I ' J e wor ed for two manufacturers of "shoe upper' material 
n. anuary, 19,?,7, he moved to. New York, to run a new di~sion for Suvretta 

Tradmg CorI?oratlOn, a general Import-export business. The new division didn't 
work o.utalt, SOh mbMarch of 1977 he left Suvretta to go into business for himself With 
no capi , e egan Inventory Placement Company worki t f hi . 
on 211 Thompson Street, buying and selling "shoe upper" m~fe~i~s~ s apartment 
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THE PRESENT OFFENSE 

.While ~ryin~ to get his fledgling business off the ground, Wilt became friendly 
Wlth Kevm MIt.chell and MIchael Schwartz, two fellows who shared an apartment in 
the defendant's building. They were both sales managers at Fairchild, Arabatzis and 
Smith, a commodity options firm at 59 Wall Street. While they were both consider­
ably younger and less experienced than the defendant, they were making consider­
ably more money-between $3,000 and $5,000 per week. 

In July, 1977, Mitchell and Schwartz asked the defendant to come work with 
them at Fairchild. Wilt knew nothing about commodities or the stock market in 
general-in fact, he had never even owned a stock or a bond-but he was impressed 
by their large salaries, secure in his abilities as a salesman, and sure he could catch 
on. He was also hopeful, at the age of 34 and after 13 years in the shoe business, of 
bettering himself, of finding a more interesting livelihood, and generallyin fulfilling 
his abilities and talents. This new opportunity offered a chance. He accepted" 

He worked for Fairchild for two weeks at night, while continuing his own busi­
ness during the day. Mter two weeks, he quit. He didn't like Arabatzis or the 
blatant high pressure sales tactics, and felt disillusioned. 

Wilt continued to operate his own business until January of 1978. Then his two 
friends convinced him to give Fairchild another try. Things had changed since Wilt 
had been there, they said. They sweetened the pot by telling him that he could have 
unscheduled hours and continue his own business out of the Fairchild office. 

So Wilt returned to Fairchild. Although a born salesman and previously a success­
ful one, he had a great deal of trouble making a go of it at Fairchild. In retrospect, 
although he was already learning "the hard sell" used by the business, he was still 
uncomfortable with the tactics he was using; he knew they just weren't right. He 
tded to maintain a certain degree of integrity-so, for example, he used his real 
name when dealing with customers, although the other salesmen used fictitious names. 

In April, 1978, Michael Schwartz approached Wilt. He said he was fed up with 
Arabatzis and was going to open his own commodity options firm, a franchise for a 
larger organization-the parent company of Donny Securities, and its subsidiary, 
Bollard Precious Metals. Schwartz' firm, Phillips & Brown, would sell the Bollard 
package and the customers would collect di1"ectly from Bollard. The defendar..t 
agreed to be Schwartz' sales manager and to set up his books and records. 

By August, 1978, Phillips -& Brown was running into trouble. Wilt and Kevin 
Mitchell, one of Schwartz' partners, were not getting along. At the same time, 
Schwartz was having bitter arguments with Bollard on the one hand, and his 
partners (Kevin Mitchell, Barry Vort, and Schwartz' father) on the other. Finally, 
their volume of sales was poor. In short, the business was a mess. 

At around that time, principals from Donny Securities approached the defendant 
privately and suggested that he start his own franchise for them. They had heard 
that Schwartz was going to jail for a parole violation and did not believe that 
Phillips & Brown would survive. They offered to set the defendant up with office 
space, desks and telephones, and the defendant decided to accept their offer. 

On June 1, 1978, the Commodities Futures Trading Commission (CFTC) banned 
the selling of commodity options. So Wilt's new company, Morgan Harris & Scott 
(MRS), did not sell commodity options; rather, it sold "deferred delivery contracts." 
In the minds of many, this is a distinction without a difference. Still, the attorneys 
for Donny Securities (Gusrie Green & Kaplan) assured Wilt that the selling of 
deferred delivery contracts was legal. And, of course, many other firms were doing 
the same thing. 

However, the defendant felt that deferred delivery contracts were against the 
spirit, if not the letter of law. He knew he was dealing with people who were often 
less than upright, and he knew that his ventures were extremely high-risk. But he 
wanted to believe that selling deferred delivery contracts was legal, and that so long 
as he backed up his contracts, his customers would have a fair opportunity to 
realize a profit. 

From August to November, Morgan Harris & Scott (MHS) sold the Bollard pack­
age. But by November, it was already in trouble. For, as the contracts began to fall 
due, the customers started to complain that Bollard was not paying off. When 
confronted, the principals at. Bollard told Wilt that they had not paid the customers 
because they had not been paid by their underwriter in London.1 

1 The defendant was having other problems with Bollard. Bollard principals accused him of 
buying and selling contracts from other companies (his agreement with them was he would sell 
the Bollard package exclusively). In November, Bollard principals literally raided the MHS 
offices, taking the defendant's corporate checkb90k to see if he v.:as d~aling with other compa­
nies. They made telephone calls to the defendant s home, threatenmg hlm . 
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Shortly thereafter, Jim O'Connor came ,to see the defendant. O'Connor said that 
he was the United States representative for London Swiss, Bollard's underwriting 
company. He said he had heard about Wilt's problems with Bollard, and that he was 
also having problems with Bollard, because Bollard had not paid London Swiss for 
some contracts, and was "bucketing" (not backing) other contracts. He suggested 
that the defendant deal directly with London Swiss, move to another location, and 
begin selling directly under the MHS name rather than under the aegis of Bollard 
Precious Metals. 

A couple of weeks later, O'Connor returned with Bernard Coven, the American 
attorney for London Swiss.2 The defendant told Coven he could not afford to break 
away from Bollard and assume the cost of rent, telephone, and the like. Coven 
assured him that Wayne Baird, the owner of London Swiss, would lend him $10,000 
start-up money. So the defendant secured a lease and informed Bollard he was 
leaving. ' 

In December, Wilt met with Baird, who refused to loan him the cash to start the 
new office, but rather offered to extend to him 30 days' credit on the pur-chase of 
underwriting contracts. 

So the defendant opened his new office already under an operating deficit. To 
make matters worse, the Attorney General, as part of a general investigation into 
the commodity options market, had subpoenaed Wilt's books and records. 

In January, 1979, the defendant hired C~~ven to sue Bollard. He and Coven wrote 
letters to Wilt's customers, telling them to get in touch with the defendant and 
Coven if they had trouble collecting their money from Bollard and they would 
assist the customers in getting their money. ' 

In January and February, the defendant and Coven met twice with Assistant 
Attorney General Ronald Eisenman. Prior to those meetings the defendant had 
been metic~lous~y instructed by Coven as to what to day and ~hat not to say, with 
the emphasIS bemg on what not to say. Wilt was scared and uncertain but relied on 
his attorney for advice. ' 

However, for a ~rief period, the ~efend~t's better judgment surfaced. After a 
se~o~d meetmg With EISenman, Wilt. deCIded, ?ver Coven's objection, to get, an 
op~}on from the CFT9 as to the leg~hty of selling deferred delivery contracts. At 
Wilt s request, a meetmg was held With four CFrC members and he was informed 
that they felt he was selling commodity options. The defendant tried to make an 
argument tha~ def~rred delivery ?ontracts were distinguishable. The CFTC members 
responded: ~~g m the supportmg documents (sales literature, etc.) and W(~ will 
render a deClslOn. 

UJ!fortunately, Wilt never returned with the documents. He allowed himself to be 
convmce~ by Coven t~at he would only be subjecting himself to more trouble. But 
he ~emal.ned u~certam of what he should do, fearful of the trouble he might be 
gettmg himself mto, and somewhat distrustful of Coven 

'I'hu~, sometime in February or .March, Wilt teleph~ned Mr. Eisenman, without 
Coven s :knowledge. He told Mr. EIsenman that he was considering hiring another 
attorney, that he wanted to talk t? Eisen~an alone, t~at if he was doing something 
W!0ng, he wanted to kn.ow about It. Mr. EISenman, qUlte properly, refused to speak 
With the defend8;l1t outsIde of the presence of his attorney. 

At the same time, the contracts purchased from London Swiss began to fall due 
and payment was not forthcoming. Wilt tried for some time without success t~ 
collect the ~oney. He even .went to England to try to iron things out with Baird. 
London S",?SS ended up owmg MRS over $550,000 and MHS in turn owed that 
amount to Its customers. 
Fa~ed with what s';leme.d an insurmountable problem, the defendant took another 

step m .the wron~ dlrectlOn. He resorted to "rol1-overs"-convincing customers to 
put .thelr money mto another contract, rather than taking the money due them­
hOp'In~ that the second contract would prove unprofitable to his clients. But still 
Lelievmg he must back u~ the contracts h~ .sold, he looked for anoth'ar underwriter. 
He found .three: Euro-SWIss, an underwrltmg company that Coven and O'Connor 
were startmg; Rex Conex, run by a trader named Marvin Kaplan' and Jack Ringer 
another trader. 3 " 

From March through May, t~e defendant struggled to keep things afloat and earn 
b~ck the money he owed t? hIS customers from the London Swiss fiasco. He owed 
,~ . sales:qIen as wel~ as ¥s customers. In May, his best salesman, Sam Mizrahi, 
.lnVlted him to MeXICO CIty for a long weekend. Mizrahi was aware of all the 

2 Both O'9<>n~or and Coven were later convicted in the United Ste,tes District Court for the 
So~thern DIStrIct of New ~ork, with Wilt te~tifying for the government. 

Kaplan ended. up oWlnff the. defendant ~ customers $330,000, .Jack Ringer owed $200,000. 
After MHS went mto receIvershIp, Euro-SWlSs, the only underwriters who actually paid him 
also defaulted. ' 
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problems facing the company. He proposed a way out. He suggested rolling the 
customers over to Mexican pesos, a commodity which was practically guaranteed 
not to increase in worth. Since the contracts would almost certainly not increase in 
value, they could get away without paying the p.remium to an undeTW!iter. ~ath~~, 
they would send it to "Altacreto", a constructlOn type company whIch MIZrahi s 
brother-in-law owned. Wbile in fact "Altacreto" would not cover the contracts but 
would merely receive the monies, it would appear that the contracts were covered. 
Under this scheme, 80 percent of the premium would come bac.k to the def~ndant, 20 
percent would go to Mizrahi. Wben the defendant agreed to thIS scheme, hIS fall was 
complete. . . . . 

Wben the premiums started commg m on the MeXIcan con~r~cts, Wilt took $51000 
(in total the value of the premium for one contract) and put It In a personal savmgs 
account.' The rest of the premiums he pumped back into the c?mpany t~ :pay debts. 

From that point on the defendant's main thrust was to get mto a posltlOn where 
he could close the co~pany down. Euro-Swiss was paying on the c~mtracts as they 
became due and the defendant hoped to divide what he would contmue to get from 
them among his customers and get out of the business. . 

On August 3, 1979. he fired all his salesmen .and ~nnounced that he was 7losmg 
the company. He anticipated that for the followmg SIX months he wo~ld cont~nue to 
receive money from Euro-Swiss, and that money would at least partIally satisfy all 
his customers. . 

He had no inkling of what was to follow. On August 6, 1978, the Umted States 
Postal Authorities searched MHS pursuant to a search warrant. Three days later, 
prior to any charges being brought against him, Wilt agreed to cooperate and 
pleaded guilty to state and federal charges. 

THE DEFENDANT'S COOPERATION WITH THE GOVERNMENT 

The extent of the defendant's cooperation i8 outlined fully in Assistant United 
States Attorney Audrey Strauss' letter, so we will not duplicate it here. Rather we 
will highlight a few notable facts. . . .., 

First, we think it is relevant that the d.efenda~t's deClSIOn to admIt hIS guIlt. ~n1 
cooperate with the government followed ImmedIately upon the Postal Authorltle" 
execution of a search warrant at the offices of MHS, even before an~ formal charges 
had been brought against him. He did not w~it to ~ee what kmd. of c~e t.he 
government had against him; he did ~ot entertal~ the Idea of contestmg hIS guIlt. 
This decision marks the beginning of hIS regeneratlOn. 

Second, his cooperation has been extensive. Fo: over a year and a .half, he has 
met countless times with government repr.esentatIves. :ae has worked m an un~er­
cover capacity including being outfitted WIth a body Wlre on a number of occaslOns 
and making s~veral taped telephone conversations. He testified for four days for the 
government in United States v. Coven, 80 Cr .. 607. ., 

In United States v. Coven, which resulted m t~e convlCtl?~ of the two defendant;;, 
AUSA Strauss made it clear that Wilt's cooperatlOn was Critical to the government s 

caW~ needed him (Wilt) to make the case in the sense that he was the. person on 
whom we placed the Nagra bo?y :ecorders an? sent up to Eur~Swlss for the 
purpose of conducting the investIgatlon and makmg the tap';l recordmgs. We co.;:{d 
not place a recorder on Inspector Bruce Woods and send. ~lm up and eXl1ectW'l~' 
Coven was going to talk to him the way Mr. Coven was wIlhng to talk to r. 1. 

We needed Mr. Wilt to make this case. 
United States v. Coven, 80 Cr. 607 (T:2119). . 

The defendant's cooperation with the government continues even now and WIll 
continue in the future. He has recently met wit~ Assistant ,united States Attorne,y 
Todd in relation to an investigation involving MIchael G~rbi (oned ofrthe 4iisndint d 
chief salesmen) and National City Trading, a ~rm Garbl ~t~rte. a ter . c ose 
down. It is anticipated that the defendant WIll. be partIClpatI?g furthid: lh thbt 

investigation, and will testify before the grand Jury and at tnal, shou t at e 
deemed necessary. "d 'bl th t h h s The defendant~s extensive cooperation IS the best eVI ence POSSI e a e a 
left illegal activities far behind him. 

THE SENTENCING OF EARL WILT 

It is clear from the defendant's behavior since August of 19,(9 that he is an 
intelligent man who has reflected upon his conduct a~d ~ully reah~e~ ~he. exten~ of 
his wrong doing. It is also clear that his involvement m Illegal actiVIties IS a thmg 
of the past. 

, , . 
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It is hard to conceive of anything more the defendant could have done to demon­
strate his repentance and to right his wrongs. He has fully cooperated with the 
g?vernment in every possible way, and has been completely forthright in admitting 
his wrongs. He has been cooperative with the court-appointed receiver for MHS and 
testified for the receiver in Glusband v. Euro-Swiss, 79 Civ. 5955. He even perrn'itted 
television repor.ter.s to interview him on national television, and explained what he 
had. done to hIS mvestors, and how others could avoid being similarly cheated. 
. Not )ust tht:: fact of ~ willingness to cooperate, but also the completeness and 
mtenslty of hlS cooperatIve efforts are relevant to the sentencing determination: 

From som.e co?pera~ing def~ndan~ a veritable cataract of disclosure gushes forth 
saturated With sl~ce~lty and mtenslty; whereuppn the shackles on justice fall away 
and the commumty mdeed becomes the beneficIary. On the other hand with many 
there is a guarded and hesitant "revelation," a bit of evidence her~ and there 
coupled with a long and fervent recital of material already well known to the 
prosecuting officials, as the defendant usually is fully aware. 
United States v. Rannazzisi, 434 F. Supp. 619, 623 (S.D.N.Y. 1977). 
. I~ this. case, it m.ig~t be usef~l t~, "proceed t~rough the short list of the supposed 
Justifications for crImmal sanctions to determme whether the defendant's incarcer­
ation would be appropriate. United States v. Bergman, 416 F. Supp. 496, 498 
(S.D.N.Y. 1976). . 

The defendant's behavior in the past year and a half demonstrates that the goals 
of specific deterrE!nce aI?-d rehabilitation have already been met. Once extricated 
from thE! commodity .optIons a~ena, the ~efend!'lllt has proved to be both honorable 
~d pemtent. In addi~lon ~o hlS cooperation With the government, which has been, 
~ many w~y~, a ~ull-tIme Job, he has returned to what he does best: selling tangible 
Items at. a fror price. He has started a modest but successful furnishings business in 
To~'s Rlve~, New Jersey, as far away from the commodities market as he could get. 
It lS most Im~robable t~at this defendant will commit similar, or any, . offenses in 
the fut~re. It .IS equally lmpro~able that any rehabilitative purpose could be served 
by sendmg thlS defendant to prison. . 

Nor would incarceration ser:ve the purpose of deterring other potential violators. 
In a very r~al sense, the notI~m of general deterrence is inapplicable to someone 
who has actlve.ly copperated With tht:: government, as this defendant has done. For, 
a sen~nce of ImprlSOnment would likely deter not potential violators, but rather 
potentIal cooperators. 

r:r:he real !ssue here is society's right to demand retribllt.~on. To what extent 'should 
sOCle.ty pumsh someone who has done wrong and has then devoted a year and a half 
~aking f?r that wrong? We believe that, in SUdl a situation, incarceration is 
mapproprrate. However, the people he hurt, the victims of his scheme deserve 
ac~owledgmellt and resp~mse, Since the defendant is such a capable p~rson we 
bellevt:: he. should be sanctioned economically. Probation, conditioned on a proiram 
of restItutlOn, would be fa.r bet~r serve the investors who lost money on his account 
than wo~ld a sentence of ImprISOnment. 
. In a lIf~ of legitimate business activities and hard work, the year that MHS was 
m operation represents a detour in a life which has otherwise been, and will 
contm~e to be, useful and productive. 

In. lIght of the above, we respectfully suggest that the competing needs of the 
publIc an~ the offep?er <:an best be balanced and resolved in this case by a sentence 
of probatIOn, cond!tIOned UP?~ a program of restitution to be worked out by state 
and federal probatlOn authOritIes. 

Earl Wilt has learned his lesson. 

EARL WILT: OUTLINE OF SENTENCING, APRIL 9, 1981 

John S. Martin, Jr., United States Attorney for the Southern District of New 
York, announced that Earl Wilt, formerly a New York commodities broker was 
sentenc~~ to~ay by the Hon .. Kevin T. Duffy, United States District Judge to 18 
mont~ ImprlSOnment. Mr. WIlt had pleaded guilty on January 3 1980 to one count 
of. ~ail fraud stemming from his activities in defrauding investor~ of more than two 
mill~o~ d?llars .through fraudulent sales of contracts for deferred delivery of com­
~oditIesQ mcludmg gold and silver. Mr. Wilt had also pleaded guilty on Januar 3 
1980 .to .~tate charges of grand larceny in the second degree and a violation of~h~ 
Martlp Act based upon the same illegal conduct. In that prosecution, which was 
brougnt by the Office of the Attorney General of the State of New York Mr Wilt 
w~ scheduled to be sentenced on April 10, 1981. ' . 

.In a letter to Judge Duffy, the Government noted that Mr. Wilt had cooperated 
WIth the G~vernment and that his cooperation had resulted in the convictions of 
James F. 0 Connor and Bernard J. Coven, who operated a wholesale commodity 
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investment company called Euro-Swiss International (',orp. CO\l'en, an attorney. and 
O'Connor were each sentenced on March 27, 1981 by the Hono;rable Robert L. 
Carter to 10 years' imprisonment. 

From De<:ember 1978 through March 1979, Wilt attempted 00 cover contracts 
which his companies sold by purchasing equivalent contracts from London Swiss. 
Ltd., a corp()ration located in London, England. However, London Swiss defaulted on 
all of its contracts with Morgan Harris & Scott and, consequently, Morgan Harris & 
Scott did not have sufficient funds to pay its customers on contracts which matured 
with money due and owing to the customer. Rather than reveal this fact, Wild 
instructed his salesmen to convince the customers to invest the monies owing to 
them in additional commodities contracts. Under Wilt's instructions, salesmen also 
induced new sales by telling potential customers that 54% of the company's prior 
customers had been "winners." The salesmen fraudulently omitted to reveal that 
almost nonl~ of the so-called "winners" had received any of the monies due and 
owing to them. 

Wilt's companies fraudulently sold to approximately 300 c\1J!tomerS in 41 states of 
the United States $2.4 million worth of commodity invest~ents. Of that ~oney', only 
$115,798.45 was returned to customers, with most of the lllvestors suffermg a loss of 
their entire investment. 

Audrey Strauss, the Assistant United States Attorney in charge of the prosecu­
tion summarized the charges on which Mr. Wilt was sentenced as follows: 

E~rl Wilt began his operations in September, 1978, when he started doing busi­
ness through Morgan Harris & Scott, Ltd., located on the third floor of 55 John 
Street New York. Subsequently, the operations were moved to the seventh floor of 
59 John Street. After March 1977, Wilt was the president and sole principal of 
Morgan Harris & Scott. Beginning in June 1979, Wilt also conducted his operations 
through two other companies, Harrison Prescott, Inc. and Euro-American Currency 
Corp. . d 

From September 1978 through July 1979, Wilt used these compames to con uct.a 
large-scale telephone sales operation designed to defraud members of the publIc 
through the sale of contracts for d.eferred delivery. of commodities, su~h as gold, 
silver, platinum, Mexican pesos, BrItlSh pounds .. SWiSS francs and BelgIUm francs. 
Wilt's companies charged customers a fee rangm~ from $1,000 to $12,000 for ~a.ch 
such contract. Wilt's salesmen, who had no speCIal knowledge of the c,?mmodltles 
markets and who often assumed one or more false names, would delIver prear­
ranged "pitches" designed to push cust?mers into hasty i~vestments: Only /.liter the 
customer had wired or mailed funds dId he learn that hIS money dId not even pay 
fOT any part of the investment in the underlying commodity. 

OUTLINE OF INFORMATION AND GUILTY PLEA, JANUARY 3, 1980 

Robert B. Fiske, Jr., United States Attorney for the. ~outhern District of N:ew 
York, announced that Earl Wilt, a New York commoditles broker, p~e~ded guIlty 
today to charges that he defrauded investors of ~ore than two ~Ifho~ doll~rs 
through fraudulent sales of contracts for deferred delIvery of COmmO?Itles mcludmg 
gold and silver. Mr. Wilt waived indictment and entered a ple~ of guIlty before Hon. 
Kevin T. Duffy to one count of mail fraud, carrying ~ maxImum penal~y of five 
years' imprisonment and a fine of $1,000 or both. Mr. WIlt als,? ple~ded guIlty tod~y 
to State charges of grand larceny in the second degree and ~ VIOlatIon of the Martm 
Act based upon the same illegal conduct. That prosecutIon was brought by the 
Office of the Attorney General of the State of New York.. .. . 

Mr. Fiske noted that today's proceeding marked the SIxth mdlCtment .o~ mforma­
tion, and the fifth conviction, charging fraud in the area ?~ commodities ~nv~st­
ments filed by this Office over the past 18 months, in a~~ltlOn to several mdIct­
ments charging the making of. false state~t::nts by commod~~Ies brokerage salesmen. 
He stated that "we hope that this conVICtIOn, together Wlu~ the. oth~rs tha~ have 
preceded it, will alert the public to the dangers inherent m thlS kind of mvest-
ment." . 

Mr. Fiske expressed his appreciation to the Un~ted States .Postal InspectIOn Sery­
ice for its assistance in this successful prosecutlOn. Mr. FIske also ex~ressed ~s 
appreciation to the Office of the Attorney General of the State of New 'Y ork for Its 
cooperation in the prosecution of this case. . . ' 

Audrey Strauss, the Assistant United S~tes Attorn;ey m charge of the mvestIga~ 
tion summarized the Information to WhICh Mr. WIlt pleaded guIlty as. follow~. 

E~rl Wilt began his operations in September, 1978, whe:q. h~ started domg bUSI­
ness through Morgan Harris & Scott, Ltd., located on the thIrd floor of 55 John 
Street, New York. Subsequently, the operations were m?ved to the sevent? J}oor of 
59 John Street. After March 1977, Wilt was the preSIdent and sole .prmclpa~ of 
Morgan Harris & Scott. Beginning in June 1979, Wilt also conducted hIS o~ratlo~s_ 
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through two other companies, Harrison Prescott, Inc. and Euro-American Currency Corp. 

From September 19'78 through JUly 1979, Wilt used these companies to conduct a 
Iarge-;scale . telephone sales operation designed to defraud members of the public 
through the sale of contracts for deferred delivery of commodities, such as gold, 
silver, platinum, Mexican pesos, British pounds, Swiss francs and Belgium francs. 
Wilt's companies charged customers a fee ranging from $1,000 to $12,000 for each 
such contract. Wilt's salesmen, who had no special knowledge of the commodities 

. markets and who often assumed one or more false names, would deliver prear­
ranged "pitches" designed to push customers into hasty investments. Only after the 
customer had wired or mailed funds did he learn that his money did not even pay 
for any part of the investment in the underlying commodity. 

From December 1978 through March 1979, Wilt attempW to cover contracts 
which his companies sold by purchasing equivalent contracts from London Swiss, 
Ltd., a corporation located in London, England. However, London Swiss defaulted on 
all of its contracts with Morgan Harris & Scott and, consequently, Morgan Harris & 
Scott did not have sufficient funds to pay its customers on contracts which matured 
with money due and owing to the customer. Rather than reveal this fact, Wilt 
instructed his salesmen to convince the customers to invest the monies owing to 
.them in additional commodities contracts. Under Wilt's instructions, salesmen also 
induced new sales by telling potential customers that 54% of the company's prior . 
customers had been "winners." The salesmen fraudulently omitted to reveal that 
almost all of the so-called "winners" had not received any of the monies due and owing to them. 

Wilt's companies fraudulently sold to approximately 300 customers in 41 states of 
the United States $2.4 million dollars worth of commodity investments. Of that 
money, only $115,798.45 was returned to customers, with most of the investors suffering a loss of their entire investment. 

Ms. Strauss said that Judge Duffy had set the sentencing of Mr. Wilt for February --, 1980. . 
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APPENDIX 3 

PICTURES OF WITNESSES TESTIFYING AT HEARING. 

Wayne Kidd, Chief of the Fraud Section, Inspection Se!",ice U.~: Postal !3er;~e 
demonstrates broken, poor quality or unworka~le vendmg ~ac meso re~elv~h' y 
investors to Chairman Pepper. Many investors m such machmes r';Cetve no mg 
at all testified Kenneth Fletcher, Chief Postal Inspector of the Umted States. See 
page 25.. 'tt 

·Photos by Marilu P. Halamandaris, as a courtesy to the Comml ee. 
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William Waters of San Antonio, Texas testified he invested $18,000 for a vending 
machine distributorship and received nothing for his money. See page 34. 
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Mrs. Mabel Nord, Licking Missouri, testified that she and her husband lost $21,360 
in a phony securities investment. See page 28. 

Ed Steinleitner of Allentown, Pennsylvania testified that he and his wife had lost 
$30,000 in an investment in an earthworm growing franchise and work at home 
scheme. See page 29. 
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Sidney Marcus of Lusby, Maryland testified he lost about $57,000 in investments in 
commodities, gold and silver with a firm that was not legitimate. See page 30. 

Mrs. Bayard Moore testifed that she and her husband lost $25,000 in an investment 
in a fast food franchise which featured home made pies. 

II) a 1&2£ 
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Hap Seiders told of making over $3 million a year ~n a coun~erfeit coin sche!De 
which targeted the elderly and others. He was conVIcted and IS currently serVIng 
his sentence. See page 53. 

Earl Wilt ran a multi-million dollar "boiler room" operatio~ selling questiona~te 
commodity contracts in several states. Mr. Wilt was convICted and IS curren y 
serving out his sentence. See page 59. 
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Sandra Bourbon, nationally recognized expert on business, investment and consum­
er fraud testified that the elderly are disproportionately victimized by phony business investment schemes. See page 53. . 
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Earl Wilt demonstrates the sales pitch which a con man would use to sell question­able commodity contracts. 

Congressman Claude Pepper plays the victim caught in Wilt's net. See page 66. 
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